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INVESTIGATION OF T?E MISUSE OF PUBLIC FUNDS 
IN THE OPERATION Of NON-PUBLIC SCHOOLS FOR 

HAcWICAPPED CHILDREN 

BACKGROUND 

New Jersey's strong concern for the welfare of 

handicapped children is reflected in the history of 

state support for special education programs for these 

children. 

Indeed, New Jersey became the first state in 

1911 -- to require special education curricula for 

the deaf, blind and mentally retarded. Subsequent 

legislation, which substantiallY enlarged the state's 

share of all local school costs, also expanded the type 

and number of state-aided educational programs for both 

mentally and physically handicapped children. Thus, New 

Jersey's financial aid for special education rose from 

$1.2 million in 1955-56 to $18 million in 1967-68, or 

41 per cent of the $44 million then invested in this 
," 

effort. By 1976-77, state support for special education 

for the handicapped had risen to $107 million, or 60 per 

cent of a total outlay of about $170 million. 

Of this overall special education system, the New 

Jersey State Commission of Investigation concentrated 

its inquiry on the public funding of non-public schools 

for educating children who are so severely handicapped 

that local schools will not or can not accommodate them. 

Ever since the use of private facilities for special 
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education purposes was authorized,the number of these 

schools has proliferated. During the 1977-78 school 

year, according to testimony before the Commission, 250 

non-public schools were accredited for special education 

purposes -- 100 outside the state and 150 within the state. 

Of the latter, 125 are day schools and the remainder are 

also residential facilities. The cost of these programs 

last year was $26 million, shared almost equally by the 

state and the local districts. All but $2 million of the 

total expenditure was on in-state programs. At the time 

of the Commission's inquiry, about 5,000 children were 

enrolled in private facilities in one or another of a 

dozen handicap categories for which appropriate courses 

are required. These categories are: Educable or train­

able mentally retarded, perceptually impaired, orthopedi­

cally handicapped, neurologically impaired, visually 

handicapped, auditorially handicapped, communication 

handicapped, emotionally disturbed, chronically ill and 

multiply handicapped. 

The local school district is at the core of the 

non-public school special education system. The place­

ment of a pupil in a school is the responsibility of a 

local child study team, consisting of a social worker, a 

school psychologist, a learning disabilities teacher-con­

sultant and a physician. There is at least one team in 

each"of the 600-plus school districts -- a statutory re­

quirement -- but there are about 800 teams throughout the 
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state because larger districts have more than one. 

Mrs. Eleanor Engelbrecht, state coordinator of non­

public school ~lgibility, testified that these child 

study teams "have a number of options in front of them 

in their search for the right placement" of a handicapped 

child. She said: "They first look, of course, into their 

own district where this child can be educated. If nothing 

quite fits or suits the child, they look next door to 

another county or another region, and they go on until, 

I think, about the sixth or seventh on the list is the 

option of the non-public school, either in-state or out­

of-state." 

The private schools to which child study teams refer 

seriously handicapped children are funded by a system that 

lacks basic checks and balances -- a deficiency that became 

evident at the outset of the Commission'S inquiry. Under 

the statute, local school districts are required to pay 

private school tuition bills as submitted. These local 

district payments are partially reimbursed by the state 

Department of Education, which sets tuition rates for 

various handicap categories -- ranging from $3,400 for 

the chronically ill to $6,800 for the visually handicapped. 

These rates are predicated on costs, projected and actual, 

that are now submitted to the state Education Department 

by the private schools. Prior to the summer of 1977 no 

repo~ts of actual costs were ever required by the state. 

Eventually, the combined flood of estimated and actual 
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cost statements into the Trenton bureau defied the most 

superficial monitoring effort. 

Only in the past two years have even random and 

cursory aUdits.been permitted. When at least the 

scattered audits began, they were undertaken at Mrs. 

Engelbrecht's request by the Education Department's 

Division of Administration and Finance, itself under­

staffed. Prior to the Commission's public hearings in 

January, 1978, only nine audits had been performed. 

It was not until January, 1976, that any private 

schools for the handicapped were audited at all, accord-

ing to Vincent D. Calabrese, assistant education commissioner 

for administration and finance. He told the S.C. I. the 

"random basis" audits that were initiated were limited by 

an opinion by the Attorney General's office to merely a 

determination of "the validity of the tuition charges." 

Calabrese also testified his office had a staff of "only 

six auditors for the entire state" who are responsible for 

monitoring 611 school districts, among other statutory 

duties, as well as the limited surveillance of 150 pri-

vate schools for the handicapped. 

THE S.C.I. INVESTIGATION 

During 1977 the operations of certain non-public 

schools for handicapped children were subjected to mount­

ing criticism -- by parents of pupils, by state and local 

education officialS, by former employes and, most effect­

ively, by newspaperswhose investigative reporters uncovered 
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irregularities. The Commission itself received a number 

of complaints and undertook an evaluation. Exploratory 

interviews were conducted -- at the office of the Morris 

county Daily Record, which had run a series of articles 

in late March on alleged improprieties at two schools; 

with Dr. David Holmes, president of the Association of 

Schools and Agencies for the Handicapped (ASAH), and 

with Chief Auditor James Oszfolk of the state Education 

Department, among others. These discussions raised 

additional questions about the financial management and 

c0ntrol of these facilities, many of which could not 

. even meet ASAH standards for membership. 

The evaluation quickly turned into an extensive 

probe. For the first time the target schools came 

under wide-ranging fiscal scrutiny as the Commission's 

staff of Special Agent-Accountants inspected and com-

pared vouchers, bank records, purchase orders, budget 

estimates, cost reports and expense accounts. 

The scope of the Commission's investigation was 

defined in the subpoenas issued for financial records 

and served on prospective executive session witnesses. 

These subpoenas stated: 

Whether the laws of this State with respect 
to the education of handicapped children are 
being faithfully executed and effectively 
implemented, with particular reference to the 
manner in which Special Education programs 
are being provided for handicapped children 
by private education institutions. 
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Even despite the Attorney General's restrictive de­

finition of what could be checked, the state audits of 

five schools at least revealed that three had been over­

paid but that no attempt had been made to recover the 

excess payments. Nonetheless, analyses of these incom­

plete state audits by the Commission's staff led to the 

conclusion that more penetrating audits were necessary. 

Upon the Commission's orders, intensive financial in­

quiries were launched into the records of the Calais 

School in Convent Station in Morris County, the Lincoln 

School in Peapack in Somerset County, Manor Woods Academy· 

in Estelle Manor in Atlantic County and Somerset Hills 

School in Warrenville in Somerset County. As these audits 

progressed, the Commission's Special Agents interviewed 

vendors and other principals to confirm the evidence 

of questionable procedures that the fiscal scrutiny 

was revealing. 

The Commission's probe uncovered widespread misuse 

of public funds by certain·school operators as well as 

many questionable practices that could not be condoned. 

The Commission decided that the seriousness of the abuses 

warranted a public demonstration of their adverse impact 

on the special education effort to improve the wellbeing 

of handicapped youngsters. The S.C. I. thus hoped to 

promote an expeditious correction of the system's faults. 

As S.C.I. Chairman Joseph H. Rodriguez stated on January 

18, 1978, at the opening of the Commission's two days of 
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p~blic hearings in the State House: 

The pk~makY concekn oi ~h~c Comm~cc~on ~c 
~o accuke ~hat no hand~capped child who io 
enkolled in pkogkamc oi Special Education 
~c choktchanged, and ~c incuke ~hat ~ax­
payek iund, ake pkopekly uoed 60k educa­
~ional pUkpocec' 

OUk invectiga~ion hac di¢cloced exampleo 
ai exploi~a~~on 06 thi¢ pkogkam, includ~ng 
~he miouoe ok mioapPkopkiation at public 
iund¢ 60k pekoonal gain and othek non­
educational activitieo, when ~heoe 6undo 
¢hould have been util~zed colely ~o imp~ove 
~he educa~ional pkoglLamo o66elLed theoe 
helplec~ child~en. 

1 want ~o empha¢ize that theoe heaking6 
chould not be conotkued bu anuone a¢ an 
indictment 06 the entike ~Y6t~m oi Special 
Educat~on 60k the handicapped. Many 06 the 
150 p~ivate ¢choolc that ake pkoviding thi¢ 
nece¢oakY educational cekvice no doubt have 
out¢tanding kecokd6. We ake concentkating 
heke on ¢chool¢ whekc ouk inveotiDation hao 
pkoduced evidence oi cekiou6 abu6~c. OUk 
dC6ike io to 6ubject ~he6e ik~egula~itieo 
~o a public cpotlight in okdek to cpuk 
cO~kective action. We intend a6tek ~h~6 
heaking to i¢cue a kepo~t including Ouk 
keccmmendation6 60k legi¢lative and adm~ni¢­
~kative ke6o~m. We will al¢o. when and wheke 
appkop~iate, JLe6e~ to ~he pkopek law en-
60kcement agenciec ~he lull ke6ul~ 06 ouk 
inve6tigaton. 

The Comm~¢cion 6eelc that uigoJLo~c and . 
continuou¢ public 6UPPO~~ 60k Spec~al Educa~~on 
pkogkam6 'Ok handicappedchildken i6 e¢¢ential. 
The abuoe¢ 06 a 6ew 06 ~he¢e cchool¢ 6hould 
no~ be pekmitted ~o damage Ok de6t~oy the ~ep­
utation 06 ~he en~~~e cy¢tem Ok o~ the many. 
dedicated people 6ekuing ~he hand~capped ch~ldken 
in ouk 6tate. 

The te6timony you will heak today will co~-
6ikm ~nW~kka~ted ab~oe6 06 a ~kogkam iOk wh~ch 
$26 m~ll~on ~n publ~c tax mDn~e6 ha6 been a~th­
o~ized 60k ~he educa~ional bette~~ent oi .c~~ldken 
whe alLe in dike need 06 6uch 6pec~al iac~l~t~e6. 
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Beeau~e we £elt that the imp~op~ietie~ ou~ 
inqui~y_ uneove~ed ~hould be halted a~ quiekly 
a~ po~~~ble, we dee~ded they ~hould be ~ub­
jeeted to ~wi£t publie expo~u~e and ~wi6t 
eo~~eetion -- even a~ ou~ ~nqu~~y ~nto th~~ 
eomplex and vital ~y~tem eont~nue~ into 
othe~ a~peet~. 

We intend, a~ in pa~t publie hea~ing~, to 
~eeo~d te~timony ~e6leet~ng all 6aeet~ 06 
thl~ Special Education p~o9~am, all ~ide~ 
o£ an ext~emely int~lcate and ~en~itlve 
endeavo~ to imp~ove the mind~ and the live~ 
06 chlld~en who them~elve~ a~e unable to 
callout to u~ £o~ the help they need. 

This report will review the record of the afore-

said public hearing as a basis for the specific re-

quests for legislation which are outlined in the 

recommendations section. 
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THE TESTIMONY - Janua4y 18, 1978 

THE ROLE OF THE STATE AND. LOCAL DISTRICTS 

To establish a factual background for the Commis-

sion's public hearing expose of irregularities ana 

questionable practices in the use of Special Education 

funds by certain non-public schools for the handicapped, 

the Commission first questioned Mrs. Eleanor Engelbrecht, 

state coordinator of non-public school programs. 

She noted that of the $160-175 million cost of 

financing Special Education for handicapped children, 

her job concerned the $26 million paid to non-public 

schools. She also noted that these non-public schools 

provide educational programs for" at least 11 mandated 

categories of handicaps for which varying tuition pay-

-
ments are required, ranging from a low of $3,400 for 

• 
"chronically ill" to $6,800 for "visually handicapped". * 

Mrs. Engelbrecht outlined the system by which a 

child is placed in a non-public school and the way the 

cost of educating such a child is financed.** 

Initially, she testified, a child is identified 

as "in need of special education" primarily by the 

classroom teacher, although this determination also 

can corne from parents, school officials and even the 

. 

*Sse Exhibit, P. 9a 

**See Exhibit, P. 9b 



-9a-

C0i1PARISOtl OF TUITION RATES 

SCHOOL YEAR 1976-77 AND 1977-78 

STRUCK AMENDED 
CATEGORY 1975-77 1977-78 1977-78 

ORTHOPEDIC HANDICAP $6000 $570) S6DOO 

V I SUAL HArm I CAP $6800 $550J S58ClO 

AUDITORY HANDICAP $5500 $4900 $55QCl 

CHRONICALLY ILL $2500 $3400 $3r!OO 

EDUCA3LE $LIOOQ $'l}"In - •• I..J • ...J $4300 

TRAIilABLE $L}700 $4800 $'-t300 

Eil0TIOi·IALLY DISTURBED $53JO $5000 $5300 

i~EUROLOGICALLY If'lPAIRED $4300 $4400 $4[~OO 

SOCIALLY flALADJUSTED $4600 $!1200 $4600 

CO~li·1UilJ CATION HAND I CAP $5500 $5000 $5500 

PERCEPTUALLY HiPA I RED $310J $350) $350Q 



NON-PUBLIC 

SCHOOLS 

SUBMIT 

ESTIMATED 

BUDGET AND 

ACTUAL 

COST 

REPORT 
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SPECIAL EDUCATION 

NON-PUBLI C SCHOOLS 

DEPARTtlENT 

OF 

EDUCATION 

STATE AID PAYMENTS • 

LOCAL SCHOOL· 

DISTRICT 

CHILD STUDY TEAM 

(CHOOSES NON-PUBLIC 

TUITION ** 

(RAYMENT Is 
SCHOOL) 3ILLED By 

\ 

SCHOOL) 

[~l lkJ 
,/ NON-PUBLIC _ 
'<---"'---~----l_ SCHOOL. 

* CATEGORICAL AID ADJUSTED BY HANDICAP CLASSIFICATION AND ADDITIONAL 

COST FACTOR. 

**TUITION RATE SET BY THE DEPARTMENT BASED ON ESTIMATED BUDGET. 
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child. If the school superintendent decides this judg-

ment should be evaluated, it is referred to a child­

study team composed of four "professionals" -- the 

school's social worker, 'psychologist, learning-dis­

abilities teacher/consultant and a physician. Each 

of the more than 600 school districts in the state 

has at least one child-study team but there are a 

total of some 800 teams because larger school districts 

have more than one. The child study team is responsible 

for the proper placement of the handicapped child --

and one of the alternatives is a non-public school. 

A Multitude of Duties 

At this juncture, the child-study team places 

its ward according to educational and personal needs 

in one of 250 approved non-public schools, 150 of which 

are in-state, 100 of which are out-af-state, and 10 

percent of which, or 25, are in-state "residential" 

facilities serving the child on a 24-hour basis. 

Mrs. Engelbrecht indicated anyone could receive 

certification for a non-public school after meeting 

certain conditions, one of which criteria -- a sort 

of "certificate of need" determination such as is utilized 

in the Health Department for proposed hospital facili­

ties -- had been in effect for only four months prior 

to the Commission's public hearing. Once a need was 

esf'ablished and county school authorities approved the 
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proposed school's physical plant, the applicant school 

would file its application papers with the State Education 

Department. 

Q. And what happen~ to them next? 

A. They are -- they come back into the office, 

or into our office, and we go over them with 

a fine tooth comb because they contain all of 

the basic evidence that we need to comply with 

the rules and regulations. 

Q. AU~ r...-i.gilt. Vc they a.i'..6e ~LLbm'[t, pLLl"dLLal1t 

to that app.i'..-i.cat'[ol1 pr..oce~6. £,[nal1c,[a.i'. .-i.n60r..mat.-i.on? 

A. Yes, sir. Part o~ that includes the proposed 

budget for their school for the current school year. 

Q. And w.-i.th negand to the nev.-i.ew o£ that i,[l1al1c.-i.a.i'. 

~.-i.tuat.-i.OI1. what doe~ the 6.-i.ne looth comb entai.i'.? 

A. We would check each item in the budget care­

fully. 

Q. Aga.-i.n~t what? 

A. Our forms are closely related to the financial 

procedures for the public schools. We consider 

administrative costs, costs for materials, costs 

for instructional staff and so forth down the list. 

Q. In ether.. wond~. you youn~el6 would have all '[dea 

06 What each co~t component ~hould be 4unl1.-i.l1g ,[11 a 

ball-pa4k 6,[gu4e 604 each 06 the~e 6choo.i'.~; .-i.~ that 

coJi4ect? 
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A. Yes, sir, and if we don't know, we call the 

applicant "and ask him. 

Q. All ~~ght. And ~6 you d~dn't get a lu66~c~ent 

explanat~on 6~om the appl~cant --

A. We have been -- since I have been in this 

office, which is only a year-and-a-half, I have 

been asking for audits to help me from the De-

partment of Administration and Finance. 

Q. Il ~t elaent~ally the lame p~oceaa on a 

~enewal 6o~ a non-publ~c lchool? 

A. Yes. 

Q. I n othe~ wo~da, each yea!" they go th~ough 

th~;., p~o c eu ? 

A. Each year the whole process has to be repeated, 

including the visit by the count-y superintendent 

to the physical plant. 

Q. And do you check the~:r. I",epol"d 06 expen;.,e;., 

to lee ~6 the~~ ~epo:r.t matched ~he~~ ant~c~pated 

budget wh~ch ~;., -6ubm~tted ~n the beg~nn~ng 06 the 

-6chool year,? 

A. I have only had one round with budgets, but 

I did ask for a revised budget from everybody last 

year, and we then were able to compare the original 

projected budget with the revised budget that came 

in during the summer months. 

Q. "In othe:r. wo~d-6, at the beg~nn~ng 06 the 6chool 

yea~ 6~om each non-publ~c -6chool you ~ece~ued a p~o-
. 

pO-6ed budget and ;.,et :r.atea baaed on that? 
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A. Yes, sir. 

Q. And ante~ you got ~nto you~ Onn~Qe you abked 

nO~ a ~epo~t on expen6e6 to bee in they matched up? 

A. The exact expense to see what happened. 

Q. Had any on you~ p~edecebbo~6 done that? 

A. No, sir. 

Q. Now, the mOftie6 ~eQeived by fton-publiQ 6Qhoolb 

a~e all publ~c monieb; ib that Qo~~eQt? 

A. Yes, sir. 

Insufficient Staff 

One of the problems the Commission hoped to high­

light for swift corrective action was a need for more 

adequate staffing to regulate and monitor such a complex 

and sensitive program. Mrs. Engelbrecht's testimony left 

little question about the seriousness of the staffing 

deficiency: 

Q. Who i6 you~ d~~eQt bupe~vi6o~? 

A. My direct supervisor is Mr.' James Richardson. 

Q. And hi6 p06ition w~th --

A. Director of the Bureau of Special Education and 

Pupil Personnel Services. 

Q. How many people do you, in tu~n, bupe~vi6e? 

A. I have nobody to supervise, sir. 

Q. You a~e the only pe~6on do~ng exaQtly what 

you'~e doing; ~b that Qo~~ect? 

,A. Yes. 
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Q. Vo you have 4e¢pon¢~b~l~ty tO~ ~eee~v~ng and 

eheek~ng budgetl.>? 

A. Yes, and --

Q. VO you al¢o have 4e¢ponl.>ib~l~ty 06 check~ng 

expenl.>el.> 06 non-publ~c I.>chool!.>? 

A. Yes, I do. 

Q. Teach~ng hand~capped ch~ld~en, that ~!.>. 

A. Yes, I do. 

Q. You al¢o have !.>ome ~e¢pon¢~b~l~ty 60~ ~nput on 

a!.>pect? 

A. Yes, I do. 

Lack of Control by Local Districts 

Commissioner Stewart G. Pollock,questioned the pro­

cess by which the non-public schools are paid by local 

school districts (state aid representing about half of 

such payouts) but are not checked by t,he districts. 

Q. The pa4t that t~ouble¢ me ~~ ~h~¢: That the 

money !.>eem!.> to be com~ng, a cheek, 6~om the 

loeal !.>chool boa~d, and yet to the extent that 

the~e ~!.> ¢upe~v~l.>~on 06 expend~tu~e!.> and budget!.> 

wh~eh ~eally dete~m~ne the ~ate!.>, that ¢eem!.> to 

be done by anothe~ ent~ty, the State 06 New 

Je,uey. I¢ that a 6a~~ I.>tatement? 

A.Yes, but I don't think that would affect the 

programming for the child. 
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Q. The pa~t that conce~n~ me i~ ~hat the entity 

that'~ ~ending the checR doe~ not have di~ect 

cont~o.t ove~ the ~ettinq o~ .tke l1ate~ and :t:hp 

expenditu~e.6. 

A. They do not at this time. 

Q, AU A,i..ght. Thank you. 

A. I don't feel it would be necessary, but I 

don't think that in any way has bothered anybody 

up and down the E:ystem, however. Really, you 

have something in mind that I don't quite under­

stand. 

Q. The par.t that t,.,oub.te~ me, 1 mean, ,i...6 

w~eAever. ycu have pub.tic £und~ expended and 

the~e ,i..~ no d,i..l1rct cont~c.t by the pub.t,i..c 

ent,i..ty 6pend,i..ng tho~e £und~ ove4 the expen~e6 

that .tead to the d,i..~bu~~ement o£ publ,i..c £und~, 

the~e'.6 an appor.tun,i..ty £OA 6omeone to cap,i..ta.t­

Lze on that to the d,i..~advantag~ o£ tho6e £O~ 

whom the £und6 a~e 60ught o~ intended to be 

.6pent. 

Conceded Mrs. Engelbrecht: ."You have a point." 

Audits Based Only on Suspicion 

Chairman Rodriguez also questioned a trouble-spot 

the auditing limitations. He noted that Mrs. 

Engelbrecht's office "has no auditing capabilities" 

although, as she pointed out, it can draw on the 

services of the State Division of Administration and 
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Finance, which it does. The Chairman: 

Q. And when you call upon ~hem, l~ l~ e~~en­

~lally becau~e 06 ~he 6eellng ~ha~ one On ~he 

line l~em.6 OJt one On .the componen.t~ on ~he 

budge.t ~eem~ .to be ou.t 06 line? 

A. Yes, sir, this is true. 

Q. In theu appeaJt .to be in line, l~ .theJte any­

.thing .tha.t would .tJtlggeJt an audl.t on a paJt.tlculaJt 

~chool wheJte .tha.t budge.t ~eem~ .to be in line wl.th 

youJt de~k Jtevlew? 

A. Not at this time. I would say, though, as 

you know, we, I think, have had ten different 

audits. Five were done the year before I came 

into this office, and these were selected at 

random. Some were selected from North Jersey; 

some from South Jersey; some large and some 

small. I repeated that process this year 

with four other non-public schools, and again 

we selected these at random because we saw 

something wrong in their line items. 

Q. SO, .then, .the way .tha.t l.t ha~ been handled 

up .to .the PJte~en.t .time, l.t would be po~~lble 

nOJt ~ome .6chool.6 .to have exl.6.ted noJt qul.te 

~ome .time wi.thou.t any audl.t a.t all in .thelJt 

line l.tem.6 dldn'.t appeaJt .to .tJtlggeJt .the 

co n"ceJtn? 

A. Yes, sir. 
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THE CALAIS SCHOOL 

The first of the non-public schools whose financial 

mismanagement became a target of S.C.I. scrutiny -- parti­

cularly by the agency's team of special agent-accountants 

is located on St. Elizabeth's campus in Convent Station 

in Morris Township, Morris County, occupying a rental 

premises of a little over four floors or some 17,000 

square feet. It was incorporated as a non-profit 

school in 1970. Its enrollment at the time of the public 

hearing consisted of 125 students, 70 per cent of whom 

were emotionally disturbed and 30 per cent neurologically 

impaired. Besides the tuition payments the 

Calais School received $5,000 for each emotionally dis­

turbed child and $4,400 for each neurologically impaired 

child. The school's Executive Director, Lionel Leitner, 

testified that contributions to the school over the past 

eight years totaled "in the neighborhood of $25,000 to 

$30,000." 

Mr. Leitner, who lives on Egbert Hill, Morristown, 

testified that he also is president and treasurer of 

the Calais day school, that he had done consulting work 

for "maybe a dozen hours a year," all since 1970. During 

most of this period he was employed full time at Pica­

tinny Arsenal. He retired on a pension from the arsenal 

in January, 1977. 

Mr. Leitner's wife, Charlotte, he testified further, 

is a psychologist and is vice president, secretary and 



-18-

"director of services" of the Calais School. She has 

an "office" -~ as he said he also does -- at their 

Egbert Hill home. 

Both Mr. and Mrs. Leitner are incorporators of 

the Calais School, along with Dr. Lawrence Kesner. 

The incorporators are the school's trustees. 

Mr. Leitner testified that his salary from the 

Calais School is $33,600 and his wife's $30,000. He 

conceded that from 1970 through January of 1977, when 

he was employed both as executive director of the 

school and full time at Picatinny, his salary at the 

arsenal ranged to $37,000-plus. 

After noting that his post at the Calais School 

was "akin perhaps to the superintendent of schools" and 

"business director," with only superficial or indirect 

responsibilities for educational programming, Mr. Leitner 

was questioned by Counsel Siavage on the amount of time 

he devoted to his duties, particularly when he also 

worked fulltime at Picatinny: 

Q. When d~d you attend to the wonk on the ¢chool 

dun~ng that pen~od on t~me? 

A. I took care of that evenings and weekends 

and time off that I was on leave. 

Q. And how many houn¢ a week would you ¢ay that 

you -devoted to the ¢chool wonk? 
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A. Well, it varied. In the early period it 

would have been less when we only had a student 

population of about 23 the first year. The 

las~'cbuple of years it's been about 30 hours 

a week. 

At School Only Six Hours Weekly 

Mr. Leitner said his wife handled for Calais School 

"all of the senior policy responsibilities relative to 

all professional aspects of the school," as well as 

serving as school psychologist. 

Q. Hol!.: much .time doe,t ,the ,tpel1da.t .the ,tchoo.f.? 

Hr. Einhorn: (Mr. Leitner's counsel) Excuse me. 

when you say "at the school,' are you referring 

to the --
, 

Mn. Siavage: I'm ne6ennil1g .to .the ,tchoo.f. il1 

COl1vel1t Sta.tiol1 aa oppoaed .to Mn. Lei.tl1en'a 

home, yea. 

A. I'd say approximately six hours a week. 

Q. About aix houna a wee~. 

A. Yes. 

Q. Al1d .the neat on .the .time which ahe apel1da 011 

achoo.f.-ne.f.ated nUI1C.ti0I16 ,the apel1d,t at Egben.t 

HiU? 

A. That's correct. 

Q.Al1d whene doea ahe apel1d .tha.t .time at Egben.t 

Hill whel1 ahe wonk,t 011 achool-nela.ted 6ul1c.tiol1a? 
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A. Well, it would be allover, really. It's 

wherever it's convenient for her to do what 

she's doing. 

Q. She dA.-dYl't 

A. We use the entire facility in that respect. 

If it's something like reading a report or meet­

ing, or what-have-you, she might do that any 

place in the -- at the residence. 

The Leitners' Egbert Hill "Offices" 

Because the Commission had indicated it was interested 

in ascertaining precisely what kind of Calais School "work" 

was actually conducted at the Leitners' Egbert Hill house, 

Counsel Siavage introduced into the record photographs 

of the couple's "offices" at their home, including furnish­

ings,ornamental and otherwise. The,photographs were taken 

by the Daily Record of Morris County in mid-l976, when 

the Leitners made their residence available as the "Home 

of the Week" for a picture series by the ne".'spaper. The 

prints were provided to the S.C.I. at the request of 

the Commission. 

Counsel wanted to know more details about the 

"business use" -- supposedly for Calais School work 

that was made of the Egbert Hill home: 

BY MR. STAVAGE: 

Q. Now, T thA.-YlQ you te~tA.-nA.-ed beno~e that you~ 

WA.-ne Cha~Lotte conduct¢ he~ p~A.-vate p~actA.-ce aL~o 

A.-Yl you~ Egbe~t HA.-LL ~e¢A.-deYlce; A.-~ that co~~ect? 
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A. Yes. 

Q. And hhe doeh that ~n the o66~ee wh~eh ~~ ex­

h~b~ted by C-6? (Photograph of her office) 

A. Partly. 

Q. Whe~e doe~ ~he do the ~e~t 06 he~ p~ivate 

p~aet~ee? 

A. Well, she doesn't necessarily confine her-

self to that office. 

Q. Whe~e doe~ ~he ~ee p~~vate patient~, el~e-

whe~e ~n the home on Egbe~t H~ll? 

A. Well, she may go on the porch; she may go 

outside; may go in the conference room; she 

may go in the kitchen; she may go anywhere. 

Q. Voe~ ~he go to the pool? 

A. She may. 

Q. How many hou~~ a weer- doe~ M~~. Leitne~ ~pend 

on he~ p~~vate p~a.et~ee? 

A I'd say --

Mr. Einhorn: Excuse me. Are we talking as of 

. ? now, Sl.r. 

MJt. S~avage: A.6 on now. 

A. I'd say between 15 and 20 hours. 

Q. How long ha~ ~he ~pent between IS and 20 hou~'-' 

on heJt pJtivate PJtaet~ee? 

A. Well, I'd guess since about 1974. Prior to that, 

I'd"say she was much more limited; very little practice. 

Q. Okay. So ~he ~pent, d~d you ~ay, I5 Ofl 20 houJt~? 

A. 15 to 20 hours. 
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-12.. A week on he" p't-ivate p"act-ice .{.n '74, '75, 

'76 and '77? 

A. Approximately. 

Q. All "-ight. And-what doe~ ~he ~pend the "e~t 

on he" wo"k week upon? 

A. Calais School. 

Q. Cala-i6. Voe6 hhe al60 ~ee pat-ient6 anywhe"e 

el6e othe" than the Egbe"t H-ill ~-ite? 

A. No. 

Son David on the Payroll 

The Leitners have two sons, David, who was 25, and 

Steven, who was 29. Both figured in Mr. Leitner's testimony 

about the manner in which the day school's funds were 

spent, particularly David as an employee of the school. 

The Commission questioned Mr. Leitner about David: 

Q. What.(.6 h-i6 annual 6ala"y? 

A. Well,--

Mr. Einhorn: As of now, sir? 

Mr,. S-iavage: A6 on now. 

A. As of today? 

Q. Ye6 . 

A. Well, now he's drawing $275 twice a month. 

Q. How long ha6 he been dflaw-ing $275 tw-ice a 

month? 

A. Since January 1st. 

Q: On what yea"? 

A. This year. 
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x X X X 

Q. Wha:t wa!.> he d,,-aw.<.ng P"-'<'o,,- :to :two week!.> ago? 

A. $525. 

Q. Tw.<.ce a mon:th? 

A. Right. 

Mr. Einhorn: 

M"-. S.<.c1vage: 

Hay I have a moment, Counsel? 

Ye!.> . 

(Discussion held between the witness and his counsel.) 

A. (Continuing) Hay I explain this, please? 

Q. Ye!.>. 

A. David Leitner, my son, is one of ten people 

selected throughout the whole United States for 

a National Science Foundation grant, and this is 

in the field of environmental education, and it's 

connected with the Passaic River Coalition, and 

his duties on this grant commenced two weeks ago. 

Q. 1 He. 

A. And as he reduced his work as a result of that, 

we reduced his salary accordingly. 

Q. 1 unde"-!.>:tand. On an annual ba!.>.<.!.> , :then, la!.>~ 

yea"- he wa!.> mak.<.ng app,,-ox'<'ma:tely $12,600? 

A. That's correct. 

Q. Okay. And wha:t wa!.> h'<'!.> 6unc:t.<.on a:t :the !.>chool? 

A. Well, he's an environmental science studies 

specialist. He's basically a resource person for 
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the teachers on the staff in trying to implement 

a very difficult area for special ed schools that's 

weak, I would say, throughout the whole educational 

process, and in that he tries to help these teachers 

set up some kind of instructional relationship that 

would relate to these children who have difficulty 

handling normal programs in an area of interest and 

meaningfulness to them so that they could learn a 

great many things connected with science, environ­

ment, and so on, and he works with the teachers, 

gets children sent to him by the teachers to work 

in this area, and has stimulated considerable in­

terest and improvement in quite a few of the 

children in this connection. 

Q. He doe~ no:t :teach d-iJtecU.y, ·-i.11 o:thel!. wOl!.d~. 

A. Well, he's not a teacher. He's a resource 

person, but he does -- I can't say that he 

doesn't teach. He's not counted as a teacher, 

but he does, in essence, as part of this 

assistance program, do teaching, but he's pri­

marily a resource person. 

X X X X 

Q. Voe~ he have a cel!.:t-i.6-i.ca:te :to :teach hal1d-i.­

capped ch-i.£dl!.el1? 

A.No, and we don't count him as a teacher. 

Q. Okay. Voea he have a bache£ol!. 06 ~c-i.el1ce 

degl!.ee ob:ta-i.l1ed when, -i.6 he doea? 
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A. Yes, in December of 1975. 

Q. How much ~~me d~d he ~pend a~ ~he ~chool p~~o~ 

~o ~he ~educ~ion 06 hi. du~ie., p~io~ ~o ~he ~~me 06 

~he 6ede~al g~an~? 

A. It's part-time. 

Q. A 4 0- hou~ week? 

A. No. We don't have a 40-hour week. The average 

time is about 30 hours. 

Q. 30 hou~~. And he ~pen~ 30 hou~. a week a~ 

~he .chool du~ing ~he ~ime he wa. employed? 

A. No. That's he would spend four days at 

school and one day preparing materials elsewhere. 

Going to School on $12,600 a Year 

Mr. Leitner testified that his son David was on the 

Calais School payroll during a peri0d where he was a fulltime 

college student -- and was paid $12,600 even while he 

was attending graduate school. Mr. Leitner explained 

the situation thus: 

Q. How much ~ime did he ~pend a~ ~he .chool ~hen? 

A. He didn't spend -- in his undergraduate 

period? 

Q. Ye •• 

A. He didn't spend time at school then. 

Q. Wa. he eve~ employed a~ ~he ~chool while 

he wa. ~n g~adua~e ~~ud~e.? 

A. So I understand, when you say "school," you mean 

the Convent Station? 
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Q. R-Lght. 

A. Okay. Graduate school you're talking about, 

now? 

Q. Ha.6 he eveJt gone to gJtaduate .6c.hoo!? 

A. He's in graduate school -- he was in graduate 

school this past term. 

Q. He .6taJtted -Ln SeptembeJt? 

A. Yes. 

Q. A!! Jt-Lght. And he wa.6 be-Lng pa-Ld by the 

.6c.hoo! $12,600 a yeaJt at that t-Lme? 

A. That's correct. 

The Cha-LJtman: WheJte wa.6 the gJtaduate .6c.hoo! 

.toc.ated? 

The Witness: Kean College 

Comm-L.6.6-LoneJt Lane: WheJte wa.6 the undeJtgJtaduate 

.6c.hoo.e. !oc.ated? 

The Witness: Ramapo, Ramapo State College. 

Comm-L.6.6-LoneJt Lane: How naJt Jtemoved -L.6 that 

nJtom --

The Witness: Ramapo State College? 

Comm-L.6.6-LoneJt Lane: -- The Ca!a-L.6 Sc.hoo!. 

The Witness: Oh, about an hour's time. 

Q. V-Ld he .t-Lve at undeJtgJtaduate .6c.hoo! OJt !-Lve 

at youJt 

A. Yes, he lived at undergraduate school. 

Q. And he'.6 a nu!!-t-Lme .6tudent theJte? 

A. Yes, sir. 
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Q. And he wa6 on ~he pay~oLL on you~ 6ehool a6 

welL? 

A. Yes, sir. 

Q. He didn't 6pend any time at the Calai6 Sehoal; 

i6 ~hat eo~~ee~? 

I ~hought you 6aid he 6pent no time at Calai6 SehoaL -­

A. That's correct. 

Q. -- while he wa6 an unde~g~adua~e. Wha~ wa6 

hi6 eont~ibution du~ing ~ho6e yea~6? 

A. His responsibilities then had to do with doing 

curriculum research, develop surveying -- he was 

given a position with a target to survey the en­

vironmental studies field in particular, with the 

goal of developing pilot programs that he would then 

begin to engage upon graduatio~ at the school, and 

to -- try them out and develop an area in which the 

school was rather weak in. That school happens 

to be one of the foremost loca~ions for environmental 

studies in the country in this particular area, and 

many of the professors who he was acquainted with are 

considered resource people by the state Department 

of Education in this particular field, and this 

is a field that's been singled out for emphasis and 

special programs set up at the Montclair State 

Teachers College in this connection also. 

an ~rea that had a lot of public interest. 

So it's 
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Q. Va you have ¢ome ~dea du~~ng the nou~ yea~¢ 

on h~¢ unde~g~aduate, nou~ unde~g~aduate yea~¢, 

how much t~me he ¢pent in h~¢ dut~e¢ at Cala~¢ 

School? 

A. He was only employed approximately one year 

by the Calais School during that period. 

Q. Sen~o~ yea~? 

A. Senior year. 

Q. How much t~me did he ¢pend on Cala~¢ School 

wo~~ du~~ng that yea~? 

A. I guess it probably would be in the neighbor­

hood of 20 hours a week. 

Q. And what do you ¢ee -- h'ow do you compute 

that, you you~¢eln? 

A. Oh, well, I'm guessing, re~lly. I don't have 

a definitive knowledge of the precise number of 

hours. 

Calais Salary Ranges Erratic 

Mr. Leitner, who said he visited the Calais School 

"perhaps 30 times" in a year, explained how the salaries 

for school officials and employes were set -- and how 

they varied. 

He was asked about who determined salaries at the 

school. 

A. Staff salaries are determined primarily by 

myself and reviewed by the board of trustees. 
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Q. Wh~ch ~nclude6 you~eeln? 

A. In particular, relative to the senior execu­

tives. In the lower levels, it's primarily a 

determination by myself in connection with con­

sultation with Dr. Goralsky who's the headmaster. 

Q. How much doee M~. Go~aleky make a6 headma6te~?· 

A. He gets $33,600 a year right now. 

Q. Would you cone~de~ Go~al6ky, you~eeln, 

you~ w~{e, the adm~n~6t~at~on 06 the echool? 

A. Well, we're the senior administration, yes, 

sir. 

Q. AU T,~ght. And the boa~d 06 d~H.cto~6, ~6 

~t get6 ~nvolved ~n 6etting 6ala~~e6, ~nclude¢ 

you~6el{, you~ w~{e ar.d v~. Ke6ne~? 

A. That's correct. 

Q. How much t~me doee M~. Go~al¢ky ¢pend at the 

6chool? 

A. Full-time. Actually, more .than· full-time, 

probably, in a sense. 

Q. What would you 6ay h~6 wo~k week con6~¢ted o{ 

~n numbe~ 06 hou~6, ~6 you know? 

A. At least 40. 

Q. At lea6t 40. I 6how you what'6 beer. ma~ked 

Exh~b~t C-5 {o~ the pu~p06e6 o{ ~dent~6icat~on, and 

a6kyou ~6 you ~ecogn~ze ~t a6 the expen6e budget 

6umma~y o{ the Cala~6 School 6ubm~tted to the New 

Je~6ey Vepa~tment 06 Educat~on 60~ the 6chool yea~ 
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1976-77? 

A. Yes. 

Q. Thank you. 

A. That's covering when? 

Q. The .6c.hoo.c yealt l-i..6ted on -i.t -i..6 1976-77. 

A. Right. This covers the actual expenditures 

for that year. 

Q. Voe.6 that doc.ument, wh-i.c.h you have jU.6t -i.dentl­

lied, .6pec.-i.ly the .6alalt-i.e.6 ol the teac.helt.6 and the 

.6UppOJ1.t .6tal6? 

A. Yes, sir. 

Q. What -i..6 the Itange o£ .6a.calt-i.e.6 nolt the teachelt.6 

on th-i..6 .6ta66, and 1 a6k you to .cook at th-i..6 doc­

ument, wah lte.6pect to th-i..6 document. and 1 a.6b 

you -i.6 -i.t'.6 a Itange between e-i.ghty-two-hundlted, 

a.nd nlnetY-6oult-hundlted do.clalt6? 

A. No, it goes up to thirteen-thousand. 

Q. Okay. Who -i..6 mak-i.ng th-i.ltt~en-thou.6and? 

A. Our industrial arts teacher. 

Q. 16 anyone el.6e mak-i.ng -i.n exce.6.6 06 $10,OOO? 

A. Yes, our program coordinator was getting 

fifteen-five then. 

Q. 1.6 that the a.6.6-i..6tant pltlnc.-i.pal? 

A. Yes. 

Q. Okay. 

A. The vice-principal and program coordinator, yes. 
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Q. In that ~ame document, Vav~d Le~tne~ ~~ mak~ng 

$12,600 a. yeM? 

A. Yes. 

Q. I~ the.~e anybody e.f.~e on ~taH; mak~ng mo~e 

than h~m othe~ than the one~ you have ment~oned? 

A. Presently or at that time? 

Q. Acco~d~ng to that document. 

A. No, sir. 

Q. Okay. Vo tho~e -- doe~ that .otann ~nc.f.ude 

A. That's correct. 

Q. And doe~ ~t ~nc.f.ude peop.f.e w~th ma~te~'.6 on 
educat~on and ma~te~'~ ~n ~pe.ech the~apy? 

A. Correct. 

Q. Wa~ Dav~d con~~de~ed a mo~~ ~mpo~tant membe~ 

on the ~tann than peop.f.e w~th ma~te~'~ ~n ~ead~ng 

and ~peech the~apy? 

A. Yes. We have people with master degrees on the 

staff who were working as aides at a much more 

nominal salary, and we had teachers with bachelor's 

degrees who were getting double and more than their 

salaries. So it had to do with the contribution and 

the importance of it more than anything else.* 

*However, these and other comments in this portion of 
Mr. Leitner's testimony are put in a different light by 
witness John Ermanis, who taught at the Calais School 
more than four years. A college graduate and a certified 
teacher of the handicapped, his salary ranged from $6,000 
to $8,400. He testified that the Leitners appeared at 
the school infrequently. See "Leitners Not Often At 
School", Pp. 62-66. 
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"Book Club" Purchases With School Funds 

After confirming that he and his wife are respon­

sible for signing Calais School checks, except that the 

headmaster, Dr. Goralsky, could sign disbursements from 

a petty cash account, Mr. Leitner began a litany of pur­

chases that seemed to have little or no application to 

instructing handicapped children. 

His book club and magazine purchases were examples: 

Q. Okay. Thank you. MJt. Le.-i.tneJt, I'm .6how.-i.ng 

you a .6eJt.-i.e.6 o£ check.6 dJtawn on The Cala.-i..6 School 

account and ~.-i.gned by L.-i.onel Le.-i.tneJt, wh.-i.ch we'll 

Jte£eJt to a.6 Exh.-i.b.-i.t C-9 .-i.n th.-i..6 pJtoceed.-i.ng. They 

aJte check No.6. 7&&9, 7744, 755&, 7297, 70&0, 

6775, and a.6k you .-i.£ you can Jtecogn.-i.ze youJt 

.6.-i.gnatuJte on tho.6e check.6 and could you tell the 

Comm.-i..6.6.-i.on who the payee on tho.6e check.6 .-i..6? 

A. The payee is the Book of the Month Club, 

and it's my signature. 

Q. I .6ho~ you anotheJt .6eJt.-i.e.6 06 check.6 £Jtom the 

.6ame exh.-i.b.-i.t, check No.6. 7954, 7&&3, 75&5, 6&54, 

6724, and I a.6k you who the payee on tho.6e check.6 

.-i..6 and whetheJt you .6.-i.gned them. 

A. Yes. It's the Jewish Book Club. 

Q. And to wheJte weJte tho.6e book.6 del.-i.veJted that 

Jte6pond to tho.6e check.6? 

A. My residence. 
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Q. Some 06 ~he ~~~le6 06 the book6 ~nvolved, 

acco~d~ng to ~he ~nvo~ce6, a~e The Rocke6elle~6, 

M06CO~ Fa~ewell, M06he Vyan, Bl~nd Amb~~~on, 

Face 06 Ba~~le. 

A~e ~hD6e book6 u6ed 60~ ~he bU6~ne66 06 The 

Cala~6 School? 

A. The practice relative to purchase of books 

by myself is to turn books over, after I have 

finished with them, to the school for the use 

of the school, the staff, and any students 

that would want to use it. ~ also regard my­

self as a member of the staff. 

Q. They a~e u6ed 6o~ ~he educa~~onal backg~ound 

06 ~he 6~a66 6hall we 6ay? 

A. Some -- they may. 

Q. And how long doe6 ~t ~ake you ~o ~unn ~h06e 

book6 ove~ ~o ~he 6chool? 

A. Varies considerably. I have turned over 

many, many books and periodicals that are ac­

quired in this fashion and others that I have 

acquired personally over the years. There's 

no particular pattern to it. 

Q. I 6how you, aga~n, Wha~r6 a po~~ion 06 

Exhibi~ 9, check No. 7662 and I a6k you whe~he~ 

you 6igned that check, the amoun~ 06 ~he check, 

and who ~he payee ~6. 

A. Tennis. It's my signature and it's $23. 



-34-

Q. 16 that a CaLa~6 SchooL checQ? 

A. Yes. 

Q. I. Tenn~. ma9az~ne tu~ned ove~ to the 6chooL? 

A. Yes. 

Q; 16 ~t ~ead by the 6tudent6? 

A. I wouldn't know. 

Q. 16 ~t ~ead by the ~n6t~ucto~6? 

A. I wouldn't know. 

x X X X 

Check Payouts Followed "Global Pattern" 

Another Calais School check introduced into the hear­

ing record -- signed by Mr. Leitner for payment of $261.66 

to Jabberwock---caused the witness to discuss his pattern 

of allocating "school" and "personal" costs. Counsel 

showed the check to Mr. Leitner: 

Q. I Q6Q you ~£ you ~eco9n~ze that checQ. 

A. Yes. 

Q. And can you teLL the Comm~.6~on what ~t wa6 

6o~? 

A. Covers -- it's a fireplace enclosure that 

prevents draft from the fireplace in my wife's 

office. 

Q. In you~ home? 

A. Yes. 

COMMISSIONER POLLOCK: Voe6n't the £~~epLace 

have a 6Lue you can cLo.e? 

THE WITNESS: It'. not adequate. It' •• t~LL 
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d~~nty. A~ ~ m~ttt~ on n~ct, I h~ve ~dded ~ 

he~t~ng un~t ~~ wett ju~t out~~de the 6~~ept~ce. 

Q. V~d the bo~~d on t~u~tee~ ~t c~t~~~ m~he 
th~t dec~~~on on d~d you m~ke th~t dec~~~on? 

A. I made that decision. 

COMMISSIONER LANE: Th~6 two-6~xty-one-6~xty­

ll~X, W~ll th~t the enune COllt on the un~t. 

THE IJ.'ITNESS: Ye~. 

COMMISSIONER LANE: The co~t w~~nrt ~tloc~ted 

between the ~chool and the wont done ~n th~t 

on6~ce non the llchool, ~n ~ccond~nce w~th youn 

te~t~mony, ~nd othe~ wonk done by youn w~6e 

~nd~v~du~lty ~6 ~ docton? 

THE WITNESS: No, ~t w~~ not, "~n. The ~lloc~t~cn 

06 expen~e~ ~ne not nece~~a~~ty.~tem-by-~tem ~nd 

expen6e-by-expen6e, but we nollow a mene global 

p~ttenn. 

COMMISSIONER LANE: I take ~t ih~t that the~e ane 

t~me6 yeu ~nd~v~dually pay 60n th~ng~ that go to 

the 6choot? 

THE WITNESS: No. I'm tny~ng to ~ay that at the 

Egbent H~tlll ~~te we make a g~eat many expend~­

tu~e~, the pnedom~nance 06 wh~ch we pay 60~ 

pe~~onalty and an amount we con6~de~ ~ea60l1able 

we have pa~d by the llchool. 
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Paintings Charged to "Books/Supplies" 

The witness was shown separate Calais School checks 

he signed, one for $845 .and one for $955, payable to 

artist Joseph L.C. Santoro. These and similar public 

hearing exhibits led to a long discourse by Mr. Leitner 

on how public funds paid to the school were "invested" 

in paintings and other cultural objects. Mr. Leitner 

was asked if he recognized the Santoro checks and what 

they were for: 

A. Yes, I recognize them. These are two paintings 

that the Calais School invested in. 

Q. Okay. Whefte afte :they loca:ted? 

A. They are located in my office. 

Q: And check No. 6965, Ln :the amoun:t o~ :thift:teen­

hundfted-and -:th!Lee dollaft.6, da:ted 9/ ZT /76, payable 

:to A. Konftad, .6igned by Lionel Lei:tneft. Va you 

ftecog~ize :tha:t check and wha:t wa.6 :tha:t nOft? 

A. It's the same reason. It!s a painting by 

Adolph Konrad who agreed to -- both artists 

agreed to sell for a non-profit institution at 

a discount for investment purposes. 

Q. Now, you .6aid :the .6chool made :the dec.i.6ion :to 

inve.6:t in :the.6e pain:ting.6. Vid you mean :tha:t :the 

achool wa6 u.6ing :tha:t a6 a mean.6 o~ inve.6:tmen:t? 

A. I don't understand your significance of what 

you're saying. 
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Q . . Vid zhe boa4d 06 Z4u~zeec decide ZO invecz 

~n a4Z w04k a~ oppo~ed zo puzzing ~ome money ~n 

zhe ~chool, in a bank accounz, 04 i~ zhat in 

addizion ZO a bank accounz, i6 you could ex­

plain it? 

A. Well, the school developed a certain amount 

of surplus funds, the predominance of which are 

needed for cash-flow problems. A modest amount 

of the funds which were excessive to that require­

ment, it was felt, should be invested in something, 

in a highly inflationary environment that we exist 

in, in something that would be more likely to 

hold value. 

Q. Voe~ yOU4 wi6e alba have objeczc 06 a4Z in 

he4 o66ice in YOU4 home? 

A. She has a bronze bust in her office, and 

she has a clock, an antique clock. 

Q. All 4ighz. Voe~ V4. Kebne'Jt have any a4t objectc? 

A. He has no objects that would have been procured 

by The Calais School. 

Q. lz wac decided zhaz zhe objeczb zhaz we4e ubed 

ab a meanb 06 invebZment would be placed in zhe 

066icec in Egbe~z Hill? 

A. Yes. 

Q. Okay. Vo you know how zhobe painzingb, by zhe 

way, we~e cha~ged zo you~ expenbe 4epo~z ZO zhe 

Vepa~zmenz 06 Education? 
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A. Well, I believe they were charged on the 

supplies account. We have no particular account 

for such a thing --not -- because we have not 

engaged in such a practice before. 

Q. Eo 0 R6 and .6 upplie6 ;they welle ehaILg ed ;to? 

A. The account -- yes, it's called books and 

supplies. 

Q. On ;tha;t expen.6e ILepolL;t, i6 ;theILe any line 

nOlL a;theIL? 

A. Yes, there is. 

Q. In o;theIL wOILd6, i~ you wan;ted ;to bILeak i;t ou;t, 

you eould have? 

A. Of course, that's possible. We don't foll01ll 

our accounts from that. We -- I'd annotate a 

stub as to what I purchased. The accountant, 

bookkeepe+, would spread it into an account that 

she deemed appropriate and it would go into 

an account there. Now, I don "t think the set 

of accounts set up included something called 

other. 

COMMISSIONER POLLOCK: MIL. Lei;tneIL, exeu6e 

me. YoulL nund6 nOlL The Calai6 Sehoal eome nILom 

;the S;ta;te 06 New JeIL6ey and ;the 6ending 6ehool 

di6;tILie;t6, do ;they no;t? 



-39-

THE WITNESS: Yes, sir, they all corne from the 

sending school districts, and the ones that corne 

from the -- from public institutions all corne 

from the local school districts. 

COMMISSIONER POLLOCK: The~e a~e all mon~e~ ~ent, 

iax mon~e~, that a~e ~ent to you th~ough the 

needa 06 the ~end~ng d~~t~~ct~? 

THE WITNESS: These are all in payment of tuition 

for services rendered by Calais School. 

COMMISSIONER POLLOCK: Wh~ch a~e 4a~~ed by taxe~? 

THE WITNESS: Yes. 

COMMISSIONER POLLOCK: And you took ~ome 06 theae 

mon~ea and pu~cha6ed pa~nt~ng6 and b~onze ~tatute~ 

and ant~que clocka; ~~ that a t~ue ~tatement? 

THE WITNESS: That's a true statement. 

COMMISSIONER LANE: We m~ght a~ well, wh~le we'~e 

on the ~ubject, 6~nd out who made the dec~6~on to 

buy the~e pa~nt~nga and othe~ objecta 06 a~t. 

THE WITNESS: These particular ones, I did. 

COMMISSIONER: All 4~ght. 

THE CHAIRMAN: Well, d~d any 06 the othe~ membe~~ 

06 the achool know that you had made that dec~~~on? 

THE WITNESS: Well, subsequently my wife and Dr. 

Kesner. 

THE CHAIRMAN: P~~04 to the dec~~~on, d~d they know 

that you we~e go~ng to ~nve~t, take mon~e6 6~om The 

Cala~~ School 
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~HE \'iITNESS: The general concept of investment. 

THE CHAIRMAN: But ;'t wa-l not known by them? 

THE WITNESS: The general concept of investment 

was known. Specifically these particular items 

were not kno\\'Il. 

THE CHAIRMAN: We~e anu o£ the teache~6 adv;'6ed 

at the 6chooL that the6e a~t WO~k6 eX~-Ited ~n 

you~ home nO~ the educat;'on Ot the ch~£d~en? 

THE ~ITNESS: These Objects were not procured for 

the education of the children. 

Weedkillers, Insect Sprays, Gardeners ... 

The next public hearing episode involving expendi­

tures by the Leitners out of the public funds of the 

Calais School began with Leitner's identification of 

a Calais School check in the amount of $41, payable to 

Agway Supplies. 

Mr. Leitner said it was "entirely possible" that 

the checks were in payment for -- as Co&mission counsel 

explained the invoice -- plants, garden tools, trays, 

poison ivy spray, weedkiller spray, hornet killer spray. 

The question of who utilized these items led to another 

revelation -- the emploYTIent by the Leitners of part-time 

gardeners at school expense. As Commission Counsel ex­

plained, these purchases required a visual depiction of 

the Leitners' Egbert Hills estate: 
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Q. M~. Le~tne~, ~~nce ~t may become ~elevant to 

tal~ about whe~e the weedk~lle~ wa~ appl~ed o~ 60~ 

othe~ mat~e~~, I'm 90~n9 to a~k that a cha~t* 06 

you~ ~e~~dence. be placed up. It ~~ not pe~tectllj 

~n deta~l, no~ ~n ~cale, and wa~ p~epa~ed e~~en­

t~alllj by a 60~me~ employee 06 you~~ 6o~ the 

Comm~~~~on. 

16 ~t doe~ not dep~ct you~ hou~e and 9~ound~ 

~n any pa~t~cula~ ~e~pect, pe~hap~ you could 

change ~t now, but ~t ~t doe~, ju~t 6o~ the 

pu~po~e 06 check~ng, then we can leave. ~t a~ 

~t ~~. Maybe you can an~we~ the que~t~on. 

A. In general. The scale may be different. 

Q. O~ay. 

COMMISSIONER POLLOCK: How many ac~e~ a~e we 

tal~~nq about? 

Q. 6.97? 

. A. That's correct, approximately. 

Q. VA you ~now whe~e the weedk~lle~ wa~ appl~ed 

on t.hOH g~ound~? 

A. No. 

Q. V~d you apply a. 

A. No. 

Q. Who appl~ed a. 

A. I really don't know. 

*See Exhibit, P, 41a 
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Q. Show~ng you a ~e~~e~ 06 eheek~ wh~eh a~e 

anozhe~ pa~z 06 Exh~b~z C-9 60~ zhe pu~po~e¢ 06 

~denz~6~eaz~on, zhec6~~¢t zwo eheek¢, 6885, 

dazed Augu~z 29zh, 1976, and 6967, dated Sep_ 

zembe~ 20, 1976, a~e payable ZO Van Allen, A-L-L-E-N, 

and zhe ~eeond zwo eheek¢, 6825 and 6743, dazed 

Augu¢z 8th, 1976 and July 8zh, 1976, ~e¢peet~vely, 

~n zhe amount¢ 06 $248.75 and $200 even, ~e¢pec­

z~vely, payable zo V~ane Go~man. 

I a¢k you ~6 you ~eeogn~ze thaz ¢e~~e¢ 06 6ou~ 

eheek¢. 

A. Yes. 

Q. What we~e tho¢e eheek¢ 60~? 

A. For cutting the lawn. 

Q. Tho¢e a~e Cala~~ eheek~? 

A. Yes, sir. 

Q. Whe~e wa¢ zhe lawn eut? 

A. Wherever lawn was cut. 

Q. All 06 zhe lawn at zhe Egbe~z H~ll¢ ¢~ze? 

A. 'Whatever portion of the lawn was cut was 

cut. 

Q. Well, d~d zhey ¢k~p any, u¢ually? 

A. They usually didn't cut the whole thing at 

once, so they would usually skip some one time and 

do some another time. 

Q. - They d~d a ~at~¢6aezo~y job du~~ng zhe ~umme~ 

euzz~ng zhe lawn. You had no compla~nt¢, d~d you? 
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A. Reasonably. 

Q. Okay. What el6e d~d Van Allen and V~ane 

Goltman do? 

(Discussion held between the witness and 

his counsel.) 

A. I think primarily, it is my recollection, 

that they worked on the grounds. 

Q. Would that --

A. They may have done some weeding or --

Q. V~d they put ~n -- d~d Van Allen put ~n a 

6Late waLkway? 

A. Oh, he may have. 

Q. Re6eltlt~ng to Exh~b~t C-4. 

A. Yes. 

Q. They both got $2.50 an hoult, ~6 you Iteeall? 

A. Sounds appropriate. 

Q. Tho6e eheek6 totaL $654.25 and lteplte6ent a 

poltt~on 06 the 6Ummelt, would you agltee w~th that? 

A. Yes. 

THE CHAIRMAN: Aga~n, Mit. Le~tnelt, the 60le 

pultp06e would be the 6aet that yoult 066~ee ~6 

located ~n the hou6e? 

THE WITNESS: This is the administrative center 

of the school and we felt it appropriate to bear 

some overall portion of the cost there. 

Q.-Show~ng you anothelt 6elt~e6 06 eheek6 wh~eh 

alte a poltt~on 06 Exh~b~t C-9, and they alte cheek 
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numbeltl.> al.> 6o.U.owl.>: 6798, 7rr6, 5655, 7346, 5799, 

6364. They alte dated in a peltiod 06 time 6ltom 

Apltii 06 1976 thltough Novembelt, 1976, and they 

alte aii payabie to Lawn King. Aii 06 them alte 

in amount 06 $267.75 with the exception 06 one 

check, No. 7346, which il.> in the amount $297.65. 

They alte aii Calail.> School check6 I.>igned by 

Lionel Leitnelt. 

1 wouid al.>k you, 6iltl.>t, i6 you Itecognize them, 

and then a6k you to teii the Commil.>l.>ion what they 
• 

welte 601t. Thelte il.> a -- the total amount il.> 

l.>ixteen-hundlted-and-thilttY-l.>ix dollaltl.> and 

60ltty centl.>. 

A. I recognize them and they are for treating and 

restoring the central lawn area, approximately one 

acre. 

Q. Re6eltlting to thil.> bottom polttion 06 Exhibit 

C-4? 

A. The proportions are grossly distorted. 

Q. Okay. 

A. But in that general configuration. 

Q. 1 46k you i6 you Itecognize, again, a polttion o£ 

Exhibit C-9, which alte check Nol.>. 6711, dated 

6/30/1976, in the amount 06 $2,137, and check No. 

7217~ dated Novembelt 8th, 1976, in the amount 06 

$130, both payable to Someltviile Equipment Company, 
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C~n you ~ell ~he Comm~~~~one~~ wh~~ tho~e chec~~ 

we~e £o~? 

A. One was for a hand mower and one was for a 

Gravely tractor mower. 

Q. And whe~e we~e the -- W~A ~he G~~uely ~~~c~o~ 

mowe~. ~h~t'A ~ ~~de-on mowe~? 

A. It's a sulky-type mower. 

Q. Pandon? 

A. It has a sulky. 

Q. A ~ulky? 

A. Yes. It can be ridden on or walked alongside of. 

Q. I Aee. Wer,e ~hey u<led ~o cut ~he g~~<I<I ~t the 

Egbe~t H~ll~ <I~~e? 

A. Yes, sir. 

Q. V~d you u<le tho<le ~o cut the g~~<I<I? 

A. Yes, sir. 

Q. V~d--

COMMISSIONER LANE: We~e ~hey u~ed ~o cut g~~~<1 

~~ ~ny o~he~ <I~~e? 

THE WITNESS: No, sir. 

Q. V~d V~n Allen, ~he employee who cu~ ~he g~~~~. 

al<lo u<le ~ho~e? 

A. I don't recall whether he was using that or not. 

We had a previous mower -- time frame wise I can't 

say whether he used it or not. He may have, if it 

was the time that he was cutting grass when we had 

that. 
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Q. You wouldn't dihag~ee with hih .wo~n .tate­

ment that "he did Uhe --

A. Dh, no, no. I just 

MR. SIAVAGE: Since I have ~ene~~ed to it, M~. 

Chai~man, I will addM~. Allen' •• wo~n .tatement 

on that nact and othe~. to the ~eco~d and have 

.U mMhed. 

THE CHAIRMAN: All ~ight. I thinh thoH .tate­

menth .hould be included. 

MR. EINHORN: Can I get a copy of that? 

MR. SIAVAGE: Ye •• 

(A transcript of a tape recorded statement of 

Daniel Allen, dated January 13, 1978, is received 

and marked C-ll.) 

School Paid for Air Conditioning at the House 

Counsel next referred to four checks amounting to 

a total of $2,630, payable to Braun Air Conditioning & 

Heating, for what Mr. Leitner admitted was an air con­

ditioning system for "my office area" at the Egbert 

Hills residence. 

Mr. Leither was asked whether the installation in-

volved duct work into two adjoining bedrooms: 

A. Yes. Both of these were rooms that were 

also partially used in connection with school 

business. 

Q. The bed~oomh? 

A. Yes, sir. 



-47-

School-Funded Trip to the West 

Shown a Calais School check amounting to $1,220, which 

he signed payable to Empress Travel, in September, 1976, Mr. 

Leitner explained that it "represents payment for travel 

to a conference in Los Angeles by my wife and myself, the 

National Conference for Physical Training of Handicapped 

Children. Also includes hotel accommodations at -- for 

one night in Los Angeles, and I believe three or four 

nights in Las Vegas, and a tour, an air tour, to the 

Grand Canyon from Las Vegas." 

Mr. Leitner estimated the trip took about 10 days, 

approximately five days in Los Angeles and four or five 

days in Las Vegas. 

A Consultant Who Was Also a Brother-In-Law 

But the interrogation brought out other facts about 

the publicly-funded trip, including an additional payment 

to Mr. Leitner's brother-in-law. Mr. Leitner was pressed 

for details: 

Q. And the ~chool pa~d 60rc the ent~rce trc~p? 

A. Yes, sir. 

Q. Wherce wa~ the con6ercence located? 

A. It -- excuse me. It paid for the trip, didn't 

pay for our -- when we were at Vegas for entertainment 

or food or things like that. 

Q. -GRay. 

A. Excuse me. 
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Q. The la¢t que¢t~on wa¢, whene wa¢ the con6enence 

located? Wa¢ that L.A. on Vega¢? 

A. It was in L.A. 

Q. Wa¢ thene any con6enence 60n the 60un on 6~ve 

day¢ that you wene thene? 

A. No. 

COMMISSIONER LANE: How long wa¢ the con6enence? 

Q. How long wa¢ the con6enence ~n L.A., about 

6~ve day¢ al¢o? 

A. No. It was two days and a night. 

Q. Two day¢ and a n~ght? 

A. Yes. 

Q. Vo you nememben whene ~t wa¢ held? 

A. I think it was the Marriott Hotel, but I'm 

not positive. 

Q. V~d you attend the lectune¢? 

A. Yes, sir. 

Q. All on them? 

A. No. 

Q. Whene d~d you ¢tay ~n La¢ Vega¢? 

A. Ceasars Palace. 

Q. Check No. 7076, anQthen pant 06 Exh~b~t C-9, 

payable to Manten R~ch, ~n the amount 06 $750 

nelate¢ to the ¢ame tn~p 

What wa¢ the check non, ~6 you accept my nepne­

¢entat~on? 
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A. Yes. It was payment for several things. One 

was accommodations for about four days and nights, 

transportation, setting up some meeting with a 

teacher of the handicapped, and primarily, over 

and above that, for an extensive debriefing session 

on his familial problems in regard to problems of 

a handicapped family. 

Q. Who i~ Ma~ten Rich? 

A. Marten Rich is my brother-in-law. 

Q. He'~ ma~~ied to you~ ~i~te~? 

A. Yes. 

Q. He p~ovided ~e~vice to you in Lo~ Angele~ 06 

chau66eu~ing; i~ that 6ai~? 

A. Yes. 

Q. And int~oducing you to a te~che~ 06 the handi­

capped, I think? 

A. Arranging and participating in meetings with us. 

Q. And then allowing you to ~ha~e hi~ thought~ on 

being a membe~ 06 a handicapped 6amily? 

A. Well, it was a rather intensive involvement as 

to his therapy, his problems, familial problems, 

connected with it; type of emotional impacts, type 

of health impacts that result, cross-playing problems. 

Q. A~e you ~aying, e~~entially, that a po~tion 06 

the $750 wa~ a eon~ulting 6ee? 

A. Well, you might label it that. I don't have 

a convenient label for it. 
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Q. V~d Ma~ten R~ch unde~¢tand what he wa¢ be~ng 

pa~d 6o~, do you th~nk? 

A. Did he understand what he was paying for? 

Q. What he wa¢ be~ng pa~d no~. 

A. Well, he didn't bill me, and if I gave him 

nothing, he probably wouldn't have thought 

it inappropriate. But the services he rendered 

I considered were of value, of considerable 

value, to us and our relationship to a school 

dealing with the handicapped and I volunteered 

the paYTIent to him for that. 

Q. V~d you con¢~de~ ~t mo~e ak~n to a g~nt than 

a payment? 

A. No, sir, it was paYTIent for services rendered. 

Q. Wh~ch he d~d net expect? 

A. Which he may not have expected. 

COMMISSIONER LANE: Voe¢ the ¢chool d~¢t~~ct n~om 

wh~ch tax mGn~e¢ come to you~ ¢chool, doe¢ any­

body ~n that d~~t~~ct know about th~¢ payment -­

THE WITNESS: No, sir. 

COMMISSIONER LANE: nO~ ¢e~v~ce? Voe~ anybody 

~n the State on New Je~¢ey know about ~t. 

THE WITNESS: Well, I know about it. 

COMMISSIONER LANE: Any on6~c~al O~ anybody 

employed by any depa~tment on the State 06 New 

Je~¢ey know about ~t othe~ than you~¢eln? 

THE WITNESS: Apart from these proceedings, no. 
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(Discussion held between the witness and his 

counsel. ) . 

CHAIRMAN RODRIGUEZ: Did you convey any 06 ~he 

inno~mation you ~eeeived du~ing that eon~uLta~ion 

~e~viee wi~h any membe~~ 06 you~ ~~a66 a~ The 

CaLai~ Sc.hooL? 

THE WITNESS: Well, my wife participated in these, 

and I'm sure the absorption of the information in­

fluences her professional judgements relative to 

the school problems and appreciation of the family­

therapy problems that we're always engaged in. 

We have extensive familial therapy sessions at the 

school, and I'm sure it influences the professional 

advice and counsel that she renders without it being 

explicitlY tied in. 

School Funds to Fix Tennis Court 

A Calais School check for $1,500, signed by 

Mr. Leitner and payable to Steven Westervelt. was des­

cribed by the witness as payment for "repainting and 

restriping and putting a new net on the tennis court" 

at Egbert Hill. Details were sought on how this could 

be regarded as a school expenditure: 

Q. And that wouLd have been one on ~he admini~­

~~ative £ac.iLi~ie~. I wouLd a~~ume, that wouLd 

be availabLe in an eme~geney ~i~uation? 

A. No. He intended, we had planned to use that 

in an adjunct capability, to bring children there 
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as well as to entertain people who have helped 

the schoo1 and people who are in the field of 

special ed for 

COMMISSIONER LANE: Whom"LJ., -Lt uJ.,e.d nOJt, the. 

J.,c.hooL? 

THE WITNESS: Apart from entertainment aspects, 

we have not, because when we had the series 

of vandalism incidents we were very reluctant, 

thought it imprudent to bring the children 

there at that time, but 

COMMISSIONER LANE: Exc.uJ.,e. me --

MR. EINHORN: Finish. 

COMMISSIONER LANE: F"LVL"LJ.,h up. What e.VLte.iL-

ta"LVLmeVLt? You iLe.6e.iLiLe.d to 

THE WITNESS: Well, we had peopJe who helped 

found the school come there quite often to play 

tennis, including Dr. Kesner and friends of his, 

and we have had several people involved in special 

education working at other school systems who have 

come there, who have -- who have benefited from 

this tennis court. 

COMMISSIONER LANE: Have. you uJ.,e.d the. te.VLVL"LJ., C.OUiLt 

nOiL pUiLeLy J.,oc."LaL iLe.aJ.,oVLJ.,? 

THE WITNESS: Yes, we have. We have also used it 

in connection with some fund raising functions 

for the Morris County Mental Health Association. 
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THE CHAIRMAN: Have you eve~ u~ed it, o~ have the 

child~en eve~ gained the benenit on thi~ expendi­

tu~e? 

THE WITNESS: No, sir. 

MR. EINHORN: May I have a moment, please? 

(Discussion held between the witness and his 

counsell. 

THE WITNESS: Excuse me. May I reconsider that 

question? 

THE CHAIRMAN: 16 you will. 

THE WITNESS: You said have the children ever 

gained any benefit from it. 

THE CHAIRMAN: Any di~ect benenit. 

THE WIT~ESS: Well, they got indirect benefit 

from it. 

THE CHAIRMAN: 

indi~ect. 

THE WITNESS: 

THE CHAIRMAN: 

My que~tion then would be to de6ine 

They never played on it. 

They neve~ played on it. 

THE WITNESS: Right. 

COMMISSIONER LANE: What'~ the di~ect? 

THE WITNESS: The value of dealing with people 

who have helped the school in getting feedback 

in terms of that helps us do a better job 

with the school. They benefit from that. 
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nJ.!ovable n Chairs and Carpeting 

J.!r. Leitner identified another Calais School check, 

in the amount of $431.60 to Casual Living, as payment 

for eight chairs for Mrs. Leitner's "office area." Mrs. 

Leitner signed this check. Counsel Siavage wanted to 

know what she did with the chairs on non-office occasions. 

Q. And they afte aLL -Lil heJt 06 n-Lc.e? 

A. They're in her office area. I think one is 

in another room that is occasionally used in 

connection with work, but it's not the primary 

office. 

Q. 0012..6 .6he move the c.ha-iJc!> ou-t when .6he doe!> 

heJt PJt~vate-PJtac.t~c.e bU!>-Lne!>~ -Ln heJt onn-Lc.e? 

A. The chairs are moved in and out from time-to­

time. They're not heavy. 

Q. SO when .6he !>ee.!> PJt~vate pat-Lent!> , !>he takeo 

them out? 

A. Excuse me? 

Q. The que!>t-Lon Wall, -that you ju!>-t Jte.6ponded to 

wa.6, doe.6 .6he move the c.ha~Jt.6 out on heJt on6-Lc.e 

When .6he c.onduc.t.6 heJt pJt-Lvate PJtac.t~c.e theJte? 

A. Oh, I misunderstood you. She -- what I was 

trying to say was, that the chairs are moved in 

and out, but not because someone comes in for 

a private-practice reason. 

Q. Okay. 
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A. They may be moved onto a porch if they are to 

be used at that moment, but this is their normal 

position. 

School funds also paid for carpeting. Counsel 

asked Mr. Leitner to explain a Calais School check for 

$1,812.32 payable to Ward S. Sands. Did Mr. Leitner 

recall that? 

A. Yes. This is for carpeting covering the 

stairs and foyer area leading to my office. 

Q. ALL ~~ght. Wa~ ~t aL~o ~n~taLLed ~n the 

haUway? 

A. That's what I'm saying, the foyer area. 

Q. Voe~.U mea~u..H apPJwx~mateLy 12 by 14 

6 eet? 

MR. EINHORN: If you know. 

A. Sounds right. 

Q. Voe~ the eheeh aL~o ~ep~e~ent payment~ 60~ 

u.nde~ea~pet~ng, padd~ng, ~n aLL ~n ~eve~aL 

pc~t~on~ 06 the hou.~e; that ~~, ~n 6~ve d~66e~ent 

po~t~on~ 06 the hou.~e? 

A. I'm not aware of that. Possibly. 

",hat 'lIas Considered "Office Area?" 

In quick order, Commission counsel had Mr. Leitner 

identify a series of checks related to alterations at 

Egbert Hill, all at the Calais School's expense. One 

was for $200 for "possibly" repairing a window and a 

ceiling in the first floor hallway of the house. 
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Another check was for $1,500 for making a parking space 

and pathway to the "entrance to the office area." Still 

other checks-amounting to $3,100 were paid out of school 

funds for carpentry, including stuccoed ceilings. 

Commissioner Lane sought to pinpoint the areas of 

such activities: 

COMMISSIONER LANE: And tho~e we~e ~n you~ o66ice? 

THE WITNESS: No. That was in the my wife's 

office area, the hallway and stairway leading up 

towards my office, and it was the ceiling of the 

adjoining room to my office. 

COMMISSIONER LANE: I'm ~o~~y. 

THE WITNESS: That was about it. 

COMMISSIONER LANE: A~e you 6ini~hed? 

THE WITNESS: Yeah. 

COMMISSIONER LANE: You'~e not'di~tingui~hing, a~e 

you, between you~ wi6e'~ and you~ 066ice a~ea a~ 

oppo~ed to you~ 066ice, a~e you? 

Vo you con~ide~ the 066ice a~ea any ta~ge~ ~pace 

than the 066ice? 

THE WITNESS: Well, there's the foyer outside my 

office being the office -- being an office area. 

My wife's office primarily is the office itself 

there, and there's a small connecting passage be­

tween the rooms that would be part of it. 

COMMISSIONER LANE: Vo you con~ide~ that att, ve~y 

de6initety, ~choot ~etated? 

THE WITNESS: Yes, sir. 
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School funds financed lavatory work, also -- accord­

ing to a $240 Calais School check that Mr. Leitner iden­

tified as signed by him~ It was paid to a Henry 

Moorehouse. 

Q. VO you ~ecaLL what that wa~ 60~? 

A. Yes. This is part of the cost that -- Mr. 

Moorehouse did, I guess, did some tile work in 

a couple of the bathrooms. 

Q. T~Le wo~k ~n the bath~oom~? 

THE CHAIRMAN: The bath~oom~ a~e Located whe~e? 

THE WITNESS: Well, one is in my office -- near 

my office, and the other I I don't recall 

which other one he worked in, frankly. 

COMMISSIONER LANE: They a~e, that'~ pa~t 06 

the bene6~t to the ~chooL, pa~t 06 the p~em~~e~? 

THE WITNESS: Well, you work in a building. 

You need a bathroom. 

COMMISSIONER LANE: I ~uppo~e ~6 you L~ve ~n 

the bu~Ld~ng you need one, too. 

THE WITNESS: Yes. We paid part 

MR. EINHORN: Okay. 

EXAMINATION BY COMMISSINER LANE: 

Q. Th~~ ~e~~e~ 06 ~oom~ and ante~oom~ and ~o 

60~th and ~ta~~way~ to ~oom~ and doo~~ to ~oom~, 

have you eve~ expLa~ned to anybody ~n the ~chooL 

d~a~~~ct you~ concept 06 th~~ ~eLated 06l~ce 

~pace ~eLated to the ~chooL? 
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A. No, sir. 

Q. Have .you eve~ deac~ibed all that to anybody in 

the atate? 

A. No, sir. 

Questioned Checks Amounted to $42,207.56 

Mr. Leitner's testimony was climaxed by Chairman 

Rodriguez, who had kept score on the Calais School checks 

signed by the Leitners for various activities that the 

Commissio~ers found hard to accept as truly education-

oriented. 

EXAMINATION BY THE CHAIRMAN: 

Q. M~. Leitne~, juat keeping aome ~unning totala 

he~e on theae checka that have been queationed and 

aubatantially involve you~ net wo~th p~ope~ty, 
. 

total aome $42,207.56. A~e you indicating to ua 

that the~e a~e people located in the achool and 

with ~eapect to making deciaiona that a~e awa~e 

on that total going into you~ home? 

A. Are there people aware of that? 

Q. Yea. 

A. You mean officially? 

Q. Onnicially in the achool. 

A. In the Calais 

Q. The Calaia School. 

A. Yes. I'm aware of it. My wife is. Dr. Kesner's 

aware of it. 



-59-

COMMISSIONER LANE: Anybody el~e? 

THE WITNESS: I'm not sure. 

EXAMINATION BY MR. SIAVAGE: 

Q. You and your, w..i.6e have a majoJt..i.ty vote on 

the boaJtd on d..i.JtectoJt~, don't you? 

A. Yes. 

Further Personal Use of School Funds 

. The range of the diversion of Calais School funds 

to the personal use of the Leitners was wide. Mr. Leitner 

conceded he made personal telephone calls that were paid 

for by the school, that he purchased scientific supplies 

for son David and a stereo for son Steven that were 

used by them at horne before eventually being brouqht to 

the school, and that he bought "note cards" from the 

Metropolitan Museum of Art on the ~chool account. The 

purchase and installation of a security and alarm system 

at Mr. Leitner's Egbert Hill home also was largely paid 

out of public funds from the school account, according 

to his testimony. 

After Mr. Leitner explained how he and his. wife 

established school-financed life insurance and retirement 

plans for themselves, Commissioner Lane asked if the 

Leitners didn't think that was an "out of line" use of tax 

money. "No sir," answered Mr. Leitner, "n6t in the 

glo.bal sense." 
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Mr. Leitner Defends Payouts 

When Commission Counsel questioned the witness about 

a Calais School check for $850 for carpentry work by 

John T. O'Donnell at the Egbert Hill home, Mr. Leitner 

said he could not specify what the particular payment 

was for because of work done generally at the house, 

"some in office areas, some not in office areas," some 

paid for personally and some paid for out of school 

funds. As for O'Donnell, Mr. Leitner said, "He did 

some work, I believe, on our porch." 

Counsel Siavage was about to go on to other Calais 

School checks signed by Mr. Leitner when Mr. Leitner 

conferred with his lawyer and then stated: 

THE WITNESS: If I can elaborate a little bit. 

Ever since the school has started, we have operated 

on the basis of having the office site at our re­

sidence, and initially, the first couple of years, 

the classroom facilities were located at a hotel, 

and that would operate during holidays and in the 

summer period was inappropriate to have any office 

space there. 

When we first moved into the new site where we're 

presently located, no space was available for head­

quarters office space apart from the fact that I 

considered it undesirable to co-locate. Subse­

quent to that we went on a year-to-year lease at 

the insistence of the landlord, the Sisters of 

Charity of St. Elizabeth's, and even though space 
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opened up, that could be leased by a result of 

a moving-of one of the tenants. 

We considered it undesirable for several 

reasons, the primary one that we felt it's in­

appropriate to co-locate, but, secondly, apart 

from that, that we had a year-to-year basis 

and would be a tenuous situation with the possi­

bility of problems. 

Just recently, as a matter of fact, we have 

been notified -- we had planned, with these things 

in mind, to have at this adjunct facility of the 

school, capabilities for emergencies and so on 

in connection with the school, particularly in 

the administrative area, and since all of this 

has taken place, it -- recentl~ we have been 

notified that our lease is not going to be 

renewed because they are going to demolish the 

building. 

So the next school building, we are again 

going to have to be in a position to shift, and 

we have the advantage of at least having made 

whatever expenditures that we do in the ad­

ministrative area to provide some continuity 

and a site that might help us in the transition. 

PollocK: "Nothing Less Than Appalling" 

Corr~issioner Pollock asked Mr. Leitner if he was 

suggesting that he planned to transfer the children to 

his horne at Egbert Hill. When Mr. Leitner reiterated 
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a need to make Egbert Hill capable of handling adminis­

trative problems in any transition of Calais School to 

another site, his overall defense drew a blast of 

criticism: 

COMMISSIONER POLLOCK: I don't know i6 you 

~an app~e~iate the impa~t 06 hea~ing te~timcny 

06 painting~, ~tatue~, ~wimming pool equipment, 

tenni~ equipment, lawn ~a~e, pen~ion~, gi6t~ 

to ,amily membe~~, t~ip~, upon 60meone who i~ 

~itting he~e, t~ying to ~it he~e, in an impa~tial 

way and to a~~e~~ what the app~op~iate way to 

~egulate a p~og~am, a ve~y noble, high-minded 

p~og~am ~u~h a~ thi~ i~, that the ~umulative 

e66e~t at thi~ i~, to me, i~ nothing le~~ than 

appalling, and to hea~ you t~y to detend thi~, 

I'll have to tell you in all ~ando~, i~ al~o 

appalling. 

Leitners Not Often At School 

John Ermanis, a college graduate and a certified 

teacher of handicapped children, taught at the Calais 

School from January 8, 1973, through June, 1977. He 

joined the staff as a $65-a-week aide but within a 

year became the school's "crisis intervention" 

teacher. His salary as a teacher ranged from $6,000 

to $8,400. 

According to his testimony, he didn't see much of 

the Leitners during his four years and six months of 
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service at the school. 

Q. We~e you the~e du~lng a pe~lod 06 time that 

Vavld Leltne~ wa~ ~n the ~ta66 06 the ~chool? 

A. I can't say whether he was on the staff, but 

he was present in the school at times, yes. 

Q. How o6ten did you ~ee him du~lng the time 06 

you~ p~e~ence at the ~chool? 

A. Well, initially, I believe he came he started 

in the spring of '76, although I can't be certain, 

and he came in maybe twice a week. But I feel, in 

all fairness, I should qualify my answer by saying 

that I was in an isolated part of the school. I 

wasn't on the academic floors. 

Q. A~ £a~ a~ you know, he came ~n twice a week? 

A. Roughly, yes. 

Q. Okay. Va you knew 06 hl~ dutlea while he 

waa the~e? 

A. From my understanding, he had a nature and 

environment type class with the younger children 

in the school. 

x X X X 

Q. How many tlme~ du~lng a ~chool yea~ would you 

~ee M~. Leltne~ and M~~. Leltne~ on the p~emlae~? 

A. Together or separately? 

Q. Let'a ata~t with aepa~ately. 

A. Separately. I seen Mr. Leitner approximately 

maybe three times a year. 
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Q. Thnee Z~me~ a yean. 

COMMISSIONER POLLOCK: Thnee whaz? 

THE WITNESS: Three times a year. 

COMMISSIONER POLLOCK: A yean? 

THE WITNESS: Yes. 

Q. And Mn~. L e~tn e,\? 

A. Oh, it's difficult to say, but I'd say three, 

four, maybe five times a year. 

Q. Aga~n, thnec o~ icun, i~ve t~me~ a yean? 

A. Yes, But, as I said, I'm away from the main 

offices. I'm in, you know, a removed part of 

the school and it could have been more for all 

I know. 

Q. That'~ ho~ many t~me~ you ~a~ them and you 

wene a iuLl-t~me empLoyee? 

A. That's as many times as I did see. 

Q. V~d they Zoun the ~chooL when they came ~n 

on the~e occa~~on~? 

A. Yes. Mr. Leitner would walk around the 

school and I couldn't say whether it was every 

occasion, but he did. 

Q. He u~uaLLy iound you ~n zhe nemote pant ot the 

bu~Ld~ng ~hen he came ~n? 

A. I had a student check who was walking around the 

building, yes, and Mrs. Leitner, she -- I really 

can't say. She did tour the school with some -­

some potential sending school districts, the people. 
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Q. You~ w~6e ~h a 6o~me~ teaehe~ the~e, too, 

~~n't ~he, at The Cala~a Sehool? 

A. Yes. 

Q. HOIA' -tong d-<'d .6he wo~k the~e? 

A. She worked there six years. 

Q. F~om what pe~-<'od to what pe~~od? 

A. She ended '77 and she began -- I really don't 

know when she began, but it was a total of six 

years. 

Q. 16 you know, d~d .6he .6ee the Le~tne~.6 on 

the g~ound.6 mo~e than you d~d? 

A. To my knowledge, no, she didn't. She's expressed 

that she hasn't. 

x X X X 

COMMISSIONER LANE: Who ~an the .6ehool wh~le you 

we~e th e~e? 

THE viITNESS: Jack Goralsky, Dr. Goralsky. 

COMMISSIONER LANE: V-<.d you attend 6aeulty meet-<.ng.6 

unde~ h~m? 

THE WITNESS: Yes, I did, every day. 

COMMISSIONER LANE: V-<.d M~. and M~.6. Leitne~ eve~ 

appea~ at 6aeulty meet~ng.6? 

THE WITNESS: Mr. Leitner, to my recollection, 

appeared once when he explained a hospitalization 

policy with the school, institute, I think in Sep­

tember of '76, and Mrs. Leitner, on occasions, she 

would. 
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And I can remember one specific occasion when, 

not at the daily meeting, but at -- once a year 

the sending school district would send a team to 

see, evaluate, how their student was corning along 

in school and what they would be doing next year 

and if the school was an appropriate setting or 

what the child's future should be, and she attended 

that. 

LINCOLN SCHOOL 

The Lincoln School of Adaptive Education, Inc., 

of Peapack, was the next target of the Commission's 

public hearing disclosures. The first witness to 

testify on irregularities at this day school for handi­

capped children was Miss Ruth E. MacGrandle, the business 

manager and a founder of the non-Profit, private school 

in 1971. 

In outlining the development of the school, she 

testified that the board of directors consisted of 

herself and Miss Christine H. Compton, her friend of 20 

years, who was the executive director and education 

director of the school; Andrew Compton, Mrs. Compton's 

nephew and a stockbroker; Herbert MacGrandle, Miss Mac­

Grandle's brother, who is retired, and Arthur Harris, a 

businessman and husband of the school's learning disabilities 

teacher. 

The school's enrollment, Miss MacGrandle testified, 

was at 54 for 1977-78, about 85 in 1976-77, and has been 

as high as 100 -- broken into only two categories of pupils, 
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neurologically impaired and emotionally disturbed. 

She said the board of directors usually meet only 

twice a year "unless we call special meetings." In 

fact, the board of directors recently held three special 

meetings -- because of the S.C.I., investigation and 

in March, 1977, because a critical newspaper article 

was published about the school that month. 

Miss MacGrandle testified that she and Miss Compton 

each received $30,000 "plus summers" as salary in 1976-77 

but that their salaries now were $25,000 for herself 

and $22,000 for Hiss Compton, "plus summers." The summer 

compensation was based on the monthly salary rate, for 

1976-78 at $2,500 a month for Miss MacGrandle and $2,200 

a month for Miss Compton and in the previous year $3,000 

per month for each in July and August. 

Hiss HacGrandle also testified that she and Miss 

Compton took extended vacations to Florida each year, 

usually right after Christmas to the middle of February 

or longer. In 1977, they stayed until Harch. One year, 

she recalled, they followed up their Florida vacation 

with a two-week cruise in March. Miss HacGrandle whose 

journeys with Miss Compton were to become a major public 

hearing topic, contended they were "working vacations:" 

A. While I am in Florida all bills are sent to 

me and I sign all the checks. I take the school 

checkbook with me and all --

Q. R-i.g hL 
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A. -- are checked and verified down there, and 

then the money is sent from Florida. Also I 

handle all the tuit.ion billings and mail them 

back to the school ready to be going -- to be 

mailed. 

Q. You handle w~iting the check6 and the tuition 

billing6 while you'~e in Flo~ida? 

A. Right, and anything else. We're in contact 

at least every other day. 

Q. You'~e in contact with the 6chool at lea6t eve~y 

othM day? 

A. Yes, right. 

The Vacations Were At School Expense 

It turned out that the Misses MacGrandle and Compton 

also went to Florida in the Fall of 1976. The witness also 

confirmed that all such trips were paid out of the Lincoln 

School's public funds and that they used the school's van 

for vacation travel. Counsel Siavage introduced copies 

of three Lincoln School checks payable to the Gulf Oil 

Corp. for $75.09 on Nov. 10, 1976; $107.70 on Dec. 23, 

1977, and $84.47 on Jan. 28, 1977 -- and asked Miss MacGrandle 

if she recognized them: 

A. Yes, I do. 

Q. Okay. They obviou6ly a~e payment6 to Gul6 

Oil Co~pohation. Can you tell the Commi66ioneh6 

nOh what? 



" 

-69-

A. Gas and oil charges and possibly others. I 

don't know. Gas and oil charges. 

Q. Ga~ and o~£ cha~ge~ 60~ what veh~c£e? 

A. The Dodge van. 

Q. And what yea~ ~~ that Dodge van? 

A. ' 75? '76. I don't know. 

Q. 1~ ~t owned by the ~choo£? 

A. Yes, it is. 

Q. Pu~cha~ed by the ~choo£? 

A. Yes. 

Q. Do you taQe that van to r£o~~da? 

A. Yes, we do. 

Q. And do you pay the ga~ cha~ge~ ~nto that van 

when ~t'~ go~ng to r£o~~da w~th ~choo£ 'und~? 

A. Yes. 

x X X X 

Q. The~e ~~ a t~~p that beg~n~ ~n Octobe~. On 

Octobe~ 12th ~~ the '~~~t ga~ pu~cha~e go~ng down, 

appa~ent£y go~ng down to F£o~~da becau~e the £a~t 

pu~cha~e ~~ ~n r£o~~da, and then the~e a~e ~nvo~ce~ 

com~ng bacQ n~om rLo~~da appea~~ng to a~~~ve ~n 

New Je~~ey on Novembe~ the 6th. That wouLd be 

a 'ou~-weeQ pe~~od ~nOctobe~ and Novembe~ ~n 

1976. Do you ~eca£L that t~~p? 

A. Yes. 

Q. OQay. And that wa~ d~'ne~ent n~om the t~~p 

that you tOOQ ~n Decembe~ and Janua~y --
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A. Yes. 

Q. -- ~nd Feb~u~~y? Wh~t w~¢ the pu~po¢e on 
th~t t~~p? W~¢ th~t ~nothe~ v~c~t~on? 

A. I presume that was the time Hiss Compton's 

niece was killed. I'm not sure. 

Q. He~ £e~¢e whe~e 

A. Her niece. 

Q. He~ n~ece w~¢ k~££ed? 

A. Right. 

Q. You went 

.A. In an automob.ile accident. 

Q. You went down to Flo~~d~ nO~ ~ month? 

A. Um-hurn. 

Q. W~¢ ~t common no~ you to go ~n the 6~£l du~~ng 

othe~ ¢choo£ ye~~¢? 

A. Not usually. 

Q. V~d the ¢choo£ ~£¢o p~y 6o~ ~ p£~ne ~~de b~ck 

6~om F£o~~d~ on one occ~¢~on 6o~ M~¢¢ Compton: 

A. Yes. 

Counsel next showed Miss MacGrandle a series of 

Diners Club checks, written against the school account in 

December, 1976, and Feb.ruary, 1977, in the amounts 0: 
$302.89, $84.63 and $62.51. 

Q. 1 wonde~ ~n you~ec~££ wh~t they we~e 6o~? 

A. The ~ame as the Gulf. 

Q. WM one 6M 
A;- Travel expenses. 

Q. AU ~~ght. 
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A. and 

Q. Wa-6 check No. 3016 60!!. M'<'-66 Compton'-6 a.<.!!..t.<.ne 

t.<.cket? 

A. I don't know. Is that on that, on the stub 

of that bill? 

Q. Y e-6, .<.t '<'-6. 

A. Then that was the time that she was needed 

at school. 

Q. Okay. 

A. And she flew back 

A. (Continuing) She was needed immediately, so 

there was no time to drive back. 

Q. The c!!.u.<.-6e, wa-6 that '<'1'1 the 1976-77 -6choo.t yea!!., 

the pa-6t one d.<.d you -6ay? 

A. I don't think so. 

Q. It wa6 the yea!!. be60!!.e? 

A. I believe so. 

Q. How many week-6 a!!.e ~n the -6choo.t ca.tenda!!. 60!!. 

L.<.nco.tn Schoo.t? 

A. I believe it's 44 weeks in the school year. 

Q. And you -6pent app!!.ox-<-mate.ty at .tea-6t, '<'1'1 that 

yea!!., about a 60u!!.th 06 that t.<.me '<'1'1 F.to!!.'<'da? 

A. Is that what six weeks would be? 

Q. We.t.t, it'-6 ten, -6'<'x and 6ou!!.. The!!.e we!!.e two 

vacat.<.on-6 in that yea!!.. 

A. I don't know. That's about right. 
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Travel Charged to "Tires/Repairs" 

Counsel asked if Miss MacGrandle recalled how the 

Diners Club check for Miss Compton's airplane ticket was 

"expensed in your report to the state," that is, v,·hat 

account was it listed under: 

A. The same account as the Diners and Gulf. It 

was included in charges. 

Q. I6 I toLd you ~t wa~ cha~ged to t~~e~ and 

~epa~~~, wouLd you d~~ag~ee w~th me? 

A. No, I would not. 

Q. A~e you the one that cha~ged ~t to t~~e~ 

and ~epa-t~I.>? 

A. I would think so. 

Q. II.> the~e any pa~t'<'cuLa~ ~eal.>on 

A. I didn't know I had an account that was entitled 

tires and repairs. I thought it was all gas charges. 

The Lincoln School Van 

Counsel introduced into the hearing record a bill -­

excluding state sales taxes because the non-profit school 

was in a tax exempt classification for the purchase of 

a van from Morristown Dodge, Inc., in March, 1976. Miss 

MacGrandle confirmed the invoice of $4,463 for the vehicle. 

Q. VO you ~ecaLL, d~d you have any pa/Lt to pLay 

~n the pu~chal.>'<'ng 06 th.<.I.> van, M~~I.> MacG~andLe? 

A. Yes, I did. 

Q. And what wal.> the punpol.>e 06 the punchal.>e 06 

;the van? 
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A. Well, we needed something to carry materials 

because we do a lot of shopping in the Shop-Rite 

and they do not deliver. We have lugged furniture 

and machinery and equipment of all kinds. We try 

to avoid as many expenses as we can, and that's 

what it was used for. It carried children's 

chairs and desks we purchased from Morristown. 

Q. It wa6n't 60k the pukp06e 06 tkan6poktlng 

chlLdken? 

A. Oh, that too, but basically it was used for 

transporting materials. 

Q. What kind 06 matcklal6 did you want to tkan6-

pOkt in the van? I think you 6ald 6uknltuke. 

A. We transported desks and chairs from Morristown. 

We also transported materials that we purchased at 

the Shop-Rite. We picked up furniture and equipment 

that we bought at a -- at an auction sale, made 

five or six trips one summer, but it's used con­

tinuously for that purpose. Also during the 

school day it is available for children. 

Q. Wa6 the 6ouk-6peakek AM-FM 6tekeo tape dec~ 

put in it 6o~ the chlld~en o~ 6o~ the t~an6po~tlng 

pu~p06e6 o~ what wa6 it --

A. I don't know. 

Q. Okay. Did you become awa~e that the~e we~e ce~­

taln 6eat con61gukatlon6 that would be placed in the 

van when you pu~cha6ed it? 

A. Different than the ones that were already in it? 
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Q. Ye.. Let me explain it to you. Atta~hed 

to Exhibit C-I3 i. the b~o~hu~e 6o~ the van. 

A. Urn-hum. 

Q. And at Page 7 the~e a~e 60u~ di66e~ent kind 

06 .eat ~on61gu~ation. ~anglng 6~om a 61ve-pa •• en­

ge~ ~on619u~atlon up to 6ou~teen-pa •• enge~ ~on-

61gu~atlon in about the .ame vehl~le. 

A. We have this one (indicating.) 

Q. The 6ive-pa •• enge~? 

A. Right. We kept one seat available for 

passengers. 

Q. O/cay. 

A. And the back we wanted empty for transpor­

tation of materials. 

Q. You we~en't thinking too mu~h about t~an.­

po~ting the ~hild~en, then, wilh the 61ve-.eat 

~on6lgu~ation? 

A. No, no. 

COMMISSIONER POLLOCK: Did you eve~ u.e it 60~ 

pe~.onal u.e? 

THE WITNESS: Yes, we have. 

COMMISSIONER POLLOCK: Eve~ taken it out 06 

the .tate? 

THE WITNESS: Yes, we have. 

Q. You take it with you eve~y time you go to 

Flo~ida, don't you? 

A. Yes. 
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THE CHAIRMAN: And, ~n 6act, you ~pent ~ome two­

and-a-hal6 month~ ~n Flo~~da and that van would 

be down the~e that pe~~od 06 t~me? 

THE WITNESS: We were never there two-and-a­

half months. 

THE CHAIRMAN: Ove~ the pe~~od 06 t~me you would 

be t~avell~ng down, you would ~tay w~th the van? 

THE WITNESS: Yes, it would be -- it stayed with 

us. 

School Paid for House Work 

Miss MacGrandle testified next about Lincoln School 

checks she signed in payment to a contractor, Frederick 

Schaan & Son Inc., for construction work on her home: 

Q. Have you eve~ pa~d M~. Schaan pe~~onally 

6M any "-~nd on wo~"-? 

A. No. 

Q. You have alway~ pa~d ~m w~th ~chool 6und~ 

no matte~ what he' ~ done 60~ you? 

A. Yes. 

Q. Ha~ he eve~ done any wo.t"- on yOI1~ pe~~onal 

~e~~dence? 

A. Yes, he has. 

Q. Whe~e do you l~ve? 

A. I live at 50 Clover Hill Road, Millington. 

Q. In M~ll~n9ton. And do YOI1 l~ve alone? 

A. No. I live with Miss Compton. 
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Q. Okay. What ha/.) Mfl. Schaan done nOll you at 

the fle/.)~dence at the CLovefl H~LL Road? 

A. He built a porch for us. 

Q. He bu~Lt a pOflch? 

A. Urn-hum. 

Q. In nflont 06 the home? 

A. No, in the back. 

Q. In the bad,. I/.) ~t an encLo/.)ed pOflch? 

A. Yes, it is. 

COMMISSIONER POLLOCK: Heated? I/.) ~t heated? 

THE WITNESS: 

base. 

It has electric heat in the 

Q. Okay. And that wa/.) pa~d nOfl w~th /.)chooL 

nund /.) ? 

A. Yes, it was. 

Q. Okay. When wa/.) that add~tZon put on? 

A. 1974, I believe. '737 

Q. Ye/.). I'LL flenfle/.)h YOUfl flecoLLect~on. The 

date/.) o£ the check/.) afle Maflch 11th, 1974, Apfl~L 

22nd, 1974 and June 11th, 1974. Voe/.) that compoflt 

w~th YOUfl flecoLLect~on? 

A. Right. 

Q. And the totaL amount ~/.), the amount 06 the ~nvo~ce 

No. 157, wh~ch i/.) paflt o£ a Laflgefl exh~b~t ~n th~/.) 

pflaceed~ng maflked C-I2, ~/.) ~n the amount $7,657. 

A .. Urn-hum. 

Q. Otwy. 
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A. Except I do not understand this partition and 

closet. 

Q. Okay. 

A. Whether that is part of this. I assume it to 

be part of this whole bill. 

Q. Okay. V'{'d you. wJt.{..te ;thol.>e check/.; --

A. Yes, I did. 

Porch Was for the Dogs, in Part 

It turned out that the new porch constructed at the 

MacGrandle-Compton home out of school funds was to be 

used, partly, by their dogs. That came out when Miss 

MacGrandle testified that the porch contained storage 

two chairs and a television set -- and some "dog crates." 

Q. You. aJte .{.n ;the dog Jta.{./.;.{.ng bu.6.{.ne/.;/.;; .{./.; ;tha;t 

coJtJtec;t? 

A. No. 

Q. Okay. Vo you. <lltow dog6? 

A. I have one dog that I have owned for about 

ten years. It's ten years old. I have raised 

a litter, two litters of puppies, This one 

dog has been shown and brought to a championship. 

She had two litters and one of her puppies in the 

first litter became a champion and one from the 

second litter has become a champion, but I would 

not say I raised dogs. I do not have a kennel. 

Q. You. own any dog/.; now? 

A. Yes, I do. 
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Q. Okay. How many do you own? 

A. Four, five. 

Q. And doe~ M~~~ Compton own any? 

A. Well, we share them. 

Q. Vou ~ha~e them? 

A. I don't know who they're registered in. Some­

times they're registered in my name; 'sometimes 

her name. 

Q. Whe~e a~e the d09~ £oQated, on C£ove~ H~££? 

A. Yes. 

Q. In a kenne£ O~ ~n~~de the hou~e? 

A. Inside the house on the porch. 

Q. VO you have anyone attend them wh~£e you'~e 

away wo~k~ng? 

A. Not really. 

Q. What do you mean "not ~ea£ly"? Vo you have 

~omeone attend them o~ not? 

A. No, I do not. 

They Were "Entitled" To a State-Paid Porch 

Miss MacGrandle's counsel, Barry Osmun of Morristown, 

asked that the interrogation be interrupted so she could 

explain why she and Miss Compton felt they were "entitled" 

to a $7,OOO-plus addition on their house paid for out 

of Lincoln School funds. 

COMMISSIONER POLLOCK: I th~nk we ~hou£d hea~ that. 

CO~MISSIONER LANE: We want the £aQt~. 

MR. OSMUN: Would you explain, Miss MacGrandle. 
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THE WITNESS: We felt that when we bought the porch, 

or when we paid for it with the school check, we had 

given, l"oaned money to the school many times and 

had worked for two "years when we first started the 

school without pay and at a nominal pay to start, 

and we had purchased a great deal of materials and 

equipment before we opened the school, and we felt 

that at the time we had the porch done, we were, 

maybe I should say, we didn't -- we weren't too 

flushed, so we figured that at that time Miss Compton 

was going into the hospital and we would have to 

live all on one floor, and we have a split-level, 

as you see, and she was going to the hospital for 

a major operation, and we felt that she would not 

be able to go up and down stairs, and, therefore, 

we would have to live on one level and have a bed­

room there, and that's why we did it that way. We 

didn't want to make a bedroom out in back, so we 

made it a porch and we felt that the school 

basically owed us that money. 

BY MR. SIAVAGE: 

Q. You 6elt you we~e e~titled to it? 

A. Yes. 

MR. OSMUN: Were there any notes for those 

loans? 

THE WITNESS: No, there were not. 
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A. (Continuing) We bought a number of things 

when we opened the school. The school was opened 

in September of '70, but prior to that you cannot 

open a school with no equipment or supplies, and 

we never charged for these things that we had 

acquired that is necessary to run the school, and 

even though we only had one child, we had to have 

equipment, desks and chairs and things like that, 

and we had never billed for that. 

eWe had no records for it because it was bou~ht 

one here, one there where we could and when we 

could, and so we sort of felt that, well, that 

would be a repayment of that money that we had 

paid into the school. 

However, Miss MacGrandle never told anybody -- neither 

the state nor the school districts from which Lincoln 

School received tuition funds -- that, as Commissioner 

Pollock put it, "you felt you had this money coming 

to you." 

COMMISSIONER POLLOCK: And wa6 the4e -- what 

I'm cu4iou6 to know i6, how wa6 thi6 expenditu4e, 

$7,657, 4e6lected in YOU4 4epo4t to the 6tate? 

What did you cla66i6y it unde4? 

MR. OSMUN: There was no report required at 

that time. 

THE WITNESS: Oh, there was no report required 

at that time. There was I think we only 

started with budgets and reports to the state 
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the following year, 'I think. 

COMMISSIONER POLLOCK: So zhaz ~eally -­

THE WITNESS: We did not need any budgets 

or requirements or ,get any directives or any 

guidelines from the state until -- until 

when? Until--

MR. OSMUN: 1975. 

THE WITNESS: Until 1975. Until 1975. 

COMMISSIONER POLLOCK: When, ZO you~ knowledge, 

wa~ zhe 6i~~z zime zhaz any public 066icial 

eizhe~ 6~om zhe Szaze 06 New Je~~ey O~ 6~om 

a oending dioz~icz lea~ned 06 zhi~ expenditu~e, 

$7,657 60~ an addizion zo you~ home? 

THE WITNESS: I do not know, unless it was at 

the time of the audit by the State Department 

of Education, but nothing was ever said to 

us at that time. 

COMMISSIONER POLLOCK: Vid you pa~zicipaze 

in zhaz audiz? 

THE WITNESS: Oh, absolutely not. 

COMMISSIONER POLLOCK: Vid you communicate o~ 

opeak with any 06 zhe people 6~om zhe ~zate? 

THE WITNESS: No. 

COMMISSIONER POLLOCK: Who an behal6 06 zhe 

ochool did opeak wizh zhe ~ep~e6entative~ 6~om 

zhe ozaze? 

THE WITNESS: I do not know. 
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x x x x 

Q. Okay. And you aILe the bUlI.ineu managelL and 

you d.id not plLepalLe the cOllt lLepolLt, the e~penlle 

lLepolLt? 

A. No. I gave them the figures that I had in 

my ledger and I am not familiar with making out 

budgets, so, therefore, I just sat by and listened. 

Q. 1 lIee. You gave them the 6iguILe6 out 06 the 

one6 that you had .in youlL book6 and lLecolLd6? 

A. Right. 

Q. They put them .in the lL.ight cotumn6? 

A. Yes, they put them in the columns. 

Q. They put them .in the cotumn6. 1 mean, you'lLe 

lItitt not lIulLe whethelL they aILe the lL.ight cotumn6? 

A. I don't know whether they are the right columns 

or not. 

Q. TheILe i6 an .item on Line 850 catted othelL 6i~ed 

chaILge6 in the amount'on $20,533.32 and you have 

been a6ked about that plL.iolL .in e~ecut.ive lIe66ion, 

have you not? 

A. Right. 

Q. What doell that lLeplLellent? 
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$40,000 Back for $20,000 Loan 

A. That represents a loan of $20,000 plus inter­

est of five-hundred-and-thirty-three-thirty-two. 

Q. WhlQh wah made by you? 

A. Which was -- yes. 

Q. To the hQhool? 

A. I loaned the money. 

Q. To the hdwol lYe the. e.aJtly paJtt Ot the. teJtm 

Ot that ye.aJt? 

A. Right. 

Q. To help wlth the. Qahh Mow PJtoble.m? 

A. Right. 

Q. And home.tlmc duJtlng the ye.aJt you e.xpe.nhe.d 

It and the. hchool pald you baQk out Ot htate. 

tl undh ? 

A. Right. 

Q. And the.n you Jte.poJtte.d that ah an e.xpe.ndltuJte. 

to the 6tate., QOJtJte.Qt? 

A. Right. 

Q. And the. hQhool lnQuJtJted halaJtle6. Wa6 It to 

Qove.Jt halaJtle.h duJtlng that yeaJt? 

A. Yes. Every year we loaned or borrowed money 

in order to have the cash flow and payroll because 

of the lack of receipt of tuition payments before 

at least mid-October, early November. 

Q. Vo you undeJthtand that a6 a Jtehult Ot thlh 

aQQountlng pJtoQe.duJte the hQhool eh6entlally got 

$40,000 duJtlng that peJtlod now? 

A. How can they get forty? It's twenty. 
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Q. You loaned zhem zwenzy ~n zhe beg~nn~ng 06 

zhe .6c.hool yeafL. 

A. Yeah". 

Q. And zhen 

A. 1--

Q. Then zhe .6Zate gave zhem twenty, but ~t wa.6 

a l~tzle b~t latefL on. 

A. I don't understand that. The state gave them 

twenty? The money was returned at the end of the 

year. 

Q. The money ZO c.ovefL YOUfL budget wh~c.h you .6ub­

m~t ~n SeptembefL c.ome.6 6fLom the .6tate, c.ofLfLec.t? 

A. Yes. 

Q. And it i.6 in fLe.6pOn.6e zo a budget fLeque.6t that 

you ma~e 06 zhe .6tate, c.OfLfLect? 

A. Yes. 

Q. And it inc.lude.6 all YOUfL expen.6e.6 60fL that 

y eafL? 

A. Yes. 

Q. All fL~ght. In zhi.6 pafLZic.ulafL yeafL you gave the 

.6c.hool $20,000 be60fLe zhe .6Zate gave you any money. 

A. Yes. 

Q. And zhen zhe .6tate paid all 06 the expen.6e.6 06 

zhe .6c.hool zhaz yeafL, c.OfLfLect? 

A. Yes. 

Q. And in addizion gave you zhe $20,000 bac~? 

A. Yes. 
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Q. Okay. In e66enee, you oven6tated youn ex­

pen6e6 by $20,000 a6 a ne6uLt on th~6 aeeount~ng 

pnoeedune? 

A. I guess. 

School Paid For Personal Maid 

Miss Christine Compton, the next witness, disclosed that 

the Lincoln School was paying out of public funds for a 

personal nursemaid for her mother. 

Q. WouLd the papen6 -- 6tn~ke that, the book6 

and neeond6 on the LineoLn SehooL di6eL06e 6alany 

paid to one Ruth Bunnet? Ane you £amilian with 

that? 

A. Yes. 

Q. VO you neeaLl what pe~lcd e6 time Ruth Bunnet 

wa6 being paid by the 6ehooL? 

A. I have that. I hope I haven't lost it. Yes. 

Yes, I have it here. 

She started being paid by the school, not on the 

payroll, but by the school, on October 15th of 1973. 

She was placed on the payroll on April 1st of '74. 

Q. ALL night. Walt a minute. Now, Ml66 Compton, 

Let me 6top you night thene. The nln6t time 6he 

wa6 on the pay~olL 06 the LineoLn SehooL wa6 Apnll 

I6t, I974? 

A. 1974, yes. 

Q. ALL night. 

pnlon to that? 

And 6he 6tanted in what eapaelty 

I didn't get that. 
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A. She was on -- she was just paid, just paid 

not as a payroll. She was not on payroll. 

Q. She. wa-6 no;t on ;the. payftoLL, b u;t -6 h e wa-6 

pa-i.d by ;the -6 chooL? 

A. Yes. 

Q. V-i.d -6he ge;t any d-i.66eften;t amoun;t-6 06 money 

duft,[ng ;the peft-i.od Oc;tobefL 75th, 7973 ;to Apr,a 

7-6;t, 7974 ;than -6ile d'[d ,;ub"equen;t ;to Apft-i.L, 

'74 when -6ile ac;tually jo-i.ned ;the payftoll? 

A. I don 't have that information. 1'm sorry. 

Q. Olcay. Wha;t wa-6 ;the ftea-6on 60ft no;t pu;t;t-i.l1g 

hen 

A. I do have the total she received from October 

15th to April. Would that help? 

Q. Okay. U:ha;t wa.' ;the ;to;tal? Ye-6. 

A. Total was $2,593. 

Q. Wha;t wa-6 ;the ftea-6on 60ft no;t hav-i.ng heft on 

;the payftoll? 

A. She was not working for the school. 

Q. Bu;t -6ht wa" be-i.ng pa-i.d by ;the -6chool? 

A. Yes. 

Q. Wha;t wa-6 "he do-i.ng ;to - -

A. She was taking care of my mother in a nursing 

horne. 

Q. V-i.d -6he con;t-i.nue ;to ;take cafte 06 YOUft mo;theft 

-6~b-6equen;t ;to ;the ;t-i.me when ,;he wen;t, ac;tually 

wen;t, on ;the payftoll 06 ;the -6chool a6;teft 7/23/74? 
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A. No, she did not. 

Q. She ee~~ed eompletely? 

A. No. Actually, I would say that she was about 

one month because I had thought I was going into 

the hospital in April, and I didn't go until May 

because I had to lose weight. They told me I 

had to lose weight before they would do the operation. 

Q. SO ~he d~d t~ke ea~e a£ you~ mothe~ £O~ ~ wh~le? 

A. Yes, for --

Q. A£te,~ ~he wevtt ~vtto the Hhool pay? 

A. For additional payroll, yes. 

Q. How long d~d ~he ~em~~vt on the ~ehool p~y~otl? 

A. Until March of 1977. 

Q. Ju~t th~ p~~t M~r,eh? 

A. Yes, yes. 

Q. Why w~~ ~he t~ken o££ the p~y~att? 

A. I felt that her duties were no longer necessary 

to the school. 

Q. Avtd w~~ ~t ~l~o beeau~e o£ the £~et th~t he~ 

p~e~evtee on the pay~olt h~d beevt expo~ed ~vt ~ome 

m~nne~? 

A. Partially, yes, that too, and didn't want to 

subject her to the embarrassment. 

Q. She ~etuatly wevtt Ovt the p~y~att o£ the ~chaot 

~vt Ap~~l o£ 7974, ~nd you ~~~d wo~ked, ~till wo~ked, 

~~ ~ vtu~~e 60~ you~ moth en ion about ~ pe~~od o£ 

~ month. 

A. One month, yes. 
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Q. I would ~u88e~t to you, by the way, that 

~'¢ two month~ and that ~t la~ted up unt~l 

May 23ftd, 19--

A. No, that's wrong. I have the hospital record. 

I went under anesthetic on the 15th and she was 

there when I came out because I remember I was 

very sick. 

Q. Heft entftie~ ~n the nUft~~n8 home, wh~eh YOUft 

motheft wa~ ~n, by M~~~ Buftnet to v~~~t YOUft motheft 

~n 1974, pfto8fte~~ note~ on the date May I, 3, 4, 

6, 7, 8, 9, 10, 13, 14, IS, 21 and 22. 

A. She couldn't have been. She was with me, really, 

seriously. She was in the hospital with me from 

the time I went in for my operation, and she came 

home and took care of me at home and answered the 

phone and carried records back and forth for me, 

helped me interview people that wanted jobs and 

things of that sort. 

Q. Okay. 

A I guarantee it. 

Q. What wefte heft dut~e~ at the ~ehool abteft May 

ob 19--

A. She didn't really work at the school. She worked 

at home, took things back and forth for us, helped 

me. 

A. (Continuing) Helped me personally in taking 

care of things at the school. I was rather incapaci­

tated for quite a period of time, about six months. 
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Q. WouLd you de¢Q4~be he~ -- 7 don'~ mean ~o be 

un6a~~. WouLd you de¢c~~be he~ e¢¢en~~aLLy a¢ 

a 6emaLe vaLe~ no~.you? 

A. I would say that was partially it, yes. Yes. 

She helped me to keep the school going. 

Q. Wha~ wa¢ he~ mon~hLy wage between Oc~obe~, 

Novembe~, 7974, and Ma~ch on 7977, ~£ you know? 

A. I don't really remember. I could maybe look 

it up, but I don't remember. I don't have that 

record with me. They have never changed. The 

wages have never changed since she was on the 

payroll. She never got an increase in salary. 

She always stayed with the same salary. 

Q. Would app~oxlma~ely $7,000 In 7976-77 be -­

A. Seven something. 

Q. -- a na~~ e¢~~ma~e? 

A. Seven something, yes. 

Who Really Ran the School? 

The next witness, Miss Betty Ingemanson of Succasunna, 

recalled her employ~ent by the Lincoln School from April, 

1973, until she was dismissed at the end of April, 1975. 

She was employed as the administrator prior to being 

succeeded by Dr. Charles H. Lusto. Her testimony raised 

questions about the contention by Miss MacGrandle that 

considerable school work was done in Florida during the 

MacGrandle-Compton vacations there. 

COUNSEL S7AVAGE: 

Q. And wha~ we~e you~ du~le¢? 
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A. They were multifaceted. I was in charge of 

the school when Miss Compton and Miss MacGrandle 

were not there. I~also served as the nurse. I 

also served as the social worker, and I also 

served as a counsellor. 

Q. Now, did you have any ~inaneial ~e~pon~ibility 

while you we~e at the ~ehool du~ing that pe~iod 

o~ time? 

A. My financial involvement was limited. However, 

when they were on vacation, I was -- I routinely 

took attendance and sent the reports to the district 

with the bills, and I v'as delegated by Miss MacGrandle 

that when the checks came back from the districts, that 

I was to see that they were deposited, and I was also 

left with signed checks by Miss MacGrandle to pay 

the monthly bills, such as the oil or electricity, 

whatever, but they were already signed by her and 

made out to the company. I just filled in the amount. 

Q. Fo~ how long a pe~iod o~ time, in you~ ex­

pe~ienee, du~ing the ealenda~ ~ehool yea~ Septembe~ 

to June we~e Mi~~ MaeG~andle and Mi~~ Compton in 

Flo~ida? 

A. I'd say they were away a minimum of three times 

during the school year, totalling an overall period 

of two to two-and-one-half months. 

Q. How mueh inte~6ae£ did you have with Mi~6 Compton 

and MaeG~andle while they we~e in FlMida. Vid you 

talk to them on the phone while you we~e ~unning the 
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~ehool? 

A. Yes. I called them, and one of the occasions 

Miss MacGrandle -- Miss Compton flew back, and I 

don't recall any emergency at the school. I think 

it was for personal reasons. I could -- I'm not 

sure of that, and I took her back to the airport 

about four days later. 

Q. And whai did Mi~~ MacG~andlf'~ 6inancial ~f­

~pon~ibilitif~ eon~i~t 06 while ~he wa~ in Flo~ida? 

A. Well, when I was there, I really don't know 

what she did in Florida as far as the billing was 

concerned. I just, as I said -- say, handled the 

monthly bills when she left me the checks, and 

she left me the payroll also. I paid the teachers. 

Q. You did ba~ically eve~ythin9 06 a 6inaneial 

natu~e? 

A. Well, I handed out the checks that she had 

left for me, yes. That was my involvement. 

Q. Vid ~he ~till ~i9n thf eheek~ and ~end them 

to you 6~om Flo~ida? 

A. Well, usually payroll was the routine thing, 

and she made them out before she left and said, 

you know, when payday comes, please distribute 

them. 

Q. Vid you al~o handle Mi~~ Compton'~ dutie~? 

A.· Oh, yes. 

Q. What we~e Mi~~ Compton'~ dutie~. 
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A. Well, Miss Compton was involved in hiring the 

teams. She was involved really in running the 

program aspects of the school. We often con­

sulted because I was interested in programs 

and doing the best we could for a youngster, 

and so we were involved in that area, interviewing 

children. 

Q. E~~en~ially. we4e you doing Mi~~ Comp~on'~ 

job, Mi~~ MacG4andle'~ job and 04. Lu~~o'~ 

job dU4ing ~he pe4iod 06 ~ime when ~hey we4e 

~n Flo4ida and when you we4e ~he4e a~ ~he ~chool? 

A. Of course when I was there Mr. Lusto was not 

because he replaced me. When Miss MacGrandle and 

Miss Compton were in Florida, yes, I was basically 

doing it. 

Q. How much we4e you being paid? 

A. I started at fourteen-thousand, and the second 

year they increased it a thousand to fifteen-thousand. 

School Paid for Pupil Transport, but Not in the Van 

Counsel showed checks totalling $355, paid at 

various times between December, 1976, and May, 1977. 

Miss MacGrandle was asked about these Lincoln School 

payouts: 

A. I cannot remember what each one is for, 

but I know we call Massocchi many times to 

have children sent back, taken home from school, 

because they are uncontrollable. We did not 

use the van at that time because we couldn't 
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spare two people plus a driver to go and handle 

children. 

Q. YOUit anawelt :to .:the que-6;U.oJ1 ..i.a :thoae checka 

alte £Olt :tltanapolt:t..i.ng ch..i.ldlten? 

A. And we also use them when we have a large 

class going on field trips. We could not trans­

port ten children. 

Q. And I would aa-6ume :they would have :to uaE 

Maa-6occh..i. when you had :the achool van ..i.n Flolt..i.da 

ala o? 

A. Yes, but we don't -- when were the checks dated? 

Q. The checka, ag a..i.n , welte Vecembelt o£ '76, Maltch 

If>:t on '77, MalLch 15:th ot! '77. 

A. We would not go on field trips at that time 

because of weather conditions. Most of our field 

trips are taken in the early fall and in the spring 

of the year. 

Q. Why welte you pay..i.ng Maf>aocch..i. ..i.n Maltch? 

A. To transport children that were going -- being 

sent home, uncontrollable children, and we have done 

this many times. 

Q. Vo you dlt..i.ve :the van :to and £ltom achool £ltom 

yoult Itea..i.del1ce? 

A. Yes, I do. 

Th~ School's Van Was for Personal Use 

Lee Dodd of Randolph/the general manager of Morristown 

Dodge, a IO-year veteran in the automobile sales business, 
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the next witness, testified that the Dodge van was 

purchased for personal use because of its luxury equip­

ment and its lack of sa·fety features required for 

school transportation purposes. Dodd said he was 

familiar with the invoice that depicted the sale of 

the new Dodge van to the Lincoln School in 1976: 

Q. Would you explain to the Commiaaione~6 how 

you'~e namilia~ with it? 

A. I was the one that wrote the order, originally, 

back in March of 1976. 

Q. Baaed an the equipage 06 thia pa~ticula~ val1 

~n queation, and baaed on you~ expe~ienc.e, do you 

have an opinion aa to whethe~ thia van waa pu~c.ha6ed 

nO~ achool uae O~ pe~6onal uae? 

A. Yes. 

Q. What ia that opinion? 

A. Personal. 

Q. Unequivocally? 

A. Absolutely. 

EXAMINATION BY COMMISSIONER POLLOCK: 

Q. What do you ba6e that on? 

A. The particular equipment involved is not required 

in any manner for transportation of school children. 

The unit is a five-passenger Sportsman Van with a 

I'd say, a deluxe interior. It has a raised or 

extended roof on it, and the normal requirement would 

be a IS-passenger configuration, and it usually-
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conforms with both federal and state regulations 

and the requirements of the Board of Education, 

Transportation Division. 

There is no safety equipment involved in this 

unit in reference to banded glass, first-aid kit 

or any other requirement. 

Q. I have C-I3 in 6Jtont 06 me and I /.)ee /.)ome 

otheJt item/.) on heJte and I'm going to have to a/.)k 

the que/.)tion beeau/.)e I don't know the an/.)weJt, but 

I note theJte'/.) aiJt-eonditioning. I/.) that a noJtmal 

piece 06 equipment iri a /.)ehool bu/.) oJt vehiele u/.)ed 

to tJtan/.)poJtt ehildJten? 

A. I think that air there would be a little broad 

because of the fact that depending on what the 

school is, if you're tal~ing a~out particular 

children that do require, perhaps, a controlled 

environment there, air would be required, or if 

anything should be needed as far as equipment 

is concerned. It's not normally added. 

Q. How about the AM-FM /.)teJteo tape, 6ouJt-/.)peakeJt? 

A. That's not a normal piece of equipment, no. 

Q. Tinted gla/.)/.)? 

A. It is required on the IS-passenger vehicle, 

but not on this vehicle. 

Q. What about an extended Jto06 by TJtavel TJtaileJt 

CenteJt with eaJtpet tJtim; i/.) that a nOJtmal pieee 

06 equipment? 

A. No, sir, it's not. 
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THE TESTIMONY - JANUARY 19, 7978 

Preface 

The Commission turned its attention from non-public day 

schools for handicapped children to private facilities where 

the handicapped children are educated in residential sur-

roundings and remain in the jurisdiciton of the facilities 

on a 24-hour basis. However, that change of focus was not 

the primary reason for S.C. I. Charman Rodriguez's statement 

at the beginning of the second day of public hearings on 

Special Education: 

THE CHAIRMAN: U~ually dUking i~'~ public heaking~ 
~he Commi~~ion pkoceed~ £kom one day'~ ~e~~ion ~o 
~he nex~ wi~hou~ pau~e {,Ok an in~ekvening ~~a~emen~. 
Howevek, ~hi~ mOkning I wan~ ~o make a bkie6 
ob6ekua~ion be60ke we ke6ume public inquikY in~e 
dubioU6 pkac~ice6 and pkoced~ke6 by 60me pkiva~e 
6chool6 and 06 ~he inadequacie6 06 goueknmen~al 
con~kol6 ovek ~he di6buk6emen~ and expendi~uke 
o{, public {,und6 60k 6uch 6chool6. 

FOk ~he 6ake o{, claki~y and equi~y, I wan~ ~o 
indica~e a~ ~hi6 midway poin~ ~ha~ ~heke now may 
develop a di6~inc~ion be~ween ~he evidence ~ha~ wa6 
pu~ in~o ye6~ekday'6 public heaking kecokd and 
wha~ will be kecokded ~oday. Fok mOke ~han 6ive 
hOUk6 on Wedne6day cek~ain non-public 6choel 
opeka~046 ~e6~i6ied -- "con6e66ed" migh~ be m04e 
ap40p06 -- ~ha~ ~hey callou6ly diuek~ed public 
6und6 appkop4ia~ed {,Ok ~he bene{,i~ 06 handicapped 
childken ~o ~heik own pe460nal advan~age. Thu6, 
ye6~e4daY'6 heaking concen~ka~ed on example6 o{, 
obviou6 abu6e6 o{, ~he 6y6~em. Today ~he4e will 
be a di66eken~ empha6i6: On ~he need {,Ok mOke 
adequate admini6tka~ive di4ec~ion and cont40l of, 
~he 6y6tem. Te6timony will be {,04thcoming about 
non-public 6chool pkactice6 involving nund6 
which may Ok may no~ be legitimate but which p40-
·voke the 6ame nagging que6~ion6 a6 ak06e ye6te4day 
abou~ ~he integ4ity and ckediblll~y 06 ~he non­
public 6chool keimbuk6emen~ p40g4am. We expec~ 
~o illu6~kate how ce4tain non-public 6chool 



p~ac~~ce~ ~upe~n~c~a££y conno~m w~th ~tatuto~y 
and adm~n~ct~a~~ve ~equ~~emen~~, yet nonethe£eoo 
na££ cho~~ on ~he ~~~a~ghtno~wa~d, aboveboa~d 
otaV!d(vui~ the taJ(pay~ng pub£~c hao eve~y ~~ght ~o 
eJ(pec~. No poteV!~~a££y denect~ve yet techn~ca££y 
co~~ec~ ope~a~~on chou£d p~eva~£ ~6 ~~ even 
th~eateno to p~oduce uV!cat~o6acto~y ~e~u£to, 
pa .. z.t~cu.e.a~£y ~n ~uch a ~eV!o~t~ve n~e£d ao the 
educat~onal bette~ment 06 mo~e ~haV! 5,000 hand~­
capped ch~ld~eV!. No ~yotem 06 a££ocat~ng and 
eJ(pend~ng publ~c 6uV!do chould coV!t~nue unchaV!ged 
tha~ a££ow~ £eoo ~han a~mo-leV!gth t~anoac~~on~ and 
potent~a£, ~n no~ ac~ual, con6£~c~~ 06 ~V!~e~eot 
becau~ e 0 6 cond~t~ono wh~ch, ~n ce~ta~n aJLea~, 
~nv~te ~a~he~ than ~epel m~cconduct. . 

Today'o ~ev~ew ~ cove~ a mo~e compl~cated 
6ace~ ~ha~ w~£l balance ou~ ove~all c~~t~que and 
b~oaden ~he ccope 06 the Comm~oclon'~ ouboequent 
~ecommenda~~ono 6o~ bo~h £eglo£atlve and ~egula­
to~y ~e60JLmo. 

MANOR WOODS -ACADEMY 

The Commission called as a witness Mrs. Annmarie Farrell, 

the administrator and part owner of Nanor Woods Academy in 

Estell Manor in Mays Landing, Atlantic County. Mrs. Farrell's 

operation of this facility was a classic example of questions 

raised in Chairman Rodriguez's statement at the start of the 

Commission's second hearing day. 

To set the stage, the background of the Farrell family 

and their extensive real estate and commercial holdings -- only 

20 miles from Atlantic City'-- mostly acquired "lhile running their 

school for the handicappeC',was put into the record. Mrs. 

Farrell said that she was the fifth person to be put in charge 

of the school, although she had "some" responsibility for 

school operation before she took full charge just two weeks 

prior to the Commission's public hearing. 

MrT• Farrell testified that she and her husband own 

and operate a campground, "The Olde Stagecoach Trail," a 
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"I"ecreat.ional-vehicle facility for families" in Mays Landing. 

They recently purchased a liquor store adjacent to the Manor 

Woods Academy and a seafood restaurant in Weymouth Township, 

a community which adjoins Mays Landing. 

Q. Do you ha.ve a.IlY otheJi. bUf.>lnef.>f.> 0Ji. oce.upa.tlon? 

A. Not that I can remember at the moment. 

'Q. All flight. Dc you OWIl f.>ha.Ji.ef.> In a.IlY 

COJi.poJi.a.ticll~ which a.Ji.C ille.oJi.p0Ji.a.ted ill the. Sta.te. 

o £ N e.t{' J e.Ji.f.> e Y ? 

A. Yes. Mr. Farrell and I share 50 per cent 

each in the Ecological Improvement Corporation. 

Q. All fllght. When wa.f.> tha.t COJi.p0Ji.a.tioR incoJi.-

pOJi.a.ted? 

A. I think it was in 1975. 

Q. Alld doe.1.> tha.t own ce.Ji.ta.in la.nd a.nd bulldillg~ 

~Il mUlllclpa.litlcl.> 06 We.ymouth a.lld El.>tcll Ma.ncJi.? 

A. Just in Estell Manor, yes. 

Q. AJi.e: f.>Ome. of, thol.>e. bulldlVlgf.> lVlvolvcd with 

the I.>chool? 

A. Yes. 

Q. And the. La. VI d, a.lf.>o? 

A. Yes. 

Mrs. Farrell also testified that her husband "assists" at 

the campground but is employed by Manor Woods Academy as super­

visor of maintenance. A mechanic, he also works in that role 

"just on the vehicles of the school." 
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Asked to define Manor Woods Academy, Mrs. Farrell 

testified that "we say that it's a private residential treat­

ment and guidance center:and we do provide special education 

to handicapped children." She stated that 42 students re­

sided at the Academy, all males, ranging in age from 14 to 

18 but mostly 16 to 18, and that there were no day students 

at the school. All of the children are classified as emotionally 

disturbed. 

Mrs. Farrell said the Academy receives $5,300 per 

student from the Education Department and local school boards 

for tuition, that sum being the maximum per capita rate for 

the handicap category of her entire enrollment. The Academy, 

she said, also receives $750 per month, or $9,000 a year, 

per student for residential care from the Division of Youth 

and Family Services (DYFS) in the State Department of Human 

Services. As Mrs. Farrell pointed out, the yearly receipts 

for each child thus works out to $14,300. 

Mrs. Farrell related that five of her students actually 

weTe educated at the Buena Regional High School in Estell 

Manor at a cost to the school of several thousand less than 

what the state was paying her on the assumption the Academy 

was educating these same children. The following testimony 

related to this issue: 

Q. Let me 6ee l6 I unde~6tand that. 06 you~ 

6o~ty-two 6tudent6 In ~e6lden~e, 6lve ~e~elve 

thel~ educatlonal expe~lence in a local public 

high 6chool. 76 that co~~e~t? 
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A. Yes. May I explain that? 

Q. 16 you w~!l let me 6~n~~h the que~t~on~. 16 

you wbuld l~ke to add to them. 

Vo you ~eQe~ve ~e~mbu~~ement 6~om the State 

Vepa~tment 06 Educat~on 60~ tho~e 6~ve ~tudent¢ 

who a~e educated ~n the local publ~c ~chool~ ~n 

the amount 06 $5300 pe~ yea~? 

A. Yes. 

Q • . Vo you pay to the local pubUc ~Qhool~ the 

app~ox~mate amount 06 $3000 pe~ yea~ 60~ the~~ 

educat~on? 

A.. $311 some-odd cents per month. 

Q. Okay. Now, the~e ~~ a d~66e~ence the~e be­

tween the amount that you ~ece~ve 6~om the ~tate 

and the amount you pay to the locat ~chool d~¢t~~ct 

06 $2200. I" that cOMect? ' 

. A. If that's your figure. 

Q. At! ~~ght. Vo you p~ov~de any ~e~v~ce to 

tho~e 6tudent6 ~n add~t~on to the ~e~v~ce be~ng 

p~ov~ded by the local publ~Q 6Qhool d~6t~~ct to 

jU6t~6y that $2200? 

A. We feel that it was approved on that basis 

that we would provide the supportive services 

plus the transportation. 

Q. All ~~ght. You 6ay you 6eel ~t wa" app~oved 

.on that ba"~6. Who app~oved that p~o-~at~on? l 
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A. I, I feel that it was an application made to 

the State Department of Education in Trenton, to 

Dr. James Richardson; that he approved it through 

our county superintendent and the child study 

supervisor who helped us to arrange it. 

Q. You !.>ay that you neel that. VA you have 

docUmeYltaiLy ev-i.deYlce on that 6act? 

A. Yes. 

Q. o b.a y. Would you be w-i.,tul1g to piLov-i.de that 

to the Comm-i.!.>!.>-i.ol1 at a lateiL date? 

A. I hope I can find it. 

COMMISSIONER POLLOCK: MiL!.> . FaiLiLell, a!.>!.>um-i.l1g 

that, juat naiL the !.>ake 06 th-i.a CO I1V eiL!.>at-i.ol1 , 

that -i.t waa !.>ubm-i.tted al1d -i.t waa appiLoved, theiLe 

iLema-i.l1!.>, l1ol1etheLeM, a d-i.6_neiLeYlt-i.aL 06 $2200 

betweel1 the !.>um you iLece-i.ve and the aum you pay 

out nOiL educat-i.ol1. Can you expla-i.11 to me, juat 

a!.> nully aa you w-i.ah, what -i.t -i.a that piLov-i.ded 

naiL the d-i.66eiLeYlt-i.al? 

THE WITNESS: Yes. This would go under the social 

services, psychologicals; that we have a psycholo­

gist, that we have a psychologist, we have a 

psychiatrist, we have a medical director. 

I'm trying to think of some of the items. I 

might ask some of the staff that I brought with 

me, if you could ask--excuse me just a minute? 
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COMMISSIONER POLLOCK: Why don't you? Fine. 

(Whekeupon the witne~~ con'ek~ with Mk. Edwakd~)' 

THE WITNESS: Mr. Edwards explains that it's in­

volved also with residential, during the residen­

tial program, but it is tutoring. We provide tutor­

ing for the children who are in the public school, 

and it's for transportation. He did say that. 

I'm trying to think of the other reasons. I 

just don't have them on the top of my head. 

COMMISSIONER POLLOCK: I undek6tand. The point 

I'm tkying to get at i~: Have you, Ok ha~ any­

one, any goueknmental authokity, evek a~ked you 

to detekmine whethek Ok not that di66ekential 06 

$2200 i~ co~t kelated to the6e additional 6ekvice~ 

that you have ju~t deI.>CTcibe:d? 

THE WITNESS: I don't feel that it was ever really 

broken down and that that difference has been 

assigned to any particular needs. 

COMMISSIONER POLLOCK: I don't want to put wOkd~ ~n 

YOUk mouth, and, plea6e, I want you to give me a 

6aik and accukate ke~pon~e. 

Have you evek made an attempt to al.>cektain whethek 

Ok not the $2200 can be jU6ti6ied on a co~t ba6i6 to 

the6e additional item6 you have mentioned, I.>uch a6 

tkan~poktation and the additional ~ekvice~? 

*James Edwards, Manor Woods Academy child care director. 
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THE WITNESS: We've been asked this question 

quite often, and we did make a breakdown and we 

feel very j ustif.ied in the expenses. However, I 

can't keep it on top of my head what they are 

today. I could provide that for you. 

COMMISSIONER POLLOCK: But you do~'t have ~t 

he./te today? 

THE WITNESS: No. I'm sorry. 

COMMISSIONER POLLOCK: Vo you have any ~dea, o~ 

the ~tem6 you enumekated, what pOkt~on o~ the 

22--

THE WITNESS: Transportation is our biggest cost. 

We are in a very rural district and the school 

is approximately twenty miles away. 

COMMISSIONER POLLOCK: How much o~ that $2200 ~6 

allocable to tka~6poktat~on? 

THE WITNESS: I'm sorry. I don't know. 

COMMISSIONER POLLOCK: Voe6 the 6chool own bU6J.>e6? 

THE WITNESS: We own some vans and we lease some. 

We don't have any busses. 

COMMISSIONER POLLOCK. And tho6e va~6 and-- ua~6 

kathek ake u6ed not only ~Ok the6e ~~ue 6tudent6 

~~ the publ~c 6chool6 but 60k YOUk othek 6tudent6 

a6 well? 

THE WITNESS: Yes. 

COMMISSIONER POLLOCK: They ake al60 u6ed ~Ok othek 

pukpo6e6, ake~'t they? 
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THE WITNESS: Yes. 

COMMISSIONER POLLOCK: ThaK~ you. 

MR. SIAVAGE: roll. ;the.--

THE WITNESS: They're used for both residential 

and educational, the same vehicles. 

Real Estate Pyramiding 

Because of the extent and variety of the properties 

and commercial enterprises involved in the Farrells'·real 

estate-and-school transactions, the Commission put on ex­

hibit a map* that charted the properties about which Mrs. 

Farrell would testify. These land-holdings included the 

administrative offices of the Manor Woods Academy located 

in the Manor House on Rt. 50. Next to it was a "residential 

facility" known as the Magazzu House, then the liquor store 

property, the back of which was used by the Academy for 

"educational and residential" purposes. Moving over to 

12th Avenue, the chart also showed the Farrells' personal 

residence, which adjoins the HOlde Stagecoach Trail" camp­

ground. 

Mrs. Farrell said Manor Woods Academy began in 1972 

but that the Manor House property was not purchased until 

1974. The Farrells purchased the property through Mainland 

Bank from Sidney Simon for $85,000 -- a 100 percent-financed 

transaction between Simon and the Ecological Improvement Corp. 

* See Exhibit,P. lOla 
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Q. Okay. Ecolog-i-cal Impftovemel1t you. have pfte­

v-i-ou..6..ty -i-del1t-i-n-i-ed a.6 a coltpoltat-i-ol1 made u.p 0& 

you. al1d you.1t hu.~bal1d. 

A. Yes. 

Having acquired the Manor House through their personal 

corporation, the Farrells proceeded to lease it to their 

Manor Woods Academy. 

Q. Okay. Al1d the Manoft HOu.6e be-i-l1g located 

~11 the &ftOl1t. Vid you. theftea6teft lea6e to Mal10lt 

Wood.6 Academy &ltom Ecological Impltovemel1t Coftpofta­

tion the Manoft HOu.6e? 

A. Yes, with the approval of the Division of 

Youth and Family Services. 

Q. All ftight. Vivi6-i-ol1 06 Youth al1d Fam-i-ly 

Seftv-i-ce.6 appftoved that lea.6e? 

A. Based on the minimum standards on their 

Section 9, and we had to file a disclosure state­

ment. I have a copy here. 

MR. SIAVAGE. Okay. We w-i-ll have -i-t maltked a.6 

an exh-i-b-i-t, -i-n you. l-i-ke. 

(Letteft nftom Manolt Wood6 Academy to V-i-v-i-.6-i-OI1 

0& Youth al1d Fam-i-ly Seltv-i-ce.6, dated Septembelt 5, 

1975, ftece-i-ved and maftked Exh-i-b-i-t C-661. 

Q. C-66, 60ft the pUJtpo.6e.6 0& the ftecoJtd, -i-.6 a 

letteft, dated Septembeft 5, 1975, 6ltom Manolt Wood.6 

Academy to Mft. CaJtl Ep.6te-i-l1, Ch-i-e&, V-i-v-i-6-i-on on 
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Youth and Family Se~vice~, T~enton, New Je~~ey, 

conce~ning the·p~og~am 06 Mano~ Wood~ Academy, 

and we will putcthat in the ~eco~d, M~~. Fa~~ell. 

Now, that i~ dated Septembe~ 5, 1975. T 

would a~~ume, the~e6o~e, that the~e wa~ no lea~e 

between the o~i9inal pu~cha~e 06 the Mano~ Hou~e 

in Vecembe~ o£ 1974 and the ~chool yea~ beginning 

1975. T~ that co~~ect? 

A. We really didn't have many leases. 

Q. Ohay. 

A. The state asked us to create the leases when 

we got involved with--

Q. Okay. Why did they ad, you to de that? 

A. Because we needed to substantiate the claim. 

Q. What de you mean by "~ub~tantiate the claim"? 

Vid they tell you that it would be bene6icial to 

you~ ca~h 6low to ~ent p~ope~tie~? 

A. No, they didn't tell us that 

Q. What do you mean bene6icial to you~ claim? 

You mean it would help you~ application? 

A. Evidence that we actually did have a lease 

between the Division of Youth and Family Services, 

or whomever, and ourselves as Manor Woods Academy 

or Ecological. I'm sorry. 

Q. We~e they awa~e that Ecological wa~ a wholly 

held co~po~ation by you? 
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A. I think so. We were asked to corne to Trenton 

to explain and discuss that. 

Q. Okay. Thel1the 6.{.ILI.>t .tea.;e that YDU enteJted 

into wDuld have been 60IL the peiL.{.od l1.>t 06 

Jal1uaILy, 1975? 

A. I'm not sure. 

A two-year lease dating from January 1, 1976, was put 

into the record showing that Ecological Improvement Corp. 

would receive $2,000 per month from the Academy for the Manor 

House and some adjoining property. But the Division of 

Youth and Family Services cut back the formula on which the 

lease was based. As another chart* on the Manor House shows, 

the annual rental of $24,000 would provide income to the 

Farrell Corporation of more than $12,000 over the annual 

carrying cost of the mortgage on the property. When the lease 

was renegotiated as of March 1, 1977, the annual rental of 

$17,745 would produce income to the corporation of more 

than $5,800 over the mortgage carrying cost. This lease in­

cluded some vacant property next to the Manor House. 

* 

Q. And VYFS app40ved--

A. That's just a lot for play with a stream. 

Q. That'I.> a lot 604 playing? 

A. We used it for horseback riding and the stream 

for the kids to fish, swim, whatever they wanted 

to do, because it was without going across the street 

See Chart, P. 107a 



LEASES 

DATE ANNUAL 
RENT 

I 
III 

" 0 
.-I 1-1-76 $21},000 I 

3-1-7J'f $17,745 

1-1-78* $18,120 

f1AiWR HOUSE 
iVlANOR HOUSE 

COLLINS ROAD HOUSE 
LOT 6E* 

MORTGAGE 

DATE TERM 
, 

12 -18 -71f 12 YRS. 

12-13 -71f 12 YRS, 

12-18 -711 12 YRS. 

I ~COt1E 

,l\NNUAL 
CARRY.lI:lli. COu 

$11,897.JII $12,102,96 

$11,897,04 $5,847.96 

$11,897,OLI $6,222, % 



to the pond and they wouldn't let us in the pond 

across the street, anyway. 

Q. V-i.d VYFS app'"ovc add-i.f19 that to :trll2. .te.a<.c? 

A. Yes, and that was then the three properties. 

Q. 1<. that eOf1~-i.de"ed a "e~-i.dent-i.a.t "e.tated to 

the "e~ldcn:tla.t expe.,,-i.ellee, the u<.e o~ the .tot? 

A. Well, it's used for residential and ed'wcational, 

because it's right there where we have the class­

rooms. 

Finally, as the Manor House chart shows, DYFS approved 

still another lease to begin on January 1, 1978, involving 

the Manor House, the Collins House and the lot leading from 

Manor House that was used for fishing, swimming and other 

recreation. This lease was for $18,120, and would give the 

Farrell-owned corporation $6,200-a-year income in excess 

of mortgage costs. Counsel asked for details: 

Q. Okay. By the way, the. e.-i.9hte.ef1-thou~and-one 

hundJted-trJ:enty-do.t.tar, £-i.gur,c wa<. al1 -<'l1u"ea<. e 

tJtom the .ta~t lea<.e, wh-i.eh wa<. a tota.t 06 $17,745. 

I~ that eOJtJteet? 

A. Yes. That was based on a percentage allowance 

for taxes and a normal increase. 

Q. It wc"k~ out to 5%. u:a<. -<.t aI1--

A. Yes. 

Q. - --<.nf,.tat-<.o n £aetoJL, eM ent-i.al.ty? 
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A. Yes. 

Q. With negand to the montgage on the pnopenty, 

the annual cannging c06t6 won~ out to $11,897 and 

the income 6nom the 4ental i6 on thi6 column, 

giving Ecological Impnovement an income 06 

appnoximately $6200 a yean; that i6, the exce66 

06 the lea6e oven the cannying c06t6. Would you 

agnee with that? 

A. I hadn't looked at it that way. 

Q. O~ay. 

A. Can I ask my accountant? 

(Whereupon, the witness confers with Mr. 

Smitka. ) 

A. He informed me that it would be true if we 

collected the money. 

COMMISSIONER KADEN: Mn. Siavage, can we have 

the accountant identi6ied 60n the necond? 

THE WITNESS: Mr. John Smitka. 

Mrs. Farrell recounted how she leased other properties 

in the area ostensibly for the purposes of the Special Educa~ 

tion program for the handicapped at the Academy ~~ including 

an old schoolhouse in Weymouth Township, and the so~called 

Spellman Garage, which the witness said was used for vocational 

training and to repair vehicles. 

Q. Wa6 that lea6e even appnoved by DYFS on the 

Depantment 06 Education? 
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A. Yes, it was approved by DYFS. Department of 

Education never looked at our leases. 

Q. Okay. Why wou-td--the VepafLtment 06 Education 

nevefL -tooked at the lea~e~? 

A. I don't know. 

Q. StfLike ·Why." You ~aid the VepafLtment 06 

Education nevefL looked at YOUfL lea~e~? 

A. No, they didn't look at our leases. 

Q. You have to 6ile expen~e fLepofLt~ with both 

the VepafLtment 06 Ed. and the Viui~ion 06 Youth 

and Family SefLuice~; i~ that COfLfLect? 

A. Yes. 

Q. Typically, you have p",o-fLated OfL attfLibuted 

ha-t6 06 each lea~£ one to fLE~idential and one 

to educational 60fL fLepofLting pUfLpO~ el.,; il., that 

cofLfLect? 

A. Percentages out of each lease-­

Q. Right. 

A. --that we felt were attributable to education 

or residential. 

Q. It'~ ul.,ually been 50/50 .<.n mo~t cal., £1., , hal.,n't 

U? 

A. I don't think so, not in residential section. 

Q. At -tea~t with ILel.,pect to I.,ome 06 the bui-tdingJ." 

howEvEfL, the VepafLtment 06 Education Expenl.,e RepolLt 

containl., 6'<'guILel., 60IL ILEntall., on thol.,e pfLopefLtiel.,. 

II., that naiIL? 
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A. Yes. 

Q. And ~hey have neve~ a.ked you ~o app~ove any 

06 ~ho.e lea. e., have ~hey? 

A. To view the leases? 

Q. R-<'gh~. 

A. No. 

COMAOSSIONER POLLOCK: M~ •. FM~ell, you have 

-<.nd-<.cated that the~e a~e two b~anche. 06 .tate 

gove~nment that, to .ome extent, .upe~v-<'.e you~ 

act-<'v-<.t-<.e. -<.n conduct-<.ng you~ .chool; the 

D-<.v-<..-<.on 06 Youth and Fam-<.ly Se~v-<'ce. and the 

De)Ja~tment 06 Educat-<'ol1. You ~epord you~ lea.e 

expen.e. -<.n you~ budget to the De)Ja~tmellt 06 

Educat-<'on, .-Ln e.nne.ct, do 11' t you? 

THE WITNESS: Yes. 

COMMISSIONER POLLOCK: And, nonethele •• , no one 

a.ked to .look at the unde~ly-<'ng lea. e.? 

THE WITNESS: Not to my knowledge. 

COMMISSIONER POLLOCK: And .im-<'la~.ly w-<.th 4e.pect 

to the V-<.vi.-<.on 06 Youth and Family Se~v-<'ce.? 

THE WITNESS: Yes, they asked for the leases. 

COMMISSIONER POLLOCK: But they did't .look at 

the budget? 

THE WITNESS: At my education budget? 

COMMISSIONER POLLOCK: Ye •. 

THE WITNESS: No. 



By 

-112-

M~. S~avage: 

Q. V~d VYFS £OOQ at the Spe££man Ga~age? 

A. I'm not sure. 

Q. Wa~ that ~on~~de~ed mo~e ~ont~~butab£e to 

the ~e~~dent~at po~t~on? 

A. Yes. See, we felt that, even though things 

were handled during the residential part of the 

program, they were still educational, and costs 

that we incurred such as vocational school and 

evening programs, transportation, those things 

would have gone, also, to educational costs. 

Under our consideration, they would have been 

pro-rated to education. 

State Paying the Farrell Leases 

The testimony confirmed that DYFS had approved payment 

of $100 a month toward leasing the Weymouth Liquor Store 

that the Farrells owned in their own name. DYFS also 

approved a $3,600-a-year lease between the Farrells' Old 

Stagecoach Trail and the Farrells' Academy that included 

the Farrells' personal residence and the campground's "full 

recreational facilities" 

Comm~~~~on Coun~e£: 

Q. E~~ent~a££y. M~~. Fa~~e££, what ~~ taQ~n9 

Both Eco£o9~ca£ Imp~ovement and the 
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A. Yes. 

Q. At lea.<lt pa.lttia.tly Olt <lometime<l -tn it<l entiltety 

with a. pltoriit, the ca.ltltying CO<lt<l ori the molttga.ge<l 

06 tho<le pltopelttie<l a.lte being ca.ltltied by the lea.<lC'.<I 

tha.t ha.ve been a.ppltoved by ;the <lta.te. I<I tha.t 

coltr,ect? 

A. Yes. 

Q. Oka.y. A6telt tho<le molttga.ge<l a.lte pa.id out, 

eithelt Ecotogica.t Olt the Fa.ltltelt<l pelt<lona.lly wilt 

own thi<l ell;tilte pa.ltcel 06 la.nd. I<I tha.t coltltec.t? 

A. Yes, and that was the only alternative that 

we had from the beginning of the program, from 

1972 up until whenever the purchase was to have 

the program. 

Q. ORa.y. Who a.dvi~ ed you 'tha.t tha.t wa.~ yoUlt 

onty a.lteltna.tiue? 

A. I tried to get resources. I tried to get 

houses locally. No one would allow us to corne 

in with emotional disturbed children, and we had 

a program started in 1972. We took them into our 

own home and we had, if I may explain this, we had 

up to sixteen children when we went into the Manor 

House. We worked very comfortably with sixteen 

children, and we wanted it to be a small program. 

However, we were presented with two other programs 

. that were closing down, with two other directors, 

so we overnight grew to more than thirty children 
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and we didn't have anyplace to put them. 

Q. Vid anyone, eithe~ at VYFS o~ the Vepa~tment 

06 Education, eve,~ ex.p~e~-6 any conce~n O~ unde~­

-6tanding that, e~~entially, the lea~e~ which they 

we~e app~oving and paying 6o~ we~e ~e~ulting ~n 

the acqui~ition 06 a~~et~ by you pe~~onally and 

Ecological Imp~cvement-6? Wa~ that i~-6ue eve~ 

diJ.J cuJ.JJ.J ed? 

A. I think it was, yes. 

Q. Well, how did they 6eel about that? 

A. I don't know what the outcome of their feeling 

was, but I did have to make a declaration, which 

we did, and I gave you that. 

Q. Which waJ.J that you we~e awa~e 06, and they 

we~e awa~e 06, the co~po~ationJ.J, et cete~a, and 

the- -

A. We informed them that we had become personally 

involved because we had no other alternative. 

Q. Okay. And they app~oved it? 

A. They gave me my contract. 

Q. Right. 

A. And they also asked to see leases, and that's 

when the leases were made. 

They Started with Nothing 

Because of the maze of the transactions involved, and 

Mrs. Farrell's inability to recall all of the financial de­

tails of individual transactions, Commissioner Lewis B. Kaden 
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led the witness back over the trail, starting with the Main­

land Bank's 100 percent financing arrangement for the Farrells. 

EXAMINATION BY MR. KAVEN: 

Q. In any event, the bank g~anted you a mo~tgage 

of, 85,000 to cove~ the f,ull pu~cha~e p~lce of, the 

Mano~ Hou~e, and elthe~ unde~ the o~lglnal lea~e 

o~ unde~ the ~ub~equent modlf,lcatlon~ of, the 

lea~e, tho~e lea~e payment~ have cove~ed, mo~e 

than cove~ed, all you~ expen~e~ unde~ that mo~t­

gage. I~ that accu~ate? 

(Whe~eupon, the wltne~6 con£e~~ with M~. 

Smltka) . 

A. I don't know. 

Q. You don't know. Welt, M~. Siavage tooh you 

th~ough tho~e f,igu~e~, al1d I'm going th~ough 

them again becau~e I thinh they a~e ve~y impo~tant. 

You had an annual ca~~ying c06t of, $11,897.04 

on that eighty-f,lve-thou~and-dolla~ mo~tgage. 

Rig ht? 

A. I agreed to those figures, whatever they were, 

so they would have to be correct. 

Q. And :that in the th~ee yea~~ 6inc.e Janua~y 1, 

1976, the ~e~ult of, the~e net/net lea~e~ pald 6o~ 

enti~ely with ~chool 6und~ i~ that you wound up 

with ~ome $24,173.88 above you~ total co~t~, in 

othe~ wo~d~, p~06it? Tho~e we~e the f,igu~e~ that 

M~. Slavage took you th~ough. 16 that ~ight? 
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(Wherceupon, the w~tne~~ eon6erc~ w~th Mrc. 

Smaka) . 

A. I suppose it is. I'm not sure. I'm not 

following you because I'm not familiar with all 

these figures. 

Q. Okay. 

A. However, I'm sure that--

Q. Tho~e arce the 6~gurce~ taken 6rcom the lea~e~. 

All tho~e lea~e~ werce ~ubm~tted to VYFS? 

A. Yes. 

Q. And apprcoved by VYFS? 

A. Yes. 

Q. And the rce~ult 06 that ent~rce trcan~aet~on wa6 

that you aequ~rced a hou6e 60rc zerco ~nve~tment, 

wh~eh at .6ome po~nt when th'e morctgage ~.6 pa~d 

066 w~th the ~ehool 6und.6 you w~ll own, and at 

the 6ame t~me rceal~zed a net .60 6arc ~n the~e 

thrcee yearc.6 06 24,OOO-plu6prco6~t. Thank you. 

A. If I may respond to that. 

Q. Go ahead. 

THE CHAIRMAN: Go ahead. 

A. I'm sure that the prices are all lower than 

fair prices than anyone else would have charged, 

and I say again that we were forced to do all of 

this to maintain the program. 

Q. You arce .6urce that a two-thou.6and-dollarc-a­

month rcent on a e~ghty-6~ve-thou.6and-dollan hou~e 
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l~ belo~ ~he ~al~ ma~ke~ ~eft~ ~o~ ~ha~ hou~e Oft 

a n e~! n e~ l ea~ e? 

A. It included 'the other house, also. 

COMMISSIONER KADEN: Okay. Well, ~ha~'~ ~ome­

~hln9 we may look a~ ~u~the~. 

EXAMIkATIOk BY THE CHAIRMAk: 

Q. M~~. Fa~~ell, l~n't It t~ue that ~ome point 

down ~he line ante~ the p~ope~tle~ a~e pu~c.ha~ed, 

that you c.hoo~c to te~mlnate you~ a~~oc.latlon 

wlth the ~tate, the p~ope~ty would be p~luately 

owned by you a,;d ycu~ hu~band? 

A. We have no intention of terminating our program. 

Q. In the event it dld ~l9ht now, the way the 

tltle ~tand~, the p~ope~ty would be owned p~lvately 

by you and you~ hu~band, o~·a co~po~atlon owned 

by the two o£ you? 

A. It appears to be that way. 

SOMERSET HILLS SCHUUL 

A different type of real estate transaction was high­

lighted -- and questioned -- during testimony by Laurence 

Steinbaum of Scotch Plains, executive director of Somerset 

Hills School, a combined residential facility for 74 students 

and day school for 22 students in Warren Township. All of 

the 96 students enrolled at this facility were males in the 

emotlonally disturbed category. 



-'128-

Mr. Steinbaum also is president of the ~on-profit 

corporation that owns the Somerset Hills School. His salary, 

as negotiated with the Division of Youth and Family Services 

some three years ago, was $31,200. He also is president 

of Horne School of Warrenville, a corporation formed by his 

parents in 1926, which evolved into a holding corporation 

which owns and leases to Somerset Hills School all of that 

school's property. 

The property is extensive, consisting of about 50 acres 

and including some five heated buildings, attached educational 

buildings, several dormitories, a number of summer cottages. 

The property also includes, Mr. Steinbaum testified, recreational 

fields for football and other sports, a hiking trail, a five-

acre lake, bathroom facilities, two swimming pools. 

The Commission questioned Mr. Steinbaum about the rental 

arrangements between the holding corporation and the school 

corporation, both of which he heads. 

Q. Now, SomeJt;..eA: Hill;.. School, I ~hinQ you have 

de;..cJtibed, eJ.,;..en~ially, a;.. ~he coJtPoJta~ion which 

opeJta~e;.. ~he J.,chool on ~he J.,i~e ~ha~ you have 

pll.evic:u;..ly de;..cll.ibed a/1d pay;.. ll.en~ ~o, doe;.. i~ 

no~, Home School 06 Wall.ll.enville, I/1c., which 

own;.. ~he la/1d? 

A. That is correct. 

-Q. I ;..how you wha~'6 been marcQed Exhibi~ C-60 

60ll. ~he pUll.po;..e6 06 iden~i6ica~ion, which puJtPoJt~;.. 
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to be a copy 06 the lea~e between Home School 

06 Wafl.Jz.enville, Inc.., and SomeIL~et Hil£'~ Sc.hoo£., 

Inc.., a~ the £.eo.-6ee, datedSeptembeIL 1,1977, and 

ending ALLgLL~t 31, 1978 601L the c.LLILILel1t ~c.hoo£' 

yeaIL, in the amOLLl1t 06 $126,000 pefL yeafL plLL~ 

in-6ta£'lment~ 06 fLea£. e-6tate taxe~, in-6LLfLaI1Ce, 6LLe£. 

ai£', LLti£'itie~, ILepaiIL-6, OIL mOILe paILticLLlaILly 

~et f,ofLth in the ILideIL attached hefLeto al1d made 

paILt o£ the ILideIL. I a-6k YOLL i6 YOLL fLecognize 

that a~ the CLLfLfLel1t £.ea~e 06 the ~choo£.. 

A. I do. 

Q. Tha'lk YOLL. 

Now I'm goil1g to ~how YOLL a -6e~ie. 06 lea.e., 

well, two mOfLe £.ea~e., between, e •• entially, the 

.ame two pILioIL yeafL~, ol1e &l1dil19 ALL91Bt 31, 1977, 

in the amount of" agail1, 126, 000 p£.u~ othefL ex­

pen~e., and that'. been mafLked Exhibit C-59, and 

I a~k you in YOLL ILec.ognize that a~ the pILiofL 

.eea~ e. 

A. I do. 

Q. Thank you. 

One mOfLe ending AUgLL~t 31, 1976, which ha~ 

beel! mafLked C-58, e.~entia£'ly the .ame tefLm~ ex­

cept that thi~ ol1e cal£.. 60IL $120,000, OIL $6,000 

.ee~~ than the .ea~t two. 

A. Again, I recognize it. 
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Q. Thank you. 

A. rhere was a lease between Somerset and Home 

School at the beginning of the corporate entity 

of Somerset. 

Q. Okay. Le.;t me. al.>k A-;t ;thA-I.> way: II.> ;the leal.> e 

whA-c.h endl.> Augul.>;t 31, 1976, and begA-nf.> Sep;tembefl 1, 

1975, ;that A-I.> ExhA-bA-t C-58, ;the nA-fll.>t tA-me when Home. 

le.af.>ed to SOmefll.>e;t When Home waf.> only a holdA-ng 

c.Oflpofla;tA-On? 

A. Correct. 

Q. Okay. Now, ;the leal.>e, by A-;tl.> teflml.> and ;the 

del.>c.flA-p;tA-on 06 the pflopeflty loc.a;ted thefle.A-n, c.on­

taA-nl.> ;the. en;tA-fle ;tflac.t ;tha;t you have pflevA-oul.>ly 

fleneflfled to A-n youfl tel.>tA-mony al.> A-nc.ludA-ng the 

Home Sc.hool 06 Waflflenu-i.lle. II.> that C.oflfle.C.;t? 

A. Not only the tract, but also all of the equip­

ment, furniture. 

Q. AU lLA-ght. 

A. All of the facilities. 

Q. And A-t A-I.> c.ontemplated w-i.th-i.n that A-nl.>tflumen;t 

;that SOmelLl.>et Sc.hool ul.>el.> tha;t ent-i.lLe ;tflac.t nOfl 

educ.at-i.on. II.> that c.ofllLec.t? 

A. That's correct. 

Q. And lLel.>A-dentA-al? 

A. That's correct. 

Q. And I belA-eue you pfleu-i.oul.>ly del.>cfl-i.bed -i.t, may-

be you c.ould agaA-n. Why doel.> SOmefll.>et need ;that 
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Capital Improvement -- or Just a Repair? 

While certain repairs at private schools for the handi­

capped could be "expensed out" for reimbursement from public 

funds, capital improvements of such school property could not 

be. But, as questioning of Mr. Steinbaum indicated, there was 

a fine line between what constituted a repair and what was a 

capital improvement: 
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Q. Vo yau haue a ~unning aeeount with a 6i~m 

eaLLed Santo Ga~dene~-I, in Watehuf1g, New Je~6ey? 

A. Yes, I do. 

Q. ALL ~ight. T 6 T toLd you that you~ maintenanee 

and ~epai~ aeeaunt, a-l exhibited by you~ expef1-1e 

60~m deLiue~ed to the Vepa~tment o£ Edueatiof1, 

e66ef1tiaLLy -IhOW6 payment6 60~ eapltaL lmp~oue­

ment-l eompLeted by Santo Ga~dene~6, would you di-l­

ag~ee with me o~ would you ag~ee with me? 

A. I'd have to see the figures. 

Q. ALL ~ight. T -Ihow you what'6 bee.n ma~ked 

Exhibit C-65 60~ the pu~p0-le6 06 ldentl6ieatlon, 

whieh pU~po~t6 to be a eopy 06 an lnuciee 6~om 

Santo Ga~dene~, Santo Ga~dene~-I, to Some~6et 

Hlll6 Sehoal, Tne., Ha~monif Vay Camp, in the 

amount 06 $21,640. T 6i~-It wouLd a6k you whethe~ 

you would eon6ide~ 60me 06 the matte~-I 6ugge6ted 

on tha~ lnuoiee a6 eapltal lmp~ouement and ~hen, 

-Ieeondly, whethe~ you know whethe~ Some~6et Hill-l 

Sehool paid 60~ tho-le eapital imp~ouement6. 

A. Some of them would be capital improvement and 

some of them would be repairs. 

Q. Okay. CouLd you teLL the Commi66ione~6 what 

you think would be eapltaL lmp~ouement6? 

A. I don't know how you would describe fifteen 

shrub, one dogwood; whether landscaping would be 

a capital improvement or a repair. Often times 
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we repair shrubbery that has been damaged and 

destroyed. I don't know where that would be 

placed. 

I see an expenditure for a septic system. 

I would mark that as a repair. 

This is something that I think the pro­

fessional accountants will have to work out. 

If a septic system is destroyed by children 

misusing it and you have to replace it, I 

would normally think that that's a repair. If 

you're going to expand it for other facilities, 

perhaps that would then be a capital improve­

ment. 

Q. You would ~athe~ not p~npo~nt any eap~tal 

~mp~ovemel1t.6 ? 

A. I'm not capable of doing it. 

Q. The '~l1al ~e.6pon.6e I had a.6.6umed, when you 

.6a~d you .6aw .6ome obv~ou.6 eap~tal ~mp~ovement.6, 

that you we~e golng to tell me what they we~e, 

but you would ~athe~ not do that? 

A. Well, if you want to get into a long discussion 

with me on how to develop a program in a resi­

dential school and adjust financing, I'll be de­

lighted to do it. We had--

THE CHAIRMAN: M~. Ste~nbaum, ~athe~ than taRlng 

the tlme to debate, the que.6tlon .6~mply ~.6: V~d 

you .6ee any on the~e that we~e obv~ou.6 to you, 
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not tho~e that would be ~n an a4ea that you would 

choo~e to que~t~on? 

THE WITNESS: I have not spent any time reviewing 

that. If you want a later answer on that, I'll 

review it carefully and be happy to respond. * 

*Mr. Steinbaum's testimony in his executive session appearance 
before the S.C.I. was more revealing on this billing 
irregularity. His private testimony on this issue, in part, 
was as follows: 

Q. Okay. Ha~ Ca4l Santo & Company 04 Ca4l Santo ~n~talled 
a new ~ept~c ~y~tem ~n you4 iac~l~t~e~? 

A. Yes, it has. 

Q. At what app40x~mate co~t, ~£ you 4eeall? 
A. Yes. They built one new one and repaired one. The 

repair was $4500. 

Q. How about the bu~ld~ng o£ the new one? 
A. And the construction of the new one, approximately 

6,000. 

Q. What about a pa4k~ng lot 04.d~d he expand the pa4k~ng 
nac~l~t~e~? 

A. Yes, he did. 

Q. Now the ~ept~e ~y~tem 04 the pa4k~ng lot 04 ~tudent 
a~~embly a4ea, would you con~~de4 any 06 them unde4 
the eateg04y 06 cap~tal expen~e~? 

A. Certainly. 

Q. Cap~tal expend~tu4e~. 
A. Sure. 

Q. Would you con~ide4 a ~eptic tank, the in~tallation 06 
a ~eptic tank, a capital imp40uement? 

A. ~. 

Q. Why not? 
A. Because it is a repair on a present and existing facility. 

Q. I a~ked.about the in~tallation 06 a new one. I thought 
you ~aid -­

A.AII right. 

Q. --M4. Santo al~o ~n~talled one. 
A. The new one would be a capital expense. 
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The "Tennis Court" That Was, or Hasn't 

When is a tennis court not a tennis court? The issue 

focused more attention on what Mr. Steinbaum regarded as a 

Q. Oka.y. Let me a..61z you thi.6: Attt!. you a.wa.t,e tha.t undeil 
the New Jett.6ey Code od Admini.6ttta.tive Regula.tion.6 ptto­
mulga.ted by the Vepa.tttment 06 Eduea.tion ea.pita.l ex­
pen.6e.6 ca.nJlot be ineluded within the expen.6e.6 li.6ted on 
youtt .6ehool budget? 

A. I'm not aware of it, but it sounds reasonable. 

Q. Oka.y. Let me jU.6t go thttough then a. couple 06 motte 
eheek.6 beea.U.6e tha.t ma.y a.n.6wett tha.t que.6tion. 
The next two eheek..6 a.tte to Ha.mJwh EmerL.6on; i.6 tha.t 
eOAtteet? 

A. That's correct. 

Q. Wha.t weAe they 60tt? 
A. These are December 29th. Hamrah Emerson, the amount 

of a thousand twenty. This would be, I would suspect 
that this would be carpeting for one of the dormitories. 

Q. Would you .6u.6peet it wa.6 new eattpeting ott tteplaeement 
c.anpet-lY!.g? 

A. I would think that it would be perhaps a combination. 

Q. Oka.y. Ha.ve they a.t othet, time.6 a.nd with othett bill.6 
in.6ta.lled new caApeting 60tt you? 

A. Yes, they have. 

Q In wha.t attea..6? 
A. Dormitories, classrooms. They're presently placing 

carpeting in one of the cafeteria areas . 

. Q. Aga.in. would you coneede tha.t tha.t would be a. ca.pita.l 
expendituile i6 it'.6 new eattpeting? 

A. If it is new carpeting not replacing existing carpeting. 
it would be. 

Q. You ha.ve no wa.y o[ knowing. howevett. whethett any 06 
the.6e bill.6 paid to Ha.mtta.h Emett.6on 60tt eapital expen­
ditutte.6 wind up in thi.6 budget ott not? 

A. I would not know. I would, I would make some comment 
about that perhaps when we finish all of the checks. 

Q. -Oka.y. How a.bout the next two. whieh a.tte 
A. Frank Perkowsky. 

Q. And wha.t a.tte they 60tt? 
A. Either repairs or replacement of tile. He is a ceramic 

tile installer. 
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repair versus a capital improvement: 

COMMISSIONER POLLOCK: Ma.y I "ee zhe exh~b~z? 

M~. Szei~ba.um, do you ha.ve a.~Y doubz a.bouz wha.z 

c.o~J.,z~Uc.z~OI1 ot! a. zel1n~.6 c.ou~Z ~,,? 

THE WITNESS: I responded to that at the last 

inquiry. That is not a tennis court. It does 

not qualify as a tennis court. It is short by 

some forty feet. It is an assembly area; the 

resurfacing of an assembly area that has been 

traditionally the assembly area of that school 

since 1926. 

COMMISSIONER POLLOCK: Voe.6 ~z ha.ve l~l1e.6 on 

THE WITNESS: Yes, it does. 

COMMISSIONER POLLOCK: Voe" ~z ha.ve a. net? 

THE WITNESS: Occasionally. 

COMMISSIONER POLLOCK: Oka.y. Vo people h~z ba.ll.6 

a.c.~O.6.6 zhe nez a.Z ea.c.h ozhe~? 

Q. How a.bouz zhe $3600 one, zhe la.~ge~ ot! zhe zwc? 
A. That would be the replacement of all of the tile in 

the kitchen. 

Q. And would zh~.6 be c.on.6ide~ed c.a.)J~ta.l ~mp~ovemel1z o~ 
A. I would think that the accountants would call this 

, a capital improvement. 

The S.,C.L, 's audit of the financial records of Somerset 
Hills School confirmed that capital improvements were charged 
to state funds. According to the Commission's audit of ex­
penses charged to "maintenance and repair" and billed to the 
State Education Department for reimbursement, almost 60 percent 
were capital improvements. The audit showed that half of all 
capital improvements were charged to education. 



~1.27-

THE IHTNESS: They parade on it as well. 

tOMMI~SIONER POLLOCK: And it wa~ con6t~ucted 60~ 

a co~t 06 $3400? 

THE WITNESS: .If you can tell me you can build a 

tennis court today for $3400, you'll be a million­

aire. 

COMMISSIONER POLLOCK: I'm a6king, did you pay a 

~tatement which ha~ an item, ·Con6t~uct tenni~ 

co u~t $ 34 00· ? 

THE WITNESS: That's mislabeled. It is not a 

tennis court. 

COMMISSIONER POLLOCK: Okay. Then that'~ a 

que~tion, I gUe.66, that'~ 6o~ dee.i~ioll. 

THE WITNESS: Well, I think that's by definition 

of a sport facility. Tenni~ court is 120 feet 

long and no less than 60 feet wide. 

COMMISSIONER POLLOCK: And i6 it'~ le.6~ than that, 

even though it ha6 line.6 like a cou~t and a net 

like a e.ou~t--

THE WITNESS: It does not--

COMMISSIONER POLLOCK: --and you hit ball6 ae.~O~6 

it, it i6 not a tenni6 e.ou~t? 

THE WITNESS: No, sir. It does not qualify. 

THE CHAIRMAN: M~. Steinbaum, I think the point i6: 

The e.~eato~ 06 the invoie.e wa~ unde~ the imp~e6~ion 

he had e.on6t~ucted a tellni~ cou~t and 60 de~ignated 

on the invoice. 
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THE WITNESS: We're getting back to: If it looks 

like a duck and walks like a duck and sounds like a 

duck, it must be a duck. 

THE CHAIRMAN: That'~ a p~etty ~aie way to dete~mine 

what a duck i~. 

THE WITNESS: Well, not in my experience. 

The Holding Corporation 

The testimony revealed a complicated collection of loans 

and mortgages on the Somerset Hills property, including 

about $92,000 held by Stein-Rose Realty ~0., which Mr. Steinbaum 

identified as "both my mother and father." 

In addition, there was one mortgage held by Concord 

Investment Group, which had been reduced from $56,100 in 

1975 to about $10,000 at the time of the public hearing. 

Peculiarly, it was not included among the mortgages requested 

by and submitted to the S.C.I. during its investigation. 

Prodded by counsel, Mr. Steinbaum managed to recall the unusual 

high interest charges for the money this Concord group loaned 

to his Home School's company: 

Q. VO you know the pe~centage, what pe~cent the 

money wa~ loaned to you~ co~po~ation at? 

A. Yes. It was extremely high at one point, and 

other mortgages are a lot less. I recall figures 

from eight percent to fourteen. 

"Q. Voe~ twenty-one pe~cent ~ing a bell to you? 

A. It's very possible. 
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Q. z. ~wen~y-~ou~ pe~cen~ al.o a pa •• ibili~y? 

A. I would recall thirty at the time. If I 

could have gotten it for thirty percent, when I 

needed the money desperately, I would have paid 

any amount. 

Q. Tha~ wa • • ecu~ed by a thi~d mo~tgage on ~he 

building; i. that co~~ec~? 

A. That's correct. 

Q. And when did you ~i~.t ca.~ that mo~tgage? Va 

you ~ecatl? 

A. No, I don't. Again, I would say perhaps three 

or four years ago. 

Q. All ~ight. z. the~e any other, indebtedne •• on 
Home School 06 Wa~~envitte, that you can think oi, 

on a tong-te~m ba.i.? 

A. No. 

Q. Voe. it have ~eve~at .ho~~-te~m note~ which 

it'~ paying? 

A. Yes, it does . 

Q. All ~ig ht. Z n 6iHal 1976 ~he~e we~e ¢ix • hMt­

~e~m no~e. ca¢~ ~n the amount~ 06 the ~ottowing: 

$660, $6,600, $8,500, $72,500, $11,500, $7,000. What 

wa¢ tha~ money u¢ed 6o~? 

A. To operate the school. 

Q. We~e ~hey • ecu~ed loan¢? 

A. No. They were personal signature. 

Q. 06 whom? 
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A. Myself. 

Mr. Steinbaum's Income 

At one point Mr. Steinbaurn said he had no income other 

than his $31,200 salary as head of Somerset School but ex­

hibits subsequently entered into the record indicated other­

wise. 

BV MR. SIAVAGE: 

Q. M~. Ste~nbaum, do you devote one hund~ed pe~­

cent on yau~ t~me to Some46et H~ll¢ School? 

A. Yes, I do. 

Q. VO you have any othe~ bu¢~ne¢¢ o~ occupat~on? 

A. No, I do not. 

Q. VO you ~ece~ve any ~ncome 6~om any othe~ 

bu~~ne~~ o~ occupat~on? 

A. No, I do not. 

Q. Va you ~ece~ve any ~ncome 6~om any othe~ entity 

othe~ than Some~~et Hill~ School, Inc.? 

A. No, I do not. 

A 6ew minute~ late~ Coun~el S~avage ~etu~ned to the 

~ubject 06 Steinbaum'~ compen~at~on: 

Q. VA you hold a po~~t~on ~6 p~e~~dent 06 Home 

School 06 Wa~~env~ile? 

A. Yes, I do. 

Q. A~e you p~e~ ently compen~ ated 6 M that po~~t~o n? 

A. I believe I am. I haven't seen the tax returns, 

but I'm certain at the end of the year my accountants 

either develop a bonus for me--I don't think that I'm 

on salary. 
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Q. I llhow you wlwt'/.) beel1 ma.lLked Exh-i.b-i.t C-53 

60lL the pUlLpo/.)e/.) 06 -i.del1t-i. 6-i.ca.t-i.o 11 , wh-i.ch -i./.) 

the u.s. COlLpolL4t-i.on Income Ta.x RetulLn 60lL Home 

School 06 Wa.lLlLenu-i.lle 60lL the pelL-i.od SeptembelL 1, 

1975, thlLu Augu/.)t 31, 1976, a.nd I would lLenelL 

you to Pa.ge 2 c6 tha.t -i.ncome ta.x lLetulLn l-i./.)t-i.ng: 

"Na.me 06 a6dicelL: La.UlLel1Ce Ste-i.nba.um. T-i.tle: 

PlLe/.)-i.dent. T-i.me devoted to bu/.)-i.ne/.)/.): All. 

PelLcevlta.ge 06 COlLpolLa.t-i.on /.)tock OWf1ed: F-i.6t". 

Aflnua.l a.mount 06 compen6a.t-i.on: $22,100." I 

wouLd a./.) I:: you -i.6 tha.t compClLt/.) w-i.th you,~ lLe­

collect-i.on? 

A. I would, I would accept this. 

Q. How much d-i.d you lLece-i.ve 60lL SomelL/.) et 

dulL-i.ng tha.t 6-i.hCa.l yea.lL? 

A. What year are you referring to? 

Q. U/.) ca.l yea.lL 1 9 76 . " 75 . Ex cu/.) erne. 

A. That would be 31,200. 

Q. Wa./.) tha.t the lla.me ll-i.tua.t-i.OI1 -i.n plLiolL yea.lL/.) , 

a.l/.)o? 

A. I don't know. I haven't the document in front 

of me. 

Q. aka. y. 

A. This is 

Q. a I1a.Y. I 

c- 52 6M the 

a specific the accountants work out. 

/.)how you wha.t'/.) been ma.lLked Exh-i.b-i.t 

pUlLpOlle 06 -i.dent-i.6-i.ca.t-i.on, wh-i.ch pUlL­

pOlLt/.) to be a. copy 06 the U.S. COJrpolLa.t-i.on Income 
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Re~u~n 60~ Home SQhool 06 Wa~~env~lle endlng 

Augul.>.~ 31, 1975, and ~e6e~ you ~o Page 2 06 

~ha~ Ex.hlb~~. Agall1, "Compenl.>a~~on co 6 06 6lQe~I.>. 

Lau~enQe S~elnbaum. Ti~le: P~el.>iden~. Time 

devo~ed ~o bUl.>inel.>I.>: All. Pe~Qen~age on I.>~odc 

owned: 50. Amoun~ of, Qompenl.>a~ion: $37,000." 

I a,-,t yeu whe~he~ ~ha~ Qompo~~I.> wl~h you~ ~e­

collec~ion. 

A. I would think this would be accurate. 

Q. How much did you ~eceive 6~om Some~I.>e~ ~n 

~ha~ yea~? 1'-' ~ha~ ~hi~~y-one-~wo? F~om 

SomeJ[I.>e~, nov:. 

A. This is what year? '75? 

Q. Yel.>. 

A. It would be thirty-one-two again. 

Q. Vo you tnow how much you a~e J[eceiving ~n 

~he cUJ[J[en~ yeaJ[? 

A. No, I have no idea. That's an adjustment 

that the accountants make. 

Q. 16 I ~old you ~ha~ 6oJ[ ~he 6il.>cal yeaJ[ ending 

8/31/1977, beglnning in Sep~embeJ[, 1976, ~ha~ you 

had J[eceived 6J[om Home, accoJ[ding ~o ~he boo~'-' and 

J[eco~dl.> 06 Home, al.> ,-,alaJ[Y $30,900, would ~ha~ com­

pOJ[~ wi~h youJ[ J[eQollec~ion? 

A. As salary? 

Q. Yel.>. 

A. From Horne School? 



-133 ... , 

Q. Y(c-6. 

A. No, that would not. 

Q. Oh.aU· 

A. I would not agree with that. 

Q. All It-i.gllt. What would you agltee w-i.th? 

A. I couldn't agree that it was salary. I don't 

kno,,· what adjustments they make. 

Q. (J.'el-C, hoI!.' mud; d-i.d you get? Let'-6 e.aa -<-t 

anyth-<-ng you want. 

A. You know, this is something that you had 

every reason to discuss with my accountants. 

You're asking me technical questions of a very 

complex nature, which I would be happy to discuss 

with you if I had intelligent answers for you. 

I think the important t~ing, as you direct 

these questions to me, is did I, in fact, get 

this money and did I, in fact, pocket it. I 

have to tell you, no, I did not, and that this 

money, all of it, is reinvested in Home School 

for the purposes of Somerset Hills School. 

Now, you want to investigate that, certainly 

direct your interest at that and I'd be happy 

to respond. 

Q. 7-6 yOUJi. an-6weJi., theil, that you ar,e not r,UpCl1d-

-<-l1g to the la-6t que-6t-<-o 11. 

A. No, I'd be happy to respond to it except I 

don't know. You asked me a question--



-134-

Q. YOUll an<lWell i<l you don';t il.l1ow? 

A. --would I be surprised if I received thirty­

odd thousand dollars in that period of time. 

I can't tell you whether I did. 

Q. Youll an<lWell i<l you don';t know? 

A. I don't know. 

Q. T ha;t' <I all. 

COMMISSIONER POLLOCK: How 6all back i<l ;thi<l 

;time pelliod we alle ;talking abou;t? 

MR. SIAVAGE: We alle ;talUng abou;t ;the ;time 

pelliod Sep;tembell 20;th, 1976, ;to 8/31/1977. 

COMMISSIONER POLLOCK: And you can';t llemembell 

whe;thell you lleceived ;tha;t ~um 06 money in 

;tha;t ;time pelliod? 

THE WITNESS: I didn't receive any of it. It 

is a bookkeeping entry. 

COMMISSIONER POLLOCK: Bu;t you do acknowledge an 

awallene~~ 06 ;the bool<keeping en;tllY? 

THE WITNESS: I'm aware of many of these entries. 

COMMISSIONER POLLOCK: And ;thi~ one in pall;ticulall? 

THE WITNESS: The last one that was just entered? 

COMMISSIONER POLLOCK: YOUll ~alallY. 

THE WITNESS: My salary from Somerset I am very 

aware of. I get that check every two weeks and 

that is my salary. 

COMMISSIONER POLLOCK: You alle al~o awalle 06 ;the 

~um ;tha;t you did no;t lleceive? 



.".135~ 

THE WITNESS: In many instances, correct. 

COMMISSIONER POLLOCK: And ~n thi~ pa~tieula~ 

'<'n~ tane e? 

THE WITNESS: Again, I say, in many instances. 

I don't know in this particular instance. 

COMMISSIONER KADEN: M~. Ste.<.nbaum, .<.t doe~n't 

~eem to me that the que~t'<'on~ a~e qu.<.te a~ eom­

plex a~ you a~e making them. M~. Siauage ~ead 

to you £~om the eo~po~ate .<.neome tax ~etu~n £o~ 

th'<'~ eo~po~at'<'on whleh own~ the land, and that 

eo~po~ate tax ~etu~n lndleated a~ eompen~ation 

£O~ you In tho~e ~eleuant yea~~ the ~um¢ 06 22,100 

.<.n £l¢eal '76; 37, 000 In il¢eal '75; and, I 

gathe~, M~. Siauage, 30,900 In £i¢eal '77. Now, 

that eOJtpMation ~ubmltted .that ~etuJtn lndleatlng 

that .<.t paid you that eompen¢atlon. Now, l6 It 

youJt te¢tlmony that you neueJt ~eeelued that eom­

pen~ation? 

THE WITNESS: My testimony is that this is accurate. 

The accountants accurately post monies that are 

attributable to either salary or bonuses to me. 

Often times those monies, rather than getting into 

my pocket personally, are reinvested into the 

operation before I ever see it. 

COMMISSIONER KADEN: I'm not eoneeJtned with whethe~ 

the money wa6 Jteinve6ted. I a6ked you whethe~ 

you ~eeeived a¢ eompen6atlon the ~um¢ a¢ ~epo~ted 
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Oft you~ Fede~al tax ~etu~ft6. 

THE WITNESS: The answer is correct. 

COMAllSSI0NER KAVEN. Ohay. 

A Different Story 

After consulting with his lawyer, Mr. Steinbaum said 

his attorney had advised him that the Commission had been 

referrin; to monies from the Horne School to him that "are 

the overages between the lease, Somerset to Horne School, 

less any of the expenses, mortgages expenses, et cetera, 

and whatever that allowance may have been." 

BV MR. SIAVAGE: 

Q. That'6 the money that you do get out 06 

Home Sehoc.L--

A. Correct. 

Q. --a.-6 0ppc6ed to what YOLL toLd U,6 at the 

Co~~ec.t? 

A. Well, I don't, I don't consider it in conflict. 

Q. Okal/. It'6 a ma.tte~ on judgment, though, 

I wouLd 6Upp0-6e. 

Those Checks to Br. SteinbaUI'1, 

Counsel Siavage listed as Exhibits a "packet of checks" 

from the Home School to Mr. Steinbaum, non-payroll checks in 

the amounts of $9,800, $1,100, $500, $5,000, $1,500, which 

Mr. Stein'baum described as "either loan or repayments of loans 

or money due the corporation to me." 
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Q. How mueh do you eu~~ently owe the eo~po~ation? 

Do you klww? 

A. No, I don't 

Q. De yeu have any idea how mueh you owe? 

A. At one time my--at one my indebtedness was in 

excess of $100,000 to the corporation. 

Q. Would it be app~oximately $94,000 now? 

A. It's very possible. 

Q. Olwy. Othe~ than the pay~oll and the loan~ 

6kom the cOkpo~ation, a~e theke any othek matte~~ 

'{'Il tdlicil Home ScilCOl pay~ you? 0,1 tkal16 ie"'~ money 

to yeu? Let me cha~acte~ize it that way. 

A. Yes. 

Q. Hew i~ that? 

A. There are accounts-­

Q. raTedon? 

A. I was waiting for you. 

Q. Go ahead. You can g.{.ve me the an~wek. 

A. There are accounts that are paid in my behalf 

and, again, adjusted against my salary and my in­

terest in Home School at the end of the year. 

Again, this is something that the accountants 

that met with yo~r accountants discussed. 

There are transfers, inter-company transfers, 

that take place weekly and at the end of each year 

the books are closed of record and whatever adjust­

ments need be made, whether they are personal expenses 
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on my behalf, they are attributed to me personally. 

If there are monies that I have extended to the 

corporation, to either Somerset or Home School, 

that then reflects itself in the adjustments and 

at the end of each year the position I hold is 

identified. 

Mr. Steinbaum's "Cash Flow" 

Commission Counsel asked the witness to identify three 

"debit memos" dated in March, 1977, for a total of $5,000 

which were transferred from the account of the Home School 

corporation to Mr. Steinbaum's checking account. 

Mr. Steinbaum was asked if the purpose of these debit 

memos from Home into his checking account were "for your 

personal cash floW." 

A. Again, I have to tell you that these trans­

fers are typical of our operation. There is 

nothing unusual about it. The only unusual thing 

is that these amounts are rather small. They 

sometimes go in excess of 5000 and 10,000. That's 

a money flow between myself, Home School and 

Somerset, and it has been continuing ever since 

the State of New Jersey delayed payment, when I 

found myself having to borrow between 75 and 

$100,000 to meet my current expenses. This is 

the reason that you see these exchanges of 

monies. 
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Q. You afle no:t deny,i.ng, afle you, :tha:t :the 

eOflpofla:t,lOn pa,i.d you :the ~atafl~e~ :tha:t you 

pflev,i.o u~ty ,i.den:t,i.f"i.ed on :the cOJtpofla:te ,lncome 

:tax fle:tufln~? 

A. Not at all. 

Q. NOfl :tha:t you cta,i.m :tha:t amoun:t a~ ,i.ncome 

on YOUfl pefl~onat ,i.ncome :tax fle:tufln? 

A. Not at all. 

Q. Vo you flecatt how much you cta~med a~ 

,i.ncome 'flom Home Schoot on youfl pefl~onal ~n­

come :tax fle:tufln? 

A. This past year? 

Q. FOfl any yeafl. 

A. No, I don't. 

Q. Be:tween :tho~ e deb~:t mem.o~ and :the check-l> 

flepfle-l>en:t,lng :the toan~ :thefle ,l-l> a :to:tat 06 $23,000 

~n 6~-I>cat 1976, wh~ch woutd be added :to youfl 

~ataJty 06 $31,000 nflOm Home Schaot, 60fl a :to:tat 

on $54,000, and :then added aga~n :ta YOUfl ~alafly 

6flam Somefl~e:t Schoot 06 $31,200, :the :to:tal would 

be $85,200 nflOm Samefl~e:t and Home ,i.n :tha:t 6~~cat 

yeafl. Woutd you d,i.-I>agflee w,i.:th :tha:t 6,i.gufle? 

A. with one exception. 

Q. Wha:t,i.-I> :tha:t? 

A. You're stacking the cards. 

A Lucrative Rental Arrangement 

The Commission wanted to know how the $126,000 rental 
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figure for Somerset Hills School was arrived at. Mr. Stein­

baum said it r·esul ted from "a number of meetings between 

banking officials, our accountants, attorneys, real estate 

representatives for the value of the property." He said 

it originally was "pegged" at $135,000 but reduced to 

$126,000 after meetings with DYFS. 

EXAMINATION BY COMMISSIONER KADEN: 

Q. A~d thi~ i~ ~e~t i~ a t~a~aactio~ betwee~ 

the achool 06 which uou a~e the di~ecto~ and 

the co~po~ation 06 which you a~e the p~e~ident? 

A. Correct. 

Q. 011 a p~o)Jerdy which ca~ ~ai,6e mo~tgage,6 .{.n 

exce6a 06 $300, 000. Co~~ect? 

A. I don't know what the sum total of the mort­

gages are, but I wouldn't be surprised if they 

were that, in that amount. 

Q. And that ~ental 06 120,000 mo~e than cove~,6 

the 6ull coat 06 the )J~o)Je~ty a,6 evidenced by 

the £act that it )J~oduce~, al,6o, a ,6u~plu,6 

which i,6 then t~an,66o~med i~to compen,6atio~ 60~ 

you~l.lel6? 

A. Uh-huh 

Q. Right. A~d the ~el.lult on that Whole t~al1l.l­

action il.l that, f,o~ example, in 1975, f,il.lcal '75, 

. you ~eceived 31,200 al.l di~ecto~ 06 the I.lchool. Co~~ect? 
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A. That's correct. 

Q. $37,000 a~ compen~ation a~ the co~po~ation 

~epo~ted it on thei~ tax ~etu~n 6~om the land 

company; 6~om the Home School 06 Wa~~enuille 

Co~po~ation? 

A. Correct 

Q. o~ a total 06 oue~ 68,000 in that yea~. 

Now, M~. Siauage al~o a~ked you about the~e 

t~an~6e~~ in the la~t ~chool yea~ to you~ 

account, and I think you ~aid the~e we~e ~ome 

$5000 t~an~6e~~ed di~ectly into you~ checking 

account? 

A. Often, correct. 

Q. And what '<Ja~ the natu~e 06 tho~e 6und~? 

A. Repayment of loans, adjustments of invest­

ments from one company into another. When 1-­

Q. SO that you--

A. When I said to Mr. Siavage that the cards 

were stacked, I referred to the combination of 

monies that were attributable to me. But there 

was no compensating balance of monies that I 

returned to either Home School or to Somerset, 

which again is a matter of record, and parallels 

the sums that were presented to me. 

Q. SO that thi~ $5000, 60~ example, t~an~6e~~ed 

to you~ checking account you did not con~ide~ to 

be income to you? 
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A. Not at all. 

Mr. Steinbaum, pressed to justify the rental arrangement, 

contended that it not only conformed to the value of the property 

but also reflected what he described as the financial problems 

of running a private school. When he spoke of his "nagging, 

annoying, anxiety-creating" effort to "keep the ship afloat 

and to maintain standards," Commissioner Kaden noted that he was 

being well paid for his troubles: 

Q. Well, while thi~ ~hip i~ being ~ept adloat, you 

a~e collecting ~omcwhc~c in CXCC~6 06 $65,000 in ~tate 

~chool t5und6 at the 6amc time, 6o~ example, a~ you 

may know, the Commi-66-<'0J1Z~ of Educat-<.on ~ece-<'ve6 $43,000 

o~ the p~e~-<'dent 06 Rutge~6 ~ece-<'ve~ 6omewhe~e -<'11 the 

l1e-<'ghbo~hood 0& 50,000. Voe6 that ~e.e.m to you to be 

a 60und alloeatiol1 015 publie ~e6ou~ee6? 

A. Oh, I would love for the president of Rutgers to 

take my place for a month and let him assume my 

position. 

As far as the Commissioner of Education is con­

cerned, I really don't know what his reponsbilities 

are. I'm certain educationally and as far as 

qualifications are concerned he excels. 

I have stated before that you have not traced 

back the expenditures. While you see all of this money 

coming to me, you do not see the money returning 

invested in a plant for children from the State of 

New Jersey. There has been no comment about that; 
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no comment about the need to borrow money; no comment 

to guarantee those loans. There has been not one word 

said here about my exposure. I think that's unfair.* 

x X X X 

THE CHAIRMAN: Bu.t.to ge.t bach .to one pr,.<.nc.<.pLe., 

.though. The4e may be l.<..t.tLe que • .t.<.on .tha.t you have. a 

lo.t 06 expen6e., and le.t'. a.6ume 604 .the momen.t 

.they'4e aLL Leg.<..t.<.ma.te expen.e • .tha.t you a4e '<'ncu~4ing. 

They' 4e .the bar,nacle. on you4 .h.<.p. Vou a4e no.t 

out .the money 640m Hemc SchooL ~n a de • .<.gnat.<.cn 06 

.aLa~ie~ 60 .tha.t you can 4e'<'nue6.t and pu.t i.t bach 

in.to Leg.<..timate expen6c6 6o~ .the .chooL? Vou a4e nc.t 

6 ug 9 e • .t.<. ng .tha.t? 

THE WITNESS: I do~'t understand. 

THE CHAIRMAN: Vou a~e no.t .6ugge • .t.<.ng by 6aying about 

you4 6h'<'p hav.<.ng aLL .the6e ba4nacle6 on i.t, which a4e 

leg.<..tima.te expen6e6, .tha.t you have .to k~ep pu.t.t.{.ng 

money back .{.n, .tha.t you4 ac.countan.t b4eak6 .the money 

out .to you .{.n .the de6.{.gna.t.{.on-­

THE WITNESS: Oh, no. 

THE CHAIRMAN: --06 6aLa4Y 604 you .to pay a leg.{..t.{.ma.te 

expen6e 06 .the 6c.hool? 

THE WITNESS: No, no, not at all. 

THE CHAIRMAN: Okay, Thank you, M4. S.te'<'nbaum. 

*See Pp. 128-130 for numerous loans to }lr. Steinbaurn, 
according to his testimony, on his personal signature 
alone. 
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ABUSES LED TO ASAH 

The next witnesses were Dr. David Holmes, President of 

the Association of Schools and Agencies for the Handicapped 

(ASAH), and Mrs. Suzanne Greenman, Secretary. Each also 

directed highly reputable private schools for the handicapped 

Dr. Holmes being Director of the Eden Institute for Autistic 

Children in Princeton and Mrs. Greenman being Executive 

Director of the Glen Kirk School for the Handicapped in 

Morristown. 

Dr. Holmes told how ASAH was formed in 1973 in the wake 

of reports of abuses by certain private schools similar to 

the improprieties that were aired at the Commission's public 

hearings. 

However, only 23 to 25 private schools were listed as 

members of ASAH, reflecting according to testimony by both 

Dr. Holmes and Mrs. Greenman an inability on the part of a 

number of schools to meet the relatively strict standards for 

membership imposed by the association. 

The Commission first questioned Dr. Holmes about ASAH 

standards and procedures: 

Q. Now, what doe~ the A~~oQiation 06 SQhool~ and 

AgenQie~ 6o~ the HandiQapped do to t~y to delimit 

tho~e abu~e~? 

A. Well, we have a rather extensive and intensive 

application, and within the application we trust that 

we have control for a majority of the kinds of problems 

that we are bringing up right now, with a series of 
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checks and balances. And as we had developed these, 

we said, well, we can sit down and talk with 

administrators 6f private schools and they could 

probably do a good job of influencing us in saying 

what a good school they have and so forth. 

One check we have, which we think is one of the 

most efficient checks we have, is we meet with each 

of the teachers in the school system and sit down and 

say, you have budgeted X number of dollars for 

supplies and you have budgeted X number of dollars 

for curriculum development and X number of people on 

staff reponsible for supervision. Is this happening 

in reality? And what we are finding is that the 

classroom teacher is the one going to be most 

sensitive to where the money flow is going. 

Q. Now, the a~~oeiaticn ha~, I think, th~ee eatego~ie~ 

06 mem6e~~hip. I~ that eo~~eet? 

A. Yes, it is. 

Q. And tho~e eatego~ie~ a~e? 

A. Applicant, and applicant level, basically, is a 

non-member, but an individual who has either received 

an application or we have received an application but 

have not had an opportunity to act on it. We also 

have an associate membership level and we have a full 

membership level. 

Q. And the twenty-th~ee ~ehool~ that you mentioned 

a¢ mem6e~¢ we~e null mem6e~~ Ok did that include 
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a¢¢oc{a~e and ouLL? 

A. Tnat includes associate and full. 

Q. O/cay. A¢ a porc~{on on ~he app.i'.ica~ion prcoceM, 

do you rcequirce ~ha~ ~he ¢chooL ~ubm{~ ~o all audi~? 

A. Yes, indeed. 

Q. Can you expLain ~ha~ a .i'.{~~Le b{~? 

A. Well, that we ask for in the preliminary, or 

actually in the application, and we expect to recieve 

this through the mail, is a copy of their latest 

C. P. A. audit and, also, a copy of their budget and 

we do cross reference. And then, of course, when we 

do the on-site evaluation, actually, there's two 

levels to the evaluation. One is the paperwork 

evaluation within our own offices and then the on­

site evaluation to see if wnat they're saying in the 

particular application holds true in actuality. 

Q. You go ou~ and v{~{~ ~he ~{~e? 

A. Yes, we do. We spend a full day there. 

Q. Okay. I¢ ~he aud{~ ~ha~ {¢ ~ubm{~~ed wi~h ~he 

appL{ca~{on prcoce~~ rcev{ewed by anyone? 

A. The audit is reviewed by our own evaluation 

team, which are comprised of administrators of other 

membership schools who know how to interpret audits 

and so forth . 

. Q. Okay. Wha~ wouLd happen once a memberc become¢ a 

memberc i6 you werce ~o percce{ve a parc~{cuLarc prcobLem 

w{~h e{~herc ~he managemen~ orc ~he 6{~caL rce¢pon¢ibiL{~y 
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06 that membe~ ~ehoo£? 

A. Well, we have a safeguard, primarily because we 

have asked ourselves the same question. We are saying, 

if a school looks really good in 1974 but we start 

to hear rumblings of problems, and problems can 

happen after six months of an assessment, although 

we feel that our assessment is so thorough that the 

conditions of this are rather slim, but if we hear 

rumblings and we were quite concerned as to what we 

mean by "rumblings," we finally decided that any 

rumbling, whether it be- from a parent, from a staff 

member, from the Department of Education or from a 

concerned citizen, would warrant our following up on 

it. And our follow up procedures, basically, are to 

make telephone conversation"with the school in question, 

and if the response we receive from the telephone 

conversation, we feel, is not adequate, and this is 

determined by our executive committee, which is the 

president, vice president and secretary-treasurer, 

then an on-site visitation, and we don't call it 

evaluation, we call it an on-site visitation, is 

scheduled, and scheduled within two or three days so 

there is no opportunity for rectification of whatever 

problems were identified, and we do an on-site 

visitation. 

Q. Thank you.. 

Have you., th~ou.gh the a~~oe~at~on, ente~ed ~nto 

any ~nte~6aee w~th the Vepa~tment 06 Edu.eat~on? 



A. We have regular monthly meetings, and \-7e are 

currently in the process of developing and executing 

a grant for formalization of our evaluative procedures 

in concert with the State Department of Education's 

evaluative procedures to control much of what has 

been discussed over the past two days. 

Q. Have you bee!! di~cu~~ing that do~ ~ometime noW? 

A. He have been discussing that since the latter 

part of this past summer. 

x X X X 

Q. Okay, v~. Hclme~, you mentioned be{o~e that 

the~e wa~ a ~ub~tantial inc~ea~e in the num6e~ 06 

~chool~ ~eeking mem6e~~hip ~n ASAH. Ha~ that gone 

up ~n the ve~y ~ecent pa~t ~t all? 

A. I think that we have noticed a larger increase 

in application or requests for applications in the 

past, as I said earlier, in the past few months, and 

I would, just to cover myself, I would say within the 

past six months. 

Bigger Boards, More Meetings 

Mrs. Greenman, speaking from the standpoint of five years 

as Executive Director of the Glen Kirk School, described how 

difficult it would be to run a proper private school following 

pr=edures outlined previously in the S. c. 1. hearings 

by other school officials: 
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Q. Okay, You have hea~d boa~d o£ di~ec~o~~ con~i~~ing 

06, in mo~~ ca~e~, two to th~ee to {ou~ people. How 

many membe~~ a~e on you~ boa~d 06 di~ecto~~? 

A. Twenty-four. 

Q. Twenty-60u~ people? 

A. Yes. 

Q. How 06ten doe~ you~ boa~d 06 di~ectord meet? 

A. The board, the full board,·meets every other 

month. The executive committee of that board meets 

on the alternate months, so we have meetings every 

month. 

Q. You hea~d, I thinh, te~timof1Y that ~ome boa~d~ 06 

di~ecto~6 meet once o~ twice o~ th~ee time6 a yea~ ~n 

Would it be pO~6ible to ~un you~ 

6chool in that manne~? 

A. No, it certainly would not. We depend on our 

board too much. 

Q. What kind 06 people a~e on the boa~d 06 di~ecto~6? 

A. We have been able to secure for our board, a 

variety of educational and supervisory people from 

the school system. We have businessmen from various 

walks of life, including corporation presidents. We 

have a lawyer. I take that--yes, we do have a lawyer 

now. We have a C.P.A., who is a senior partner in a 

large accounting firm in New York. We have women, 

whose role is perhaps more social, also to do more 

of the day-by-day legwork that women trustees can do. 
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Q. Now, you had a hand pe~~onally ~n ~he 60unding 

o{, Glen Ki~k Sehool, did you not? 

A. Yes. 

Q. A~ a ma~~en 06 6aet, 1 ~hink it'~ 6ain ~o ~ay ~ha~ 

you wene ~he 60unden 06 Glen Kink Sehool? 

A. Yes. 

Q. I;., ~ha~ eon~ec.t? 

A. With a good deal of help, but, yes, I was. 

Q. In ~he ea~ly ~ime ~hon~ly be6o~e ~he ~ehool wen~ 

in~o ope~a~ion, did you ~eview ~he plan~ 6o~ ~he 

opena~ion 06 ~he ~c.hool wi~h vaniou~ ~e~ou~c.e people 

in the di66enen~ p~06e~~ion~, inc.luding aec.ounting, 

law, e~ ee~e~a? 

A'~ Yes, indeed, we did. In fact for two years we 

reviewed plans with professi~nal and lay people alike. 

Actually, with the state department. Yes. 

Q. Okay, We have had, al~o, ~ome ~e;.,~imony ~ha~ 

;.,evenal 06 ~he p~oblem;., ~ela~ed in ~he lal.>~ ~wo day;., 

wene e~eated by ~he 6ae~ of, lac.k 06 c.a~h 6low. Wa;., 

~he~e any pa~~ieulan neeommenda~ion 6~om ~hol.>e 

~e;.,ounee people ~o Glen Ki~k Sehool when ~hey we~e 

;.,~a~~ing up ~ega~ding ~he mannen 06 dealing with ~hat 

nil.> eal pnob.tem? 

A. Yes, there was, and I must say, I'm very grateful 

to them. They felt very strongly, the founding board 

. of seven trustees; before we actually opened our doors 
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we would have to have a fund to get started with, and 

that fund at that time was $20,000 and they gave us 

exactly two months to raise that fund. But we did, 

and ever since then we have been able to add to it. 

So, in the beginning of the year, which, as has 

been testified, is a period of time when no money is 

coming in from the sending districts, we have our 

fund that we can rely upon. 

Reserve Fund Eases School Board Delays 

Commissioner Lane was concerned about the pattern of 

tardiness on the part of local school boards in making their 

required payments to the private schools: 

COMMISSIONER LANE: How much delay de you encounte~ 

with the ~chool di~t~ict paying you? De you have a 

p~eblem de~pite you~ 6und, o~ yeu'd have a p~eblem 

without that 6und donated? 

MRS. GREENMAN: We would have a very serious problem 

wi thout it. 

COMMISSIONER LANE: Ha~ the~e been any move made to 

have the ~chool di~t~ict ~e~pond on time, o~ ~omewhat 

~oone~ than they have ~e~ponded on payment~? 

MRS. GREEN!-1AN: We have sent them the usual bills. 

We have sent them the usual bills. vie have sent them 

the usual reminders, and we followed up with phone 

·calls. But that's it. We haven't gone further than 

that. 
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COMMISSIONER LANE: You don':t ge:t :the an.6WeJt you 

wan:t;- i.-.6 :tha:t c.oJtJtee-t? 

MRS. GREENMAN: In many cases we do. ·Again, I'm not 

generalizing. In many cases, I would say, most of our 

money is in by the month of November. But, for 

instance, right this minute we are still behind about 

$35,000. 

COMMISSIONER POLLOCK: Well, wha:t i.-.6 :the :ti.-me lag 

be:tween :the .6ubmi.-.6.6i.-on 06 youJt .6:ta:temen:t Jteque.6:ti.-ng 

paymen:t, i.-6 you wi.-ll, youJt i.-nvoi.-c.e, :to :the .6c.hool 

di.-.6:tJtic.:t and Jtec.eip:t 06 :the mone~? 

MRS. GREENMAN: Again, I think it varies. I think 

some of them get it right in, and with others it could 

be a time--well, the ones who are still in arrears to 

make up the total of thirty':'five, they must be, they 

must be five or six months behind. 

COMMISSIONER POLLOCK: Wha:t explana:ti.-on do :they 066eJt 

60Jt delay i.-n paymen:t? 

MRS. GREENMAN: I really--I can't quote them. I'm 

sorry. I don't have an answer for that. Problems, 

but I can't be specific. 

COMMISSIONER POLLOCK: Would you :thi.-nk i.-:t would be 

help6ul :to have '.lome ki.-nd 06 a Jtegula:ti.-on oJt Jtule 

:tha:t JtequiJted paymen:t wi.-:thin a c.eJt:tai.-n numbeJt 06 day.6? 

-THE WITNESS: I do, because it's got to be a prOblem. 

We're just very fortunate having this fund that we can 

draw from. 
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DR. HOLMES: Just to interject, if I might. According 

to the rules and regulations, private schools that 

work with handicapped youngsters cannot bill for the 

educational procedures or practices until after the 

services have been rendered, and, so, for the month 

of September tuition is submitted, or the bill for 

tuition is submitted at the end of September and then 

the schools will not receive it until the end of 

October or November. So, even a thirty or sixty-day 

limitation would still be a problem, but a little bit 

less than a problem for some schools that are five 

or six months in arrears. 

COMMISSIONER LANE: Well, a ten-day ~ule on twenty­

day ~ule would be mo~e help6ul. 

DR. HOLMES: It would, yes. " 

COMMISSIONER POLLOCK: The p~oblem you have, I auppo~e, 

i~ the local ~chool boa~d, which meet~ monthly, 

pe~hap~, ha~ to app~ove you~ ~tatement. 

MR. SIAVAGE: Would you thin~ a ~y~tem that would 

~ugge~t p~epayment 06 the bill a~ long a~ the expen~e~ 

wene p~ope~ly audited a6te~ the monie~ we~e paid out 

by the local ~chool di~t~ict~ would be unwi~e, in you 

ui1de~~tai1d me? 

DR. HOLMES: Yes, I understand you, and I think I can 

only speak for myself and speak for the members of the 

association, but I feel that would help in the cash 
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flo,,' problem. There is a trememdous void between 

when you start seeing monies corning in. 

EXAMINATION OF MRS. GREENMAN BY MR. SIAVAGE: 

Q. All night. Mn~. Gneenman, netu4ning to the 

Glen Ki4k Sehoal,what a4e you4 dutie~ a~ Exeeutive 

Vi4eeto4 06 Glen Ki4t Sehaal? 

A. I, as they say, I am where the buck stops. I am 

the organizational leader of the school under the 

board of trustees. My duties are not classroom duties. 

We have a program coordinator who really runs our 

educational program. She and I share the respon­

sibility of integrating our clinical services into our 

educational program. I'm a troubleshooter. I'm 

always there. I do fund raise. That is a part of my 

responsibility. Fund raise, now, from private sources. 

Is that what you want to know? 

Q. Y e~, it i.6. 

How many hau4~ a week would you ~ay it take~ you 

to attend you4 dutie~ at the ~ehaol; that i~, hou4.6 

whe4eve4 ~pent, at the ~ehool 04 el~ewhe4ef 

A. Well, that's important. I would say, if you 

mean literally wherever spent, It probably takes me 

fifty, sixty, hours. 

COMMISSIONER LANE: May I a~k you in you think it'~ 

po~~ible to p4ope4ly eanduet a ~ehadl with yau4 

dutie~ at a headqua4te4~ eevLte4 ~ome f,ou4 mile~ 

nemaved f,4om the ~ehaol and you, ~omebody in yOU4 
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p06i~ion, no~ going ~o ~he 6chool but once o~ ~h~ee 

O~ ~oa~ time6 a yea~? 

MRS. GREENMAN: I certainly can't begin to see how it 

could be done. 

COAlAHSSIONER LANE: Voe6 you~ co~po~atiof1--I 6uppo6e 

it'6 a nonp~c6it co~po~aticf1. Voe6 it o~n title to the 

~eal e6tate that you occupy? 

MRS. GREEN~~N: No. We rent two floors from the 

Morristown Unitarian Fellowship Church. We rent, 

in other words. 

CO,lI,'':ISSIONER LANE: And you 6ay you have 60/Lly-eight? 

Wa6 it 60~ty-eight in numbe~ in you~ 6chool? 

MRS. GREEN~AN: No, it was fifty-four. But we have 

forty-seven--I'm sorry. We have forty-six on that 

campus. We have an off-campus satellite program. 

COMAIISSIONER LANE: And you own no ~eal e6tate? 

MRS. GREEl'n~N: No real estate. 

COMMISSIONER LANE: What ~ental do you pay 60~ th06e 

~wo 6loo~6 06 the--

MRS. GREENMAN: 11,000. 

COMMISSIONER LANE: Fo~ ~he whole yea~ o~ nine o~-­

MRS. GREENMAN: Yes. 

CO,\iMISSIONER LANE: And do you Mnd the quarctetL6 you 

have adequate 60~ you~ ope~ation? 

~HE WITNESS: Yes, we find them adequate. We do not 

find them a hundred percent appropriate. For instance, 

we would like to have preschool children enrolled at 
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Glen Kirk. We would like to start with the child 

who's.very young, and we can't do it because we have 

two sets of very steep stairs and it just would not 

be appropriate for very little children. So, we are 

looking for a more appropriate facility, either to 

rent from a vacated public school or buy our m·m. 

The Commission asked the school association experts to 

explain what they regarded as a proper proportion of adminis­

trative costs to the total costs of a school. 

EXAMINATION OF MRS. GREENMAN BY AIR. SIAVAGE: 

Q. Mn6. Gneenman, I ha~e manked a6 Exhlblt C-70 

what punpont6 to be the budget o£ Glen Kln~ School 

{nom 9/I!77 to 8/31/78. I 6how It to you and a6k 

you l{ It appnopnlately nep~e6ent6 what I de6cnlbed. 

A. Yes, it does. 

Q. Thal1l1 you. 

Some 06 the {act6 that we have had ~11 thl6 heanll1g 

nepne6el1ted admll1l6tnatlve C06t a6 the avenage 06 

the ovenall budget 06 the 6chool between twenty-6lve 

and 60nty pencent ll1 60me ca6e6. Do you have any ldea 

what youn admll1l6tnatlve c06t6 ane companed to youn 

ovenall budget a6 {an a6 a nough pencel1tage ~11 locklng 

at thc6e £lgune6? 

A. I would say they were pretty close to ten percent. 
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EXAMINATION OF VR. HOLMES BY MR. SIAVAGE: 

Q. V~. Holme~, doe~ zhe a~~oe~az~on have any zhumbna~l 

~kezeh 06 whaz zhey zh~nk zhe adm~n~~Z4az~ve eo~z~ 

~houLd bea4 ~n 4elaz~on~h~p ZO zhe zozal budgez? 

A. This is one area we are very cautious about and 

we get very, very--we question quite heavily any costs 

that exceed twenty percent. We figure fifteen percent 

to twenty percent is a reasonable amount, and we smile 

a lot when we see ten percent. 

What about "arms-length" rentals? The ASAH witnesses said 

they were the rule, that the "rent-lease" arrangement described 

earlier in the hearing was unheard of. 

COMMISSIONER LANE: I wouLd l~ke zo a~k V,L HoLme~ 

about whethe4 any 06 YOU4 membe4~ 06 YOU4 a~~oe~at~on 

deal at Le~~-than-a4m'~-Length ~n 4entaL~. VA any 

06 you4 membe4 a~~oe~az~on~, non-p406~t e04po4az~on~, 

4ent 640m a e04p04at~on zhat ~~ owned 04 ope4azed by 

~ome 06 the membe4~ 06 zhe non-p406~t C04po4at~on? 

DR. HOLMES: I think I can't answer for every 

particular school that's a member of the association, 

But I would say the majority of the member schools 

rent, for the most part, rent from religious-affiliated 

operation; for example, renting church facilities and 

so forth. But there are also full members who own 

their own facilities, and we don't know of any--as 

of this asking, I don't know of any of the member 

schools who have a rent-lease-purchase agreement that's 

indicative of what we have been hearing today. 
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COMMISSIONER LANE: When you ~ay ~ome 06 them own 

the~k-own pkopent~e~, you mean that non-pn06~t 

eonpo~at~on own~- the p~ope~ty they oeeupy? 

DR. HOLMES: Exactly. 

COMMISSIONER LANE: Now, let'~ a~~ume that we have a 

~~tuat~on wheke the non-pk06~t eOkponat~on on ~t~ 

~ncokponaton~ and ~t6 openaton~ have ~ome pnopenty 

oven hene, and owned undek anothek eOkponat~on, and 

nent that pnopenty 6nom them~elve~, ~n e66ect. Vo 

you have any ~dea6 a6 to how an evaluat~on 06 a 

pkope~ nental ~hould be made ~n ~ueh a ea6e? 

DR. HOLMES: I think what we have to do is, we have 

to look at the reason for doing that. Many, many 

times state agencies, whether it be Department of 

Human Services or Departmen~ of Education, make it 

difficult to put mortgage money on the budget. There­

fore, they almost require the particular school to 

rent, which is a reasonable expenditure of state 

funds, and so, therefore, there are situations such as 

that. 

We do have--the one thing we've got going for us 

is, as an association we happen to know what each 

member school is paying for rent and we are able to 

look at that and keep it within reasonable--within a 

degree of reasonableness. 

To answer your question more specifically than 

that, it would be difficult at this point. 
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COMMISSIONER LANE: I'm .6ugge.6;t'<'ng, and ,,-ea,U.y a.6k'<'ng 

you"- op.<.n.<.on 06 '<';t, whe;the,,- 0"- no;t when we do have 

;th.<..6 -Ce.6.6-;than-a,,-m'.6--Ceng;th dea-C'<'ng, whe;the,~ ;the"-e 

.6hou-Cdn';t be an .<.ndependen;t app,,-a'<'.6a-C, no;t ;the owne,,'.6 

app,,-a'<'.6a-C 0"- h'<'.6 a.6 k.<.ng Mgu"-e, bu;t whe;thel[ .L;t .6hou-Cdn';t 

be an en;t'<',,-e-Cy .<.ndependen;t app,,-a'<'.6a-C 06 ;tha;t p,,-opel[;tlj, 

'<'ndependen;t dec-Ca"-a;t'<'on a.6 ;to '<';t.6 ,,-en;tal value and .60 

6 M;th. 

DR. HOLMES: I think if there was any question about 

the amount of money or maybe even as a safeguard about 

what are considered, what are not considered appropriate 

parameters, to have that independant appraisal, I 

think, would be a very valid and appropriate kind of 

recommendation. 

The more compact the private school complex, the more 

efficient and productive, the ASAH officials indicated. S.C. I. 

Chairman Rodriguez recalled testimony earlier in the day by 

the operators of schools with offices and educational facilities 

spread out over miles of terrain. 

EXAMINATION BY THE CHAIRMAN OF VR. HOLMES: 

Q. 1.6 ;the,,-e anyone.<.n you"- a.6.6oc'<'a;t'<'on, 0"- doe.6 you"-

a.6.6oc.<.a;t.<.on con.6.<.de"- ;the e66.<.c.<.ency w.<.;th wh.Lch ;the 

.6~hoo-C, 60"- '<'n.6;tance, ob;ta.<.n.6 p,,-ope,,-;ty ;to be u.6ed a.6 

a .6chool 6ac.<.l.<.;ty? And le;t me make ;tha;t a.6 c-Ceal[ a.6 

I can. 

We hea"-d ;th.<..6 mo,,-n'<'ng ;tha;t ;the,,-e wa.6 one 6ac.<.-C.<.;ty 
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~ha~, in pu~cha~ing a va~ie~y 06 pa~cel~, ~ha~ hou~e~ 

we~e h~mewha~ hp~ead apa~~, which, in my opinion, 

would appea~ ~o be an ine66icient way 06 expenhing 

out money 6o~ the handicapped child~en. Ih the~e any 

though~, o~ doeh you~ a660ciation conduct any e66iciency 

htudie6 in ~hat ~ega~d? 

A. What we look at is, if, for example, between the 

facilities or between the houses or buildings on the 

property, if there is a lot of student flow, and we 

figure that, and we feel that the student flow requires 

more than fifteen minutes, then we would request that 

kind of distance, and, of course, because of inclement 

weather and so forth, I think, there would be large 

consideration brought to this particular fact. And-­

but I doubt that we would question if in each of these 

particular buildings separate programs were being 

performed. 

I think from the standpoint of efficiency, you 

have to look at what the cost of grounds were at 

purchase time and what it would cost to actually 

build buildings closer and so forth. 

EXAMINATION OF DR. HOLMES BY COMMISSIONER LANE: 

Q. How about admini6t~ative 6low, 60u~ o~ 6ive mile6 

apa~t. 

A. We have problems. I have problems, and I think 

the association would have problems with the idea of 
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having administrative offices that are separated from 

the actual ongoing education practices. 

My office at the Eden Institute is right in the 

middle of the school, and even I have difficulty 

sometimes keeping track of what's going on at the 

various levels of various programs, and it's a full­

time job just to keep track of everything. 

So, any kind of distance from the program would 

make it very, very difficult, if not impossible. 

Tuition Reimbursements 

The ASAH officials testified at some length on the problem 

of non-public school tuition reimbursements, particularly on 

the need to have the rates more accurately reflect the cost of 

educating the child in the rate category to which the student 

is assigned. 

EXAM1NAT10N OF VR. HOLMES BY COMM1SS10NER KAVEN: 

Q. Ha~ the a~~oc~at~oH tJt~ed to evaLuate at aLL 

aLteJtHat~ve~ to the ~y¢tem 06 co~t Jte~mbuJt~emeHt~ 

that we HOW have? 

A. What we have done, and this is something I would 

like to get on the record as well, is we have on 

various occasions brought to the attention of the 

Department of Education some of the problems of the 

current system of tuition, and in August we presented 

. t'o the State Board of Education, and presented our 



-162-

problems and our feelings; the problems with tuition. 

Right now, not only do we have cash flow problems 

from the standpoint of delay of payment, but we also 

have cash problems because of the status quo that 

tuition has reached to the private schools. 1976 and 

'77 there was X number of dollars allocated for the 

various categories of exceptional children. 1977-78 

we found that in some of these categories it was 

actuallY a deduction in tuition. 

We went to the State Board of Education saying 

you can't feasibly operate again. Again, we are only 

representing quality schools who are members, not all 

the quality schools throughout the state. We represent 

our quality schools in saying we·,· as an association 

-and members, find it very difficult to operate at a 

reduced tuition level. So, we did make recommendations. 

, v'e have talked wi th various people at the Department 

of Education level and we are currently in negotiation, 

although we feel somewhat frustrated. 

the~e maximum tuition 4atea on a catego4y-by-categ04y 

baai~, and then the individual achool aaka '04 the 

maximum uaually 04 aome othe4 4ate. In 6allowing the 

teatimony 0' the laat two daya, I think it 6ai4 to aay, 

at leaat, with a couple 06 thoae achoola that eithe4 

it doean't coat that much money, that maximum 4ate to 

p40vide an education to a child in that categ04y, 04, 

i6 it doea, indeed, coat that much, the child ia being 



"'163-

6ho~tchanged becau6e we have 6een 6ub6tantial amount6 

06 money going ..i.nto eithe~ wholly imp~ope~ a~ea6 o~ 

exce66ive ove~head, exce66ive ~ent payment6 and the 

like. 

A. I think it would be the latter case, as I understand 

you right now. 

Q. That the child~en a~e being 6ho~tchanged? 

A. What we are finding as an association when we go 

in to assess a program, we assess it at a fiscal 

administration level and we assess it at a programatic 

level. You can actually charge less than the maximum 

tuition rate and still shortchange the level and 

charge the maximum and not have the services in a 

quality sense because you need more than the maximum. 

Q. Depending how you a~e a£:locating ;that? 

A. Exactly. If you allocate to the director, any 

personnel, or for whatever reason, into capital funds, 

thousands of dollars, no matter what the tuition rate, 

the children are the ones suffering. That's our 

problem right now. That's what we are tying to rectify. 

Q. Doe6 that 6ugge6t ;that a ~eimbu~6ement 6y6tem 

that 6ocu6ed mo~e on a c06t-by-c06t app~oach, what 60me 

people call a c06t-box app~oach, looking app~oach, 

looking at admini6t~ative expen6e6, and ope~ating 

expen6e6, and cu~~icula expen6e6 and 60 60~th, 

catego~y by catego~y ~athe~ than on a 6imple peh-

child 60~mula, would be a mo~e app~op~iate 6y6tem 06--



-164-

MRS. GREENMAN: You mean program-oriented budgeting? 

COMMISSIONER KAVEN: Exaetly. 

A. Something like that would be much more sensible, 

I believe. In actuality, probably could be costed 

out on a per-child basis in the long run. That would 

be much more sensible. 

To do that, the Department of Education has 

recently developed a system of cost accounting, and 

each private school has to send these forms in. This 

is the step in the right direction. 

The position of the association is to have each 

school, each private school that works with the handi­

capped, be reimbursed on the factors that it cost for 

the education of those children, allowing for the 

opportunity of the private school to do its own 

private fund raising to add services they feel are 

necessary for the child. 

MRS. GREENMAN: So that each school will be reimbursed 

based on the services that they render to the child. 

ASAH and the State 

Commissioner Kaden asked Dr. Holmes and Mrs. Greenman to 

describe their relationship with the "relevant" departments 

and officials of state government. He asked Dr. Holmes to 

discuss it "in terms of the future of that relationship." 

A. Our position right now, and I will reiterate it, 

is that we have developed, and I think we have a rather 
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a rather close relationship with Jim Richardson and 

Eleanor Engelbre~ht. I feel they're going out of 

their way to be cooperative with us, and us with them, 

because they realize the problems and realize the 

association is trying to help them monitor and control 

some of the difficulties being presented as of late. 

So, I think we've got a good relationship. 

Q. W-i.thout jump-i.ng ahead ori oufl.6elve.6 at all, I 

th-i.nt my -i.mpfle.6.6ion a.6 a fle6ult 06 exp0.6ufle to thi6 

pflcblem i.6 that we afle dealing with a .6efliou.6ly 

deriective .6tatute; that even the be6t-intentioned 

people in the flelevant depafltment6 afle at a .6efliou.6 

di.6advantage given the .6tatute and given the fle.60UflCe.6 

they'fle given to adm-i.ni.6tefl.thi.6 pflogflam. 1.6 that 

a chaflacteflization that you would .6hafle? 

A. I would think so. In fact, one of the things that 

we extend to the Department of Education is our services 

to help in just these issues. 

MRS. GREENMAN: I think Mrs. Engelbrecht testified 

yesterday that she was a one-person bureau to go out 

and monitor a hundred fifty schools, which we did a 

little arithmetic on. She'd be able to do it once 

every twenty years, really. 

COMMISSIONER KADEN: Right. I thin~ my comment.6 

flerilec.ted, in paflt, on that te.6timony. Peflhap.6 out 
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o£ the6e hea~ing6 and out 06 the e660~t6 06 you~ 

a660ciation, one thing that will come i6 a p~op06al 

60~ legi6lative ~e60~m that you~ a660ciation and thi6 

Commi66icn can coope~ate on. 

Many Outstanding Schools 

As they concluded their testimony, the ASAR officials 

said they hoped the media would in some manner demonstrate 

that there are a large number of private schools who are 

"providing quality education for the handicapped." Chairman 

Rodriguez emphasized that the Commission had sought to make 

this fact clear throughout its proceedings: 

THE CHAIRMAN: I think the 6tatement6 6~om the 

Commi66ion have con6i6tently been that at no time a~e 

we t~ying to 6ugge6t that the~e a~en't geod 6cheol6 

and a let 06 dedicated people wo~~ing 60~ the 

bene6it 06 the handicapped child~en. Ou~ in6tinct6 

a~e 60mewhat heightened, howeve~, when, and e6pecially 

now 6ince I hea~d 6~om V~. Holme6, that i6 the tuition 

may not alway6 be exactly adequate and then we hea~ 

o£ 60me abu6e6, that we have to get on with 60me 

~athen dnamatic change6. But I think we have con-

6i6tentlu 6aid we don't want to 6au tho6e thinq6 to 
~ --

det~ac.t 6nom tho6 e who a,H dedicated in the Meld, and 

I know the~e a~e many. 
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DIFFICULTIES AT THE STATE LEVEL 

The finel ~itness ~es Dr. James ~ich=rdson, Stete Director 

of Specie1 Education in the De?artJr,ent of Eciucation since 1973. 

Eis appearance clirr.axeci a lon~ period of cooperation ~ith the 

Corr:,-i ssion during ·the earlier phases of its inquiry, during 

~hich he also testified at private hearings of the S.C.l. 

Cou:-:sel Siavage cirecteci Dr. J\i chcrcso:-, , s cttention to some 

'0: the problems of fiscal controls Exposec tr the Co:-r.rrission 

public sessions: 

c~ ~pec~aC educat~or.. 

~e have deatt ~K e~ecut~vc .e.~~t~ K~th .c~c ci 

the lI.eEu.caUol1l> that de at W~t/l .pet~a.c educaaoll. 1 
wCI,dell.ed whetheli .thNe lIeEu.cat~onl> al',e undell. .Cl'.ut~ny 

a~ a II.Cl>utt 06 .the heall.~n8 hell.e today, 011. WCII.C .they 

undell. l>C4ut~I1Y p4io4 tc .the hea4iKBl> hc~e today? 

7 w~~dcll. ~, you call Aeview that a tittle ~it Kitl me. 
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A. I think they are under scrutiny. I think I did 

explain to the Cormnission that up until 1975 I was 

prohibi ted froIT, collecting data related to financial 

status of private schools under a section, ~'itle lYA, 

which was passed in 1903. At that point in time I 

resuested an opinion froIT the attorney general's 

office and received back an opinion that the private 

sector under special education was, in essence, 

quasi-public and, therefore, at this particular point 

in time I can go for~aro and besin to collect aata. 

The first financial data was collected in July 

of 1975 froIT, the private schools in the State of Nelo.' 

Jersey .. 

Q. Ota!'. Nov:, !,ou had attempted, had you 110t, 

to get a d£ci~lcn a~ to whethe~ you could collect 

huch data £C~ ~cmc ti~e duninf ycu~ pOhiticl: il~ the 

depa~tmel1t; it that co~~ect? 

A. Yes, that's correct. 

Q. And you £lnall!, got it, I thlnt, when a divi~on­

level pe~~on aboue yeu changed? 

A. That's correct . 

. Q. Had !,ou applied to an a~bibtant CDmml~biOl1e~? 

A. Yes. 
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Q. And been ~old no 604 ~ome~lme? 

A. Yes. 

Q. And ~hen la~e4 on we4e allowed ~o apply ~o ~he 

a~~o4ney gene4al 604 ~ha~ pa4~lcula4 decl~on? 

A. That's correct. 

Q. Wa~ ~he decl~lon a clea4 one ~n you4 4eadlng 06 

a? 
A. Yes, very clear. 

Q. Now, ~lnce you have been collec~lng ~he 61nanclal 

data, I would a~I.>ume that you have all.>o had it 4evlewe.d 

by you4 depa4tment? 

A. Yes, we have it reviewed. 

Q. Who ll.> 4el.>ponl.>lble 604 that 4evlew? 

A. Mrs. Eleanor Engelbrecht. 

~. Have you all.>o had audits done 06 pa4tlcula4 I.>chooll.>? 

A. Yes, we have. 

Q. How have you w04ked that? Have you w04ked that with 

YOU4 OWn 4el.>ou4ce people 04 moved outl.>lde tbe bU4eau? 

A. We have used our own resource people through the 

Department of Administration and Finance. 

Q. And that ll.> all.>O in ~he Vepa4tment oi Education? 

A. In another division. 

Q. I~ it ul1ul.>ual to uI.>e thol.>e klndl.> 06 4el.>ou,tcel.> il04 

you? 

A. For me, yes. 

Q. Okay. 

A. We do use them as it relates to auditing public 

schools in terms of all programs. 
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Q. 1.6 the-i.!t nu.nct-i.ol1 w-i.th-i.n the Vepa!ttment on 
Educat-i.on to .6u.pply !te60u.!tce people 6017. all au.d-i.t-i.ng 

need6 all. do theif wo!th -i.n anothe!t .6pec-i.n-i.c d-i.v-i.6-i.cn 

and ju..6t .6u.pply you. w-i.th you.!t need.6 on an a.6-needed ad 

hoc ba.6-i.6? 

A. They supply us as needed on an ad hoc basis. 

Q. They have thei!t OWn 6pec-i.6-i.c !tepon6-i.bil-i.t-i.e6 and 

a!tt not, -i.n einect, a pool 06 accou.ntant talent? 

A. We're really drawing on people who have another 

responsibility. 

Q. I .6u.PPC6(: you .6ee I'm gett-i.l1g the qu.e6t-i.ol1 06 

whethe!t -i.;t wou.ld be bette!t nOll. you. to have YOU.4 00011 

au.dit-i.ng eapab-i.l-i.ty w-i.th-i.11 the bu.!teau.. 

A. I believe it would be better. 

Q. What i6 you.!t .6ta66-i.l1g level now w-i.th !tega!td to 

the people you. have ava.-i.la.ble to you. to !tev-i.ew the 

bu.dget!.> ? 

A. In addition to rlrs, Engelbrecht, we have about 

twenty-five staff people, who can be available at 

various points in time when there are days that they 

are not assigned into one of the other areas of 

special education, who can work with her as it relates 

to the visitations and the approval of the private 

school. 

Mrs. Engelbrecht does almost all of checking the 

audits or checking the financial data that comes into 

the office. That begins in July and ends early in 

the month of September. 
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Q. Have you eve~ pe~~onally a~~i~ted he~ on occa~ion 

~n that 6unct~on? 

A. Yes, I have: 

150 Schools, One Overseer 

Dr. Richardson's testimony demonstrated the hardship of 

maintaining a quality program with the limited personnel at 

his disposal. 

EXAMINATION BY COMMISSIONER LANE: 

Q. You'~e talking about pape~wo~k, ~ev~ew~ng pape~wo~k? 

A. Just reviewing all of the budgets of the hundred­

fifty private schools in state and the hundred out of 

state. 

Q. Ju~t one pe~~on doing that? 

A. That's correct. 

Q. And that g~ve~ little time to go out ~n the 

6ield and look about, doe~ it? 

A. We try and do our visitations during the school 

year. This takes place during July, August and the 

beginning of September before programs are really in 

operation. 

Q. How many people do you have doing that? 

A. In visitation? It will depend upon, as I 

indicated, the members of the staff that are available 

at that particular point in time. I would guess 

we've done maybe fifteen validations since September 

at this particular point in time in the private sector. 

Q. 06 a hund~ed-6~6ty ~chool~? 
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A. Uh-huh. 

EXAMINATION BY MR. SJAVAGE: 

Q. VA tho~e vi~itation~ include any £inancial ~eview? 

A. Yes, they do. 

Q. Okay. What i~ the I'!atu~e 06 the 6inaf1cial ~evie('!? 

A. For some of these we've been taking the auditor 

from Business and Finance out with us. For others, 

it's simply our review of the budget as we go out 

with our team of people to look at the schools. 

Q. Would you app~oximate a~ a nece~~a~y ~tai6 level 

ofJ an auditing capability within you~ ou:n bu~eau that 

could handle the ~y~tem a~ it i~ pe~~onally ~et up; 

that i~, budget ~u6mi~~ion, auditing and then a tuition­

pe~-child co~t, which i6 delive~ed to the ~chocl by the 

Vepa~tmel'!t oi Education? 

A. Number of personnel? 

Q. Ye6. 

A. Minimally, probably three. 

Q. Okay. The Vepa~tment 06 Education ha6 ~ecel'!tly 

pa66ed a body 06 ~egulatiol'!6 dealing with 6pecial 

education; i~ that co~~ect? 

A. That's correct. 

Q. VO th06e ~egulation6 add~e66 them6elve6 to the 

amelio~atiol'! 06 any p~oblem6 that have been po~t~ayed 

in the6e hea~il'!g6? 
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A. Some. 

Q. O~ay. They don't ~peel61eally add~e~~ auditing 

and thlng~ 06 that natu~e? 

A. No, they do not. 

Q. Have you, elthe~ pe~~onally o~ the depa~tment, 

given any thought to a ~ugge~tlon, that you p~obably 

hea~d a~ you ~at in the galle~y, that Comml~~lone~ 

Kaden made 06 a po~~lbility 06 a eo~t box O~ ~ea~cnable 

eo~t app~oaeh ~athe~ than a~ oppo~ed to a pe~-ehlld 

tuition ~ate to ~olve ~ome 06 the dl661eultle~ we 

have hea~d ove~ the pa~t two day~? 

A. I think that would be a way to move. Part of 

our problem now, as I think was indicated, was the 

law itself, which says we can spend no more than the 

maximum amount of money be~ng spent in the public 

sector. If we move on a per-pupil cost, there is a 

likelihood that, because of the severity of some of 

the youngsters, we would far exceed the maximums 

allowed us now by law and by regulation. 

Coping With Fiscal Abuses Difficult 

The Commission questioned how the department could "respond 

to exploitation of the system" -- particulary, as counsel 

stated, "if you have allegations or even proven cases where 

persons were exploited." Would Dr. Richardson have a mechanism 

at his-disposal? 

A. To a degree. Primarily on program issue rather 

than a fiscal issue, we have closed private schools 
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on a lack of program base. When you get to the fiscal 

issue, because of the way the laws read and the 

regulations, there is more difficulty for us in terms 

of what we do once we determine that there is a 

problem. 

Would regionalization of the system help? 

EXAMINATION BY COMMISSIONER LANE: 

Q. I've been .6omewha:t .6u"-p"--<-.6ed, I'm .6u,,-e eve"-ybody 

ha.6, :tha:t .6ome 06 :the.6e p,,--<-va:te .6chool6 w-<-ll have 

br,ough:t :to :them tl,,-om a.6 many a.6 :th-<'''-:ty m-<'le.6, :twen:ty-

6-<.ve m-<'le.6, day .6:tuden:t.6 back and tJo"-:th. I.6n':t 

:the"-e .6ome way on ,,-eg-<'oVlal-<'z-<'Vlg :the .6y.6:tem .60 :tha:t :the 

pup-<'l.6 b,,-ough:t :to a .6chool would be ,,-ea.6cnably cl06e, 

w-<.:th-<'n :ten m-<.le.6 0"- 6-<.ve m-<'le.6, on wha:teven educa:t-<.oVlally 

-<..6 deemed w-<..6e and pnope,,-? 

A. l'1e attempt to do tha t. I th ink part of the 

problem is that there are 612 public school districts 

in the state of New Jersey, each one autonomous unto 

itself, to a degree, and they are the people that 

place the youngsters in private schools. So that 

supervisor of child study reviews that application, 

generally has put an hour's time limit on travel as a 

maximum that the handicapped youngster should travel 

in the State of New Jersey at this particular point 

in time. 

to that. 

So, we've got an hour radius as it relates 



-175-

Q. Even a.n hou17. ea.e.h wa.y, .two hou17.l.> on .the 17.oa.d 1,017. 

a. ha.ndie.a.pped e.hild I.>eeml.> p17.etty ex e.el.>l.>iv e, doel.>n't 

a? 
A. Yes, it is. 

Q. And e.a.n'.t .tha..t P17.oblem be looked a.t a.nd e.o17.17.ee..ted? 

A. We are attempting to do that as it relates to 

building five regional day schools in the State of 

New Jersey to handle the severe population. That, 

of course, has not gotten under way as we had planned 

it would. 

We are now in the process of reassessing all of the 

regions in the state as it relates to determining 

appropriate sites and building. 

The Commission sought more details on the critical problem 

of auditing the non-pUblic schools~ 

EXAAIINATION BY COMMISSIONER KADEN: 

Q. I .tHnk M17.. Sia.va.ge a.l.>ked you wha..t kind 06 

a.uditing 1.>.ta.f,6 you would need .to do a. P17.ope17. job wi.th 

.thel.>e I.>e.hooll.>. I'm no.t l.>u17.e I go.t .the a.nl.>we17.. 

A. I said, a minimum of three. If we are talking 

about program people in addition, it would probably be 

a larger staff. I now, as I indicated, send my own 

staff out as it relates to looking at the private 

sector as they look at the public sector. 

Q. Did .the depa.17.tmen.t ine.lude ~n ~tl.> budge.t 17.equel.>.t 

1,017. .the nex.t yea.17. a.ny ine.17.ea.l.>ed a.udi.t~f!g e.a.pa.e.i.ty? 

A. I included positions in my budget. I can't say 
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to you whether or not that passed on to the Commissioners. 

Q. Pe~hap~ it would be in o~de~, even be6o~e thi~ 

Commi~~ion p~ocetd6 to any 6o~mal ~ecommendation6, to 

~ugge~t that you go back and talk to the Commi6~ione~ 

and 6ee i6 he might be willing to look at that i~~ue 

and communicate ~ome ~eque~t to the T~ea6u~e~ be6o~e 

the executive budget i6 ~ubmitted. 

Have you eue~ evaluated the alte~native 06 u~ing 

Gut6ide audito~6 a6 a 6ub~titute 60~ c~eating an 

audit~l!g ~ta6 6 in the depa~tment? 

A. To the extent that we are using the Association 

for Schools and Agencies as it relates to our dual 

capacity looking at the private sector, we use public 

school people. So~etimes business managers from a 

public school will go out with us to look at the private 

sector. So, Me have tried to involve people in that 

way as it relates to the evaluation process. 

Q. It might al60 be wo~th evaluating both the c06t 

and etltlectivene66 Otl conducting mo~e tho~ough-going 

audit6 w~th out6ide aud~to~~ a~ oppo~ed to devloplng 

a ~ta6tl in the Education Vepa~tment. I ~u~pect 

you ~ha~e with u6 the ~en6e that to the det~iment 

06 all tho~e ded~cated people who a~e ~unning good 

~chool6 i6 you have even one ~chool whe~e 30 o~ 

$40,000 o~ mo~e i6 being dive~ted to pe~60nal u~e-­

A. That's correct. 

Q. --out 06 Special Education 6und~. 
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Profiteering on the Handicapped 

The Commission recalled testimony earlier in the day by 

Mrs. Farrell of the Manor Woods Academy. 

EXAMINATION BY MR. SIAVAGE: 

Q. Mn. RiQhandaon, we heand aome teatimony thia 

monning 6nom a aQhool in South Jenaey that it waa 

eaaentially neQeiving $5,300 pen atudent on the 

eduQational end and then waa having the atudenta 

eduQated in publiQ aQhool diatniQta 60n appnoximately 

$3,300 payment 6nom that aQhool to a publiQ aQhool 

diatniQt. Eaaentially, it waa making what the 

Commiaaion might 6eel waa a pn06it 06 $2,000. Now, 

the witneaa explained that that $2,000 waa not, -<.n 

e66eQt, pno6it beQauae the ~hild'a ~duQational 

expenienQe Qontinued When the Qhild neentened the 

neaidential aQhool, beQauae it waa a neaidential 

a c.hool, a.nd tha.t they wene helped with thein.home­

wonk on put in a.n educ.ationa.l enuinonment a6ten they 

got bac.k 6nom the public. ac.hool. 

Ane you a.wane 06 that kind 06 citua.tion exiating 

-<.n the ayctem? 

A. In that particular instance, a year ago I approved 

one youngster to go out to the public school as it 

relates to a transition program so that the youngster 

. could then return to his home and receive an educational 

program. The only other experimental program, so to 

speak, is one I have approved with the Glen Kirk 
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School where we have a transition program where 

the private school children are actually in a 

public school pr6gram and receiving services. 

dJ..d .6a!f !fou appftol'ed J..t. It wa6 a.6 a pJ...tot pftO-

A. That's correct. 

Q. And !fcu have nc kl1o{{'.tedge, I gue.id, tJ..U:. 

ha.6 mu.6h~ocmed to be app~oxJ..mate.t!f eJ..gllt O~--

A. None whatsoever, no. 

THE CONCLUDING STATEMENT 

Chairman ROdriguez summed up the public hearing testimony 

and indicated the thrust of the Commission's subsequent 

recommendations for corrective action: 

THE CHAIRMAN: The~e beJ..ng no 6uftthe~ wJ..tne.6.6 C.6, 
I wou.td .tJ..ke at thJ...6 time to mate a .6tatemcnt on 
beha.t6 06 the CommJ...6.610n. 

In the.6e publJ..c heaftlng.6 thefte ha.6 been demon­
.6tftated the g~eed 06 a dew non-pub.tlc .6choo.t 
opeftato~.6 who have pfto6J..ted peft.6ona.t.ty at the cx­
pen.6c c6 handicapped chl.tdften. Thefte a.t.6o ha.6 
demon.6tftated cftltJ..cal de61clencle.6 in the .6tatutoJt!f 
and admlnl.6tftatlue .6y.6tem 60ft the monltoJtlng c6 
the $26 mJ..l.tJ..on pJtogJtam 06 Specla.t EducatJ..ol1 that 
J...6 to .6eJtue the.6c un60fttunate chlldJten. 

We will .6ubmlt to the GoueftnoJt and the Legl.6-
.tatuJte .6oon ou~ Jtecommendatlon.6 6eft a .6t~engthened 
.6Yl>tem. 

Let me 61ft.6t Jte.6tate 011 beha.t6 06 the CcmmJ..l>.6J..cn 
what wa.6 empha.61zed at the .6taJtt 06 thll> public 
6 oftum. 
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Ou~ inqui~yQonQe~n~ both a g~o~~ mi~u~e 0& 
the SpeQia~ EduQation p~og~am by Qe4tain p~ivate 
~Qhoo~~ and the ~tatuto~y and admini~t~atlve dc-
61Qiencie~ 06 the p40g~am'~ 6undlng ~y~tem. Thi~ 
~y~tcm ~e4ue~ mo~e than 5,000 Qhi~d~en who a4e 
~u66c~ing 6~om one O~ mo~e 06 ~uch ~e~iou6 menta~ 
and phy~iQal handicap6 that they a~e unable to 
attend the publiQ ~chool~. M06t 06 the6e Qhlld-
4en a~e en40lled in New Je~~ey'~ 125 p~iuate day 
~chool6 and 25 p~luate 4e~idential 6Qhool~. 
LOQa~ 6chool di6t~lct~ pay the tuition 4ate6 -­
pa~tlal~u 6unded by the 6tate -- ~anging 6~om 
$3,500 to $6,800, acco4dlng to about a dozen 
handicap Qatego~le6. 

The nece.uity 60!1. thi~ p40g4am i~ undi~pute.d, 
a~ atte.6te.d by it~ ~t~ong public 6inancial and 
philo60phical backing. 

The~e he.a~ing~ have exp06ed example~ 06 a 
QallcU6 abu~e 06 the ~y~tem by ~ome p~ivate 
6chcol6 and have demon6t~ated the inadequacy 06 
the law and ~ule6 by which the ~y~tem i6 ad­
mini6teJLed. The,se admini~tr,ative weakne61le,; 
al60 weJLe il~u6tJLated by ce~tain que.6tionable 
pJLaQtice6 by 60me entJLepJLeneUJL6 that 6uJLtheJL 
thJLeatened the JLeputation 0' the entiJLe 6Y6tem 
a6 well a6 the dedicated and continuou6 public 
endOJL6ement upon which the ~ucce66 06 the pJLO­
gJLam depend6. 

The JLange 06 mi6deed! actual and appaJLent, 
a6 JLevealed by witne66e~ at thi6 public 60JLum, 
JLe6lected an appalling high-handed di6JLegaJLd by 
60me 60JL the peJL~onal a~ well a~ e.ducational 
well-being 06 handicapped childJLen in a minoJLity 
06 pJLlvate ~chool6. The outJLight impJLopJLietie6 
and the quc6tionablc pJLaQticc6 and pJLoCedUJLe6 
weJLe depJLC66ingly wide-JLanging -- dC6pite the 
JLelatively ~mall 6ampllng 06 6uch acitivite6; 

-The admini6tJLatoJL 06 the Calai6 SQhool 
utilized tax 6und6allocated to hi6 non-public 
6acility to JLOa up moJLe than $40, 000 in pe~60v.il.l 
non-educatiol1al payouts iJ1 a two-yeaJL peJLiod. 
The6e included a $750 "gl6t" to hl6 bJLotheJL-in­
law, a tJLlp to La6 Vega6, the acqui6ition 06 ex­
pen6ive painting and 6culptuJLe6 di6gui6ed a6 
"boo~6 and 6upplie6," exce66ive pen610n6 and 

,in6uJLanCe QoveJLage 60JL him6el6 and hi6 wi6e, and 
, a multitude 06 tax-exempted peJL~onal pUJLCha6e6 
with 6d100l check6 06 ~uch item6 as a ~te!LeO 
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.6y.;tem, book.6 and magazine.6, lawn equipment, .6wim­
ming pool ehemieal6, eame~a.6 -- even tenni.6 ball.6 
and MleaQ e~I.> . 

·A norcmell teachCA at the above I.>chool te.6ti6ied 
that the .60" 06 the adminil.>t~atoll and hi.6 wiie 
(each 06 whom i.6 d~awing $30,000 in annual .6ala4ie.6) 

wa!.> at $13,000 a yea4 the highe.6t pa,Ld membe~ on 
the .6chool'I.> teaching .6ta66, wa.6 not ce~ti6ied and 
.6howed up at the .6chool only in the a6te4noon twice 
a wee/c. 

~he bUl.>ine.6.6 manage4 06 the Lincoln School ad­
mitted I.>he and he4 al.>I.>ociate jou4neyed to Flo~ida 
each yea~ at the .6chool'.6 expen.6e in a $4,000 van 
paid £o~ out o[ public 6undl.> allocated to the 
.6chool. In addition, I.>he conni4med payment by the 
I.>chool at a $7,000 addition to he4 home. 

·The adminil.>t4ative al.>I.>ociate 06 the above 
witnel.>I.> conni4med the employment by the .6chocl 06 
a pe41.>Cn who I.>e4ued chie£ly al.> he4 pe41.>onal valet . 

• A n04mell Lincoln School employee conni4med I.>he 
handled mO.6t o£ the manage4,Lal dutiel.> , at a I.>ala4Y 
o[ $15,000, that welle the I.>tated 4el.>ponl.>,Lbilitlj 
06 the two prcevioul.> witnel.>I.>el.> , who 4eceived $36,000 
yea4ly compenl.>ation each. 

·A call I.>alel.>man tel.>ti6ied that the Lincoln 
School ope4ato4.6 pU4chal.>ed a nive-pal.>I.>enge4 van, 
with luxU4y accel.>.604ie.6, which wal.> un!.>uited 6C4 the 
hauling and bul.>ine.61.> pU4p0l.>el.> 604 which the ope4at041.> 
I.>aid they bought the vehicle . 

• The executive di4ecto4 06 Man04 Wood!.> Academy 
wa.6 depicted al.> u.6ing I.>chool nunda to acqui~e and 
expand 4eal el.>tate holding!.>, at a. .6ubl.>tantial pe4-
!.>onal p40[it, that appea~ed to have little O~ no 
4elation.6hip to he4 publicly 6unded p4ivate !.>chool . 

• The exeeutive di4eeto4 06 SOme41.>et Hill.6 School 
told how the .6ehool'.6 ope~ating e04po4at,Lon leal.>el.> 
the ,-,chool'I.> land and build,Lng 6~om anothe~ eC4pc4a­
t,Lon, /I,.',Lth the .6ame owne.rcl.>hip -- illul.>;(;Jwt,Lng a I.>eln­
dealing p~oeedu4e that ealll.> 604 exam,Lnation ,Ln 
depth. 

'Of6,Le,Lall.> o[ the highly 4e.6peeted AI.>I.>oe,Lation 
'06 Sehooll.> and Ageneiel.> 604 the Hand,Leapped (ASAH), 

both en whom ope4ate out.6tanding non-publ,Le naellltlel.> , 
have .6tated that only 20-25 .6chocll.> quaLl6ied 604 
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membe~~h~p becau~e on that a~~oc~ation'~ ~t~~ct 
account~ng ~equ~~ement~ and that that a~~oc~at~on'~ 
ennMt~ to ~mp~ove the Spec~aL Educat~on nund~'lg 
~y~tem we~e un~ucce~h6uL. 

Te~t~mony wa6 ~eco~ded on the d~66~cuLty 06 
pe~~uad~ng agenc~e~ w~th ~eLated ~e~pon~~b~L~t~e~ 
to comp~Le and adopt un~no~m pnocedunaL gu~de­
L~ne~, on the Lack 06 manpowen w~th wh~ch to 
manage and watchdog the ~y~tem, and othen pnobLem~ 
that be~et pnog~am adm~n~~t4at04~ w~th~n the State 
Educat~on Vepantment. 

The d~venh~on on pubL~c mon~e~ to pe~~onaL on 
non-educat~onaL u~e~, whe~e adm~tted, ~~ a ~en~ou~ 
abu~e ~n the ~y~tem and an ~nd~ctment on the Law 
that pnov~de~ ~nadequate mean~ to gua~antee com­
pL~ance. 

The hean~ng~ conn~nmed that the~e ~~ ampLe 
oppontun~ty non pne~ent and p~o~pect~ve openatonh 
who de~~~e onLy to ga~n a 6a~n and nea~onabLe ne­
tu~n nnom pn~vate nac~L~t~e~ that 6~LL a cn~t~caL 
vo~d in the pubL~c ~chooL ~y~tem. Thene60ne we 
beL~eve we can 6ace the p~obLem 06 p~opo~~ng 
~t~~ngent nenonm~ -- ~uch a~ mak~ng aud~t~ng ~e­
qu~nement~ mo~e ~tn~ct, accountab~L~ty mone 
en6ect~ve, monito~~ng mo~e 6~equent and aLe~t 
and ~ta66~ng mo~e capabLe and adequate -- w~thout 
undue conce~n that any ~eduction on educat~onaL 
oppo~tun~ty w~LL be the ~e~uLt. 

In 6act, even mo~e than agg~e~h~ve ana exped~­
tlou~ Leg~~Lat~ve and ~eguLato~y ~eno~m~ ~~ 
wa~~anted. 

Tho~i Who have 6Lag~antLy p~o6~ted by the d~­
ve~~~on 06 nund~ to pe~~onaL acqu~~~t~on6 and 
actiuit~e~un~elated to the educat~on 06 hand~­
capped ch~ld~en, ~hould -- th~ough c~~m~nal o~ 
c~v~l act~on, o~ both -- be no~ced to d~690~ge 
them~elue~ 06 alL ~uch p~o6it6. 

The S.C.I. ~ntend~ a~ ~~ ~t~ p~actice to 
eoope~ate 6uLly w~th all Law enno~cement, p~c~e­
cuto~~aL and othe~ gove~nmental agenc~e6 by a null 
and cont~nuou~ ~e6e~~al and d~6cl06u~e 06 ~t6 
nind~ng6 to them nO~ app~op~~ate act~on. 

We w~lL 6ugge6t that the Atto~ney Gene~al eon-
6~de~ n~l~ng c~v~l 6u~t~ aga~n~t the ~nd~u~duaL 
benen~c~a~~e6 on "unju6t en~~chment" 6~om 
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Spee~al Edueat~on abu¢e¢, a¢ na~~ated at the¢e p~o­
eeed~ng¢, a¢ well a¢ e~~~nal aet~on when ju¢t~o~ed, 
o~ bot-h. 

The Comm~¢¢~~n, a6 I have ~nd~eated, ~ntend¢ 
to p~epa~e a6 ¢oon a¢ po¢¢~ble a deta~led ~epo~t 
06 ~t¢ 6~nd~ng¢ to date -- even a¢ ou~ inve¢t~ga­
t~on eont~nue6 ~nto othe~ 6aeet¢ DO the Spee~al 
Edueat~on p~og~am. 

The p~oblem ~¢ a¢ eomplex a¢ ~t ~¢ hea~t-~end~ng. 
But what ¢tand¢ out ¢ta~kly a¢ we end the¢e hea~~ng¢ 
~¢ the und~¢puted eonelu¢~on that the Spee~al 
Edueat~on p~og~am 6o~ hand~eapped eh~ld~en ~¢n't 
wo~k~ng the way ~t can and ¢hould, that ¢ome 
ch~ld~en a~e be~ng ¢ho~tehanged, that ¢ome publ~e 
6und¢ a~e being wa¢ted beeau¢e money'¢ go~ng ~nto 
p~~vate poeket¢ ~n¢tead 06 edueat~onal p~og~am¢. 
We ~ntend to ~epo~t to the Gove~no~ and the Leg~¢­
latl.l~e Ol.l~ deta~led, ~eeommendaUon¢ on the¢e p~ob­
lc.m¢ . 
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CONCLUSIONS ANP RECOMMENVATIONS 

I. IN'rRODUCTION 

A. Bael2glLound 

New Jersey's system of non-public education 

for handicapped children is addressed by law under 

N.J.S.A. 46:18A-l et seg. and N.J.A.C. 6:28-1.1 et seg. 

Additionally, where the setting is both residential 

and educational, N.J.S.A. 30:4C-l et ~.and N.J.A.C. 

10:127-1.1 et seq. are applicable. Finally, state 

programs in the area of special education are also 

substantially affected at the federal level by 

20 U.S.C., §1401 et ~., commonly known as "Public 

Law 94-142". 

The Commission's public hearings disclosed 

obvious areas of reform, including the staffing 

and functioning of the Branch of Special Education 

and Pupil Personnel Services (hereinafter referred 

to as BSEPPS), the specific description of allow­

able and non-allowable private school expenses, 

the record-keeping and reporting requirements 

of participating schools, and the procedures for 

rate setting. 

As with all such complex areas, the Commission 

approached the recommendation phase of this report 

mindful that cost savings are not the only concern. 

Because certain operators are able to exploit a system's 

inadequate reporting requirements, it does not necessarily 
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suggest that rates are exorbitant. Equally supportable 

is the conclusion that state and local funds which are 

barely adequate are being partially diverted to the 

personal benefit of certain operators. Thus, the 

S.C.I.'s recommendations emphasize both cost con­

sciousness and cost effectiveness. 

B. C06~ Accoun~ing and Ra~e E6~abli6hmen~ 

In exploring existing and proposed special 

education systems in other states, the Commission 

learned that Connecticut is implementing a program 

known as the Cost Accounting and Rate Establishment 

System (CARES). This system was developed pursuant 

to Special Act 77-90 of the Connecticut General 

Assembly. The recommendations of the Commission on 

cost reporting and rate establishment are based upon 

CARES' plan, with modifications stemming from the 

S.C.I. staff's familiarity with similar systems 

of reimbursement in the health care field.* 

The advantage of CARES is that it computes the 

cost components of each service provided for the 

benefit of each distinct handicap classification. 

Thus, the system both monitors cost and serves as a 

ready reference for the monitoring agency of instances 

where insufficient allocations are being made. Addi-

*See Exhibit "A", Page 211. 
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tionally, since the system accurately pinpoints 

amounts expended on each classification, it becomes 

an excellent basis for enlightened rate setting. 

Finally, institutions operating under this system 

will be apprised of the definitions of allowable 

costs as against non-allowable costs so that uniformity 

will be established and the possibility of fraud 

reduced. 

C. ImpLement~ng MethodoLogy 

A recurring issue with regard to recommendations 

such as those proposed in this report is whether 

legislative change or administrative alteration is 

the mo.st appropriate avenue. Because neither laws 

nor regulations exist in m~st of the areas which 

the Commission addresses, it is the S.C.I.'s con­

sidered judgment that most of its recommendations 

should be implemented through the clear mandate 

of legislative change, specifically by means of 

amendments to N.J.S.A. 18A:46-1 et seq. 
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II. ADMINISTRATIVE RESPONSIBILITY 

A •. BackglLound 

The Commission's inquiry disclosed a critical 

lack of resources within the Department of Education 

for monitoring the public funds utilized in reimbursing 

non-public institutions authorized to educate hand i-

capped students.* Additionally, where children were 

housed and educated in the same facility, a marked 

overlap of authority was revealed between the Division 

of Youth and Family Services in the Department of Human 

Services and BSEPPS. This situation, aided by a lack 

of interdepartmental communication, has had detrimental 

results for the State, especiallY with regard to 

inappropriate allocation of costs and services. 

B. Recommendat~on 

The Commission recommends the creation -- by 

statute -- of a bureau within the Department of 

Education with responsibility for overseeing the 

reimbursement of non-public educational institutions 

for the handicapped. This bureau should have day, 

residential and summer programs under its supervision. 

It should function under an administrative head with 

a staff of at least five auditors (who will be responsible 

* Since the Commission's public hearings, the Legislature and 
the Governor added funds to the Department's budget for 
additional personnel. 
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for fiscal control and rate setting). The bureau 

should have the potential for expansion into areas 

such as program analysis and control. It is suggested 

that an Arti.cle 8 be added to Chapter 46 of the New 

Jersey Statutes to create the new bureau and to 

prescri.be for i.t certain powers and procedures as 

specified below. 

C. Comment 

The new bureau should have the capability -­

ei.ther i.nternally, by contract, or through another 

state agency -- to evaluate the building and grounds 

of non-public schools with particular regard to 

the space necessary for (and superfluous to) 

appropriate programs. 

Under a new system of reporti.ng and rate-setting, 

the entire staff should be occupied in reviewing forms, 

reports, accounts and other submissions by the 

institutions for appropriateness of filing and for 

mathematical accuracy. Thereafter, the rate-setting 

process would be a simple matter of computation (as 

explained hereinafter). The entire process of 

review and rate-setting should not occupy more than 

four to six weeks of staff time, permitting the 

balance of the work year to be allotted to field 

auditing. 
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III. ALLOWABLE AND NON-ALLOWABLE COSTS 

A. Bac.kgltound 

The public hearings held by the Commission 

depicted expenditures by some non-public schools ~or 

purposes which were considered to be extremely 

improper. Several operators, however, complained that 

there was little direction supplied by the Department 

of Education regarding the validity of expenditures. 

The Commission emphasizes that it regards most 

of the practices examined in the hearings to be 

highly inappropriate -- by any standard -- and it 

urges the adoption of strict guidelines concerning 

allowable and non-allowable costs. 

B. Rec.ommendat~on6 

The following costs should be considered non­

allowable: 

1. Sa.e.alt~e6 to OWnelt6 and Membelt6 0 n The~1t 
Fam~.e.~e6. 

Individuals who directly or indirectly control 

the board of directors, board of trustees or 

other decision-making body of an educational 

institution should not be eligible to receive 

a reimbursable salary as an employee of the 

school. 
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Explanation: One of the abuses illustrated 

in the Commission's public hearings was the 

ability of ownership interests to receive 

additional profit through exorbitant salaries. 

There was no check on the unfettered power 

to set and receive these salaries because 

the recipients also controlled the decision-

making body. The Commission's recommendation, 

although it requires owners to make a decision 

between being policy makers versus program 

administrators, establishes a basis for 

appropriate monitoring. It is not suggested 

that an individual with a controlling ownersnip 

interest must avoid sitting on the board of directors 

if he or she is also a salaried employee. 

What should be prohibited is the control of 

the board of directors in combination with 

the holding of a salaried position. 

2. Expen6e6 nO~ Onn~ee6 Not Loeated on Sehaal 

G~ound6. 

The main educational institution should provide 

sufficient office space for administration. 

The maintenance of offices in homes or in 

other locations separated from the main 

facilities of an institution should not be 

a reimbursable expense. 
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Explanation: It is the Commission's view 

that requiring all teaching and administrative 

staff to be located on the grounds will reduce 

the opportunity for personal expenditures un­

related to the school's operation. 

3. En~e~~a~nmen~ COb~b. 

All costs for social activities or amusements 

and related incidental costs should be dis­

allowed unless they are proven to be part of 

the regular educ·ational program. 

If the operating entity also owns the land 

and building, or is a lessee in the normal 

course of business, or is a'lessee in a sale 

and leaseback arrangement, or is a lessee from 

a related entity, the allowable rental or carrying 

charges should not exceed the normal costs of 

ownership, such as allowable mortgage interest, 

depreciation, taxes, insurance and maintenance. 

Explanation: One of the serious questions 

raised by the Commission at its public hearings 

was the ability of certain operators to use rental 

costs as a means of creating an increased profit. 
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The above recommendation will prevent prof­

iteering through leases by allowing costs only 

for actual carrying charges or.leases which do 

not exceed actual carrying charges. Additionally, 

in order to prevent overmortgaging or leases 

which are increased in anticipation of 

the new statute, there should be added a pro­

vision which gives the Department of Education 

authority and responsibility to review and approve 

all reimbursable mortgages or leases executed. 

5. rn~e~e¢~ Cha~ge¢ on Bo~~owed Cap~~at and 

rn¢~attmen~ Pu~cha¢e¢ O~he~ ~han Mo~~gage 

Loan¢ on F~xed A¢¢e~¢. 

The S.C.I. recommends that interest payments on 

loans and installment purch~ses be allowed only 

up to two points above the prime interest rate 

on the date of the loan. Any interest cost 

exceeding this limitation would not be allowable. 

Interest costs for mortgage loans upon fixed 

assets would be controlled as described in 

#4 above. 

6. Re¢ea~ch and Vevetopmen~ Co¢~¢. 

Research and development costs should be allowable 

only to the extent that they improve existing 

special education programs. The Commission 

recommends that research and development costs 



-193-

for ~ programs should not be allowed. Addi­

tionally, if the research and development programs 

involve travel, the reporting system should clearly 

state the nature of the trip, who participated in 

it and how and why it related to any allowable 

research and development. 

Explanation: It was clear from the Commission inquiry 

that abuses existed concerning travel which bore no 

relationship to any special education program and, 

in one case, a payment to a relative ostensibly for 

research and development. The Commission's recom­

mendation would prevent abuses in this area. 

7. Fund Ra~~~ng Expen~e¢. 

The Commission recommends that fund raising expenses 

be classified as not allowable. 

8. V~v~dend~ andLo~~e~. 

Dividends paid to shareholders and losses on the 

sale of capital assets should not be allowed as 

costs. 

9. rnve~tment Expen~e~. 

Costs incurred by a facility in conjunction with 

an investment program and the losses on the sales 

of such investments also should not be allowed. 



-194-

10. Legal Expen~e~ and Leg~~lat~ve Expen~e~. 

C9sts incurred for lobbying activities and 

legal expenses other than for general con­

sultation should not be allowable. However, 

legal expenses paid on a retainer basis at 

a reasonable level for consultation can be 

an allowable cost. 

11. Cont4~but~on~. Vonat~on~. Awa4d~. Schola4~h~p~. 

F~ne~ and Penalt~e~. 

It is recommended that all of the above items 

be listed among non-allowable costs. 

12. Bad Vebta. 

Any uncollectible accounts should be non­

allowable. 

Explanation: The Commission hearings disclosed 

a cost reimbursement by one institution for the 

repayment of a loan. Such an item should be 

considered non-allowable, and would be so 

considered because of generally accepted 

accounting principles. 

13. Cap~tal Expend~tu4ea. 

The Commission recommends that capital expenditures 

in excess of $100, which increase the useful life 

of the asset, should be non-allowable, except in 

the calculation of future depreciation of the 

asset in question. 
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Explanation; The Comrnissionts public hearings ex­

hibited a marked degree of confusion by one operator 

concerning the definition of a capital expenditure. 

The Commission's examination also illustrated that 

this operator had, on several occasions, sought 

reimbursement for costs which could only be char­

acterized as capital expenditures. Although departmental 

regulations already prohibit reimbursement for capital 

expenditures, the new reporting system and auditing 

capability should produce sufficient safeguards to 

prevent inappropriate costing of capital expenditures. 

14. Medleal Expen~e~. 

Medical expenses should be allowable only to the 

extent that a physician acts in a advisory capacity 

to the school or conducts dlagnoses of students 

for the purposes of developing educational programs. 

15. Vona~ed Good~ and Se~vlee~. 

Recommended, that the imputed value of donated 

goods and services be non-allowable. 

16. T~an~6e4~ 06 Amoun~~ 06 Fund~ ~oRe~e4ve 

04 Con~lngenelj Aeeoun~~. 

Recommended, that any funding of accounts which 

make provision for contingencies be non allowable. 
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17. Intangible CO.6t.6. 

Recommended, that all intangible costs are 

non-allowable. 

18. Non-Cu~~ent CO.6t.6. 

All expenses which were incurred during a prior 

period or those prepaid expenses which will be applied 

to a subsequent period should not be allowed on 

the current report. They should be appropriately 

charged in the period in which they accrue. 

C. Comment 

A listing of non-allowable expenses, as above, imple­

mented through specific statutory language in the new 

Article 8 of Title 46, would set standards for the 

industry and establish clear guigelines as to what 

is or is not appropriate. These guidelines should 

be enacted as soon as possible. Implementation can 

take place quickly since the cited non-allowable costs 

can be mandated prior to the enactment of the overall 

statutory program recommended by the Commission. 
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IV. REPORTING REQUIREMENTS 

A.' Ba.ekglt.o und 

Audits conducted by Commission staff, as well 

as examination and analysis of present financial 

reporting instructions and forms of BSEPPS, illustrated 

many deficiencies in informational requirements. 

Apparently, a lack of adequate and accurate informa­

tion was caused by numerous factors -- from ambiguity 

in instructions to outright manipulation of the 

records by the operators. Lack of comprehensive 

directions for the financial operation of a private 

facility has allowed many schools to exist with 

chaotic accounting records. 

Adequate direction and instruction by the proposed 

bureau, together with cooperation and compliance 

by the private school, should produce uniformity 

in the records and reduce any confusion on the part 

of administrators as to their minimum accounting 

responsibilities. 

B. ReQommenda.t~on~ 

In general, reports should provide the bureau 

with sufficient information upon which to make a 

determination of a fair tuition rate. The rate should 

be based on reasonable costs budgeted by the school, 

with subsequent adjustments when accrued expenses 

vary beyond an acceptable limit above or below budget. 

The Commission recommends; 
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1. Expenl>e Budget SummalLf! and Aetua.t COl>t RepolLt. 

Both of these reports, one prepared as a budget 

forecast and the other as a recap of expenses, 

should provide on an accrual basis, by 

function, all costs of the school. The 

format requested should be a reasonably 

detailed itemization of expense categories. 

Total expenses must be reported and subse-

quently apportioned according to definitions 

of allowable and non-allowable costs. Allowable 

costs should then be further divided among 

programs: Residential cost if applicable, 

other programs and services, and educational. 

Educational costs should be further subdivided 

and reported for ea~h handicap classification. 

A subsidiary report should be required which 

reconciles the projection of expenses with 

actual disbursements. An additional subsidiary 

report, should be prepared and maintained by 

the school which reconciles accrued expenses 

reported and total disbursements. (These reports 

would provide the "starting point" for audits 

conducted to determine the level of internal 

control and corresponding ability to rely on 

the reports filed and the underlying accounting 

records as well.) 
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2. A Repont Suppont~ng by Funet~on the Satany 

Component on The Above Ve¢en~bed Repont Shoutd 

Be Requ~f[.ed. 

If the school had a summer session program, 

two salary reports would be necessary. Salary 

costs would be considered on an individual 

basis. If salary apportionment were to be 

used as the basis for distribution of general 

and administrative expenses, as in the CARES 

model, donated services should be recognized 

under specific circumstances. The facility 

would not be compensated, in any way, for donated 

services. These would only be used in establishing 

"overhead cost" apportionment factors. 

For each session, regular or summer, salaries 

should be apportioned on an individual basis 

to the required general expense report. 

Thus, each employee's total salary would be 

listed and then apportioned between allowable 

and non-allowable. The allowable salaries, based 

once again on clear definitions, would be 

further divided as to. room and board, other 

programs and services, and special education 

total. The last program, the "educational 

component", would be allocated among each of 

the individual handicap categories . 
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A school would have to devise a time-card 

work schedule to be used as the basis of the 

information entered on its report. 

3. Vepnec~at~on Co~t~ Should be Cleanly Veta~led 

~n a Won~-Papen Repont Wh~ch Suppont~ the Co~t 

Reponted ~n Both Expen~e Budget and the Actual 

Co~t Repont. 

Assets having a useful life in excess of one 

year and costing over $100 should be capitalized 

and depreciated. A uniformly established de­

preciation policy, set by the State, not only 

will allow comparability among schools for 

reasonableness determinations but also, on 

an individual basis, will reduce capital 

acquisition costs that cause fluctuations 

in "operating expenses" and distort the true 

financial experience. 

4. Fon The Punpo~e 06 Centa~n Expen~e Allocat~on~, 

a Repont~ng Schedule on Floon Space and Land 

Should be Requ~ned. 

This first would show the allocation on a 

program basis: room and board, other programs 

and services, and special education. The 

special education component subsequently 

would be sub-divided by handicap classification 

served. 
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~. Cen~ain Pnognam Repon~ing In6onma~ion 

Should be Requined, Including E~~ima~ed 

and Ac~ual Ennollmen~ In6onma~ion. 

Material changes in program or enrollment 

should be reported at the time they take 

effect. Such "change reports" should be 

due within 30 days. The nature of the 

requirements of program reporting would 

be essential statistical information for 

determining a reasonable tuition rate. 

It may be advisable to include in the 

program reporting requirements a narrative 

explanation and justification for material 

changes. 

Since the fiscal year for tuition rate 

determination is July 1 - June 30, reports 

should be due as follows: 

May 1 Projected budget for sub­
sequent year (starting 
July 1) 

August 31 Actual cost report for 
immediately preceeding 
year ending June 30) 

August 31 Reconciliation of the 
accompanying Actual Cost 
Report with the prior 
year's corresponding 
projected budget. 
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A complex reporting system generally lends 

itself to implementation through administra­

tive regulation rather than through legislation. 

The Commission is of the opinion, however, 

that a clear indication of legislation preference 

can be established by statute through a section 

dealing with reporting requirements. The 

statutory language need not describe the system 

in minute detail. It should contain, however, 

the vital aspects of .the CARES system. Such a 

legislative provision could be a portion of the 

new statutory chapter setting up the new bureau. 

The program should be implemented by the 1979-80 

scholastic year. 

The reporting requirements suggested by the S.C.I. 

closely parallel those of the CARES system. The two 

major strengths of the CARES reporting system are: 

The compilation of financial information 

which will supply an accurate cost for 

each service supplied by each school, and 

A uniformity of reported information which 

will provide a basis for auditing, cost 

comparison and rate monitoring. 
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It should become immediately apparent to 

the new bureau when any institution is expending 

inordinate amounts on any cost component. Further­

more, any prospective savings that should also become 

apparent because of increased efficiency could 

then be utilized as an example of similar cost 

savings throughout the system. 

For exemplification purposes, a suggested 

master form for cost filing is attached hereto 

as Exhibit "A". * Reference to Exhibit nAn illustrates 

the allocation of each cost component to the nature 

of the service provided. Subsidiary forms would 

supply a further breakdown within certain classifica­

tions appearing in Exhibit nAn. 

It should become clear to the school that: 

Prior years expenses cannot be paid with 

current tuition revenue. 

Capital expenses must be depreciated 

Excess revenue, beyond a prescribed 

limit, cannot be retained by the school. 

*See Exhibit nAn, Page 211. 
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A." Bae~g4ound 
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For the years 1976-77 and 1977-78, tuition rates 

for private schools were set by the BSEPPS, predicated 

upon an outline of estimated expenses. A maximum 

rate was established annually based upon the 85th 

percentile of costs of handicap classification in 

public schools providing those services. The timing 

and availability of information was such that most 

non-public schools eligible to receive 

children requested and received the maximum rate. 

Since the placement of a public school pupil 

in a private school is generally a last resort action, the 

Commission observed that in· many cases the pupils 

placed are the most difficult cases. It follows that 

the necessary costs incurred by the private school, 

therefore, are at the upper end of the cost spectrum. 

The objective of setting maximum tuition rates based 

on handicap classification is predicated upon the 

assumption that uniform or similar costs will be 

incurred in like handicap category by other non-public 

schoolS as well as the public schools. This is often 

not the case. In addition to the reason described 

above, it became obvious that the special programs, 

commonly known as individual educational plans, 

provided for special education pupils vary due to 
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the severity of the handicap. 

For example, according to the N.J. Administrative 

Code, the classification "emotionally disturbed" includes 

within it "all children whose behavior can be characterized 

by a pattern of functioning which is so inappropriate 

as to call attention to itself and which severly limits 

the individual from profiting from regular classroom 

learning experiences or severely hinders other pupils 

in the class from profiting from regular classroom 

experiences." Also, emotional disturbance "is characterized 

by a pattern of expression of emotion inappropriate to 

the situation in a manner of degree and quality." 

In two of the private schools examined by the Com­

mission, the entire enrollment was made up of pupils 

classified as emotionally disturbed. The programs pro­

vided and resultant costs incurred, however, were widely 

divergent. In one school, which also happened to be a 

residential facility, most of the pupils were of a type 

some might describe as incorrigible. However, several 

of the students were able to live with little direct super­

vision and were capable of attending a local public school. 

In the other school, all children were autistic and in 

need of -- and receiving -- an extensive program of ed­

ucation and training on a nearly individual basis. The 

services provided by the schools were not similar and 

the costs incurred were not similar -- yet both schools 

received exactly the same tuition rate. 
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Since rate setting has been based on cost pro­

jections -- and despite the fact that actual cost reports 

have been required -- there is no mechanism which prevents 

a private school from requesting and receiving tuition 

revenue in excess of reasonable costs. Further, there 

is no mechanism for a sending district or the State 

to recover excess tuition revenue based on the schools 

change in program or the actual cost report. 

B. Reeommendat~onh 

Tuition rates for each private school should be 

set annually, based on the reports required, as 

described in Section IV, The objective basis of these 

reports is the reasonable costs projected, adjusted 

for actual costs expended by the school, in order to 

provide the necessary program. Once a total reasonable 

cost per day is determined for each private school, 

based on the appropriate report, the rate will be pre­

sented to the local sending districts in such a manner 

as to identify the cost components which, in the aggre­

gate, comprise the per diem rate. In addition: 

1. T~m~ng. 

The proposed budgets, submitted by May 1 for 

the subsequent year, should be reviewed by 

BSEPPS and should provide the basis for a rate. 

Rates should be set by June 15. The schools 

should have the right to appeal. 
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2. Cha.nge RepOJtt.6. 

Rates set at the beginning of the school year 

should be flexible, at least to the extent of 

major changes in the program being provided. If 

a change report, received during the year by 

BSEPPS, materially changes the program, and 

accordingly the reasonable costs, in excess of 

an acceptable percentage limit such as 10 percent, 

BSEPPS should recalculate the tuition rate and 

notify the sending districts of the change. 

3. Adju.6tment.6 in Succeeding Yea.~.6. 

Actual cost reports filed at the end of the 

year should provide the basis for recalculation 

of that year's rate. If per diem revenue 

exceeds actual costs, that excess should be 

offset in the rate "set for the comming year. 

If the amount is relatively small, the 

adjustment can be waived at the discretion 

of the Director of BSEPPS. But the school 

must fund the excess and account for it. 

This does not include donated funds and their 

effect on surplus. 

4. Rea..6ona.blene.6.6. 

Although rates will be set based on budgets 

and actual cost reports submitted, BSEPPS 

should make an attempt to determine the 

reasonableness of the private school's request. 

A program for making this determination should 
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include a comparison among cost component 

categories of schools providing sir.lilar 

services. 

For example, all schools which provide a pro­

gram for communication handicapped pupils 

should be compared on the basis of the cost 

components of each such school. If the costs 

of services are grouped in a dollar amount, 

further examination may not be necessary. 

But if the cost of one school exceeds an 

acceptable percentage (perhaps 15 percent) of 

the median cost for schools providing similar 

services, further justification may be necessary 

or the excess should be eliminated as unrea­

sonable. Such a disallowed excess would not 

be included in the-tuition rate. 

An examination of the actual cost report would 

insure that any sum eliminated in this way 

was not expended by a school to the detriment 

of some other approved cost component. 

Activity such as that would cause a reduction 

in the subsequent year's rate, since it would 

be treated in the same way as tuition revenue 

in excess of allowable (reasonable) cost. 

The rate would be delimited by services pro­

vided. A significant decline in expenditures 

in individual cost component groups would 

cause a reduction in tuition. 
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5. Imptementat~on. 

C. Comment 

With regard to the implementation of this 

system, the Commission is again of the 

opinion. that general direction should be 

mandated through legislation and specific 

requirements should be added through regula­

tion. The required legislation should be 

a part of the same package of provisions for 

structuring the new bureau. 

The objective of the recommendations on rate 

setting is to support essential programs and services 

by setting a tuition rate which will reimburse the 

private school for reasonable costs. 

Rate setting by BSEPPS will be done prospectively 

and will include an analysis of the cost of programs 

and services provided. Costs may be questioned by 

BSEPPS if they appear to be out of line with costs 

at other facilities, and, if unjustified, will be 

eliminated. Generally, however, all reasonable 

costs will be included in an approved tuition rate. 

Rates will no longer be "cast in stone." Not 

only will substantive changes in programming during' 

the year cause a review of the rate, but also the 

actual cost report will provide the basis of a 

recalculated rate. This revised rate, with certain 

exceptions, will be reflected in the subsequent 

year's tuition. 
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It will be necessary to make other provisions 

in the ·event a school goes out of business, such as 

returning excess funds to the original sending school 

districts. 

The system should insure that a sending district 

receives, for each child, the services for which it 

is paying. Further, the rate, based on fair and 

reasonable costs, should insure the availability 

and provision of continuing quality programs. 

It should be apparent to a sending district 

and its child study team which actual services are 

being delivered and the precise cost thereof. This 

is necessary because one objective of the child study 

team is to place the pupil in a facility providing 

appropriate services. The child study teams will then 

be in a position to make comparisons of the rates among 

schools providing similar services. The rate will 

reflect the services provided and the market will , 

limit the rate. In general, it is the Commission's 

recommendation that components of the rate should 

include cost component categories as set forth in 

the projected budget and actual cost reports. For 

those private schools which are incorporated for profit, 

the amount of profit requested and allowed should be 

set forth as a separate component of the rate. 
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EXHIBIT "A" 

(A SAMPLE WORKSHEET) 



INSTRUCTIONS FOR WORKSHEET A - SUMMARY EXPENSE REPORT (See Following 6 Pages): 

Worksheet A is the summary report of a facility's total operating expenses, 
allocated (per the manual guidelines, instructions and other supporting 
worksheets) to the facility's functions, programs and special education 
program categories .. 

Column Headings: 

Column A - Functional Expenses: Represents the grouping of operating 
expenses into the functions normally performed by private facilities 
providing special education services. 

Column B - Total Operating Expenses: Includes all operating expenses 
for the fiscal year as reported on the facility's books of account. 

Column C - Unallowable Expenses: Includes certain expenses or portions 
of expenses reported in Column B that are unallowable for reimbursement. 

Column D - Allowable Operating Expenses: Represents facility expenses 
that are allowable for reimbursement. 

Column E - Program: That portion of allowable operating expenses for any 
functional expense which has been incurred directly or indirectly in the 
operation of programs indicated in Columns F, G, and H described below. 

Column F - Room and Board Program: That portion of allowable operating 
expenses incurred in providing room and board services to residential 
students. 

Column G - Other Programs and Services: That portion of allowable opera­
ting expense not properly allocable to the room and board and special ed­
cation programs in Column F and ColumnH below. 

Column H - Special Education Program: Column H-I represents that portion 
of allowable operating expense incurred in the provision of special 
education services. 

Columns H-2 through H-13 represents categories of Special Education 
programs required by statute and by regulations of the State Department 
of Education. 

Column Special Education 

H2 RD Emotionally Disturbed 
H3 NI Neurologically Impaired 
H4 EMR Educable Mentally Retarded 
H5 SII Socially Maladjusted 
H6 PI Perceptually Impaired 
H7 AH Auditorially Handicapped 
H8 OH Orthopedically Handicapped 
H9 VH Visually Handicapped 
HIO TMR Trainable Mentally Retarded 
HlI CI Chronically III 
Hl2 CH Communication Handicapped 

. Hl3 MH Mulitple Handicapped 



~UMMARY EXPENSE REPORT Facility: ABC School W01{KSHEET A 

Report for Year Ended June 30, 19xx 
Page 1 of 6 

(A) (B) (C) (D) (E) Program -------
(F) (C) - ___ ~!!2~~~ial Ed.ucation 

Other (H-l) 
Total Allowable Room Programs Special Categories of Program Service 

Operating Unallowable Operating .nd .nd Education (H- 2) (H-3) (H-4) (8-5) (11-6>1(11-7) (H-8) (H-9) (D-iO) (8-11) (H-12) (H-13) 
Functio~al Expenses Expenses Expenses Expenses Board Services Total ED NI Er1R SM PI AH OH VII THR cr CH "" Line 

1 General and Administrative 

(a) Salariea and Wages 15,000 15,000 

(b) Fringe Benefits 20,000 20,000 

(c) payroll Taxes 7,000 7,000 

(d) Advert is ing 2DO 200 

(e) Communications 150 150 , 
(f) Materials and Supplies 1.000 100 900 ---
(g) Rent~l Expense 500 500 

(h) Depreciation on Furni- I 

ture, Fixtures & Equip. 100 100 

(i) Accounting &Legal Fees 2.000 2,000 
-----

(j) Contractual Expenses 
-~ 

(k) Bonding Insurance 250 250 

(1) Memberships and Sub~ 

script ions 150 150 

(m) Uncollectible Accounts 600 600 -0-
--

(n) Travel Expense 300 300 
-~ -------------------- --

(0) Interest Expense 500 100 400 

(p) Income Taxes 15,000 15,000 

(q) Other Expenses (Specify) 
- .. _-

Sub-total 63,350 800 62,550 12,948 16,325 33.277 13,761 19,51 



SUMMARY EXPENSE REPORT Facility: ABC School WORKSHEET A 

Report for Year Ended June 30, 19xx Page 2 of 6 

._~_.~_ ~_E_~.!ro~ra~. 

f--_~ ___ ~ ____ (H)_SP"~'_I_ Educ,tion 

Sp<J1;l)1 Categories of Program Service 
Education H- H- I(H-4) I(H-'5T"':nr-:~H-7J' I (H-B) IlR-G) j(H-iO) 
Total ED NI EMR SM. PI ! AH I OR i VH TMR 

(B) (C) (D) 1---------
(F) (C) 

Other 
Total Allowable Room Programs 

Operating [unallowable Operating ,nd 'nd 
Expenses Ex enses Expenses Board Services 

A 

(A) 

- 11) I(H- 14) I(H- £3) 
CI CH ."1H Functional Expenses 

in. 

O""up,n,,-- --j---- --1-- ---------- ------ ! I---+---f.--'-+-
(aL~~!..'!.~es.~.!!~.~.~.~!~. 7,OO~ -t----.-- _~_'.~~O __ .t_.--... --.-.-. . ---- - ~---~--I--'-""';-""' __ ---~--"f.--L 

_+ib ) R.nt -+- ! _____ I___ -.--1-
.<'7L_R:e.~.~!..~.and M~inte.E.~.E~_~~ 1,500 -----~---.. r-l--! !_-.l., t 
'\~L.1:!~-~!~~-------f--' 2,OO~ __ ---~ ~~OO __ ----- ----- ------t--- --~ -~- ------- j -- +--, ~~-t--tt--tl---t--------., 
(e) .. ~~v.!Eg~~enses .. -\----- /---- -- --- - - - - -----.. -r--.. -- ----~-- --t-----~ - ; - -) -+ -- ---- --_. --+--

i __ +(f)_Oc_c"!"noL,n"",!nce --- BOO 800 ---- --- -- - --- - - ---;-1- +--- ---~--- t-- --1-

t---~:i::-::;:::~:-- ::::: -- -~~~~;=:~--- -- --==--------~-t 1_T __ ~ tr 1--1+--l~-+--r----I 
Sub-total ___ ~~,300 __ 1--___ ' __ . __ ' 19~~_O __ .. _~~.,.~~.5 3,474 5,.~~.~ ___ . ___ i-'"~B9f _~ --r----!-],~2'-l--

~~ :::d S:::::: .nd W.ge. 7,000 7 ,000 ___:= :--~ ~-_=-T-- --~-- -~r---t-__ t=~t---t---+---t--., 
.. _.~bL~ood ~d Fo~d Supplies 6,000 6.~OO _ -t---f.-- _ 

2 

I---

---t--i~) Depreciation on 
, i -

(~::::~::~~,- -:--------- :::---~~-=---- ---- -~~-~L-~r-j---t-~ ---+---t---t---t---t----l---i 
Sub-total l.;3~QO .J.-h§Q_0 __ ..J.,_l.!L _",4~". _____ ._('<SJl91 __ -t __ +__ JJ~ 

t----t----~ ---+--t-t---r----t------t--t------t--T-----j--------t--j 



SUMMARY EXPENSE REPORT Facility: ABC School WORKSHEET A 

Report for Year Ended June 30, 19xx Page 3 of 6 

(A) 

Functional Expenses 
Lin 

I-
4 Residential Service 

(B) 

Total 
Operating 

Expenses 

(e) (D) 

Allowable 
rnallowable I Operating 

Expenses Expenses 

---1--
--------- -----,- - ._-

6,000 

(F) 

Ro~ 

'nd 
Board 

_____ --'(~~~gram _____________________ ~ 

(G) ~ H)_~cial Education 
Other (H~ 1) 

Programs Special Cate ories of Program Service 
and Education H- 1 (H-8) I (H-9) I (H-to) 1 (H-ll) I<H-12) I(H-13) 

Services Total ,AR OR, VR TMR CI CH MH 

"I lie I . 
(a) Salaries and Wages 

-----------

_ ~:.>_ Dey~_._~_~._Spe~~~ ~~~ _.__ _ __ 

.<.") -HOU"~"Ping~UP--'C1~"--E---

--f--t--t----+-t _+ --,--~--1--+- 1 

i-~-+--------j-----+--·_~l=--=- ----t I I i _ -r--i-----+--T-t-t-H 
~'-----l--: -~. --------------I--~t:~::l=t::=t=J 

I=I~j-n_L~: -t-- !_L:_-~(n---- ---

1----- _~: 00"---1-_ _ _ 

Eq~i?: _____ ,. _______ .___ _ 

(d) Contractual Expenses 
.. _- --- - -----

I--- L~ub-total -------,- -----_.-----

2,500 

8,500 

---- - -- -1--- ---f-
_____ --l--__ ::-'~O_+ __ _ 

1 ______ J __ . __ B:50~_ 8,500 

1-+--. +---+--
~_~ EdU~~_~~~~ 4---

(a) Salaries and Wages 28,000 28,000 

~~ ~ _~~preciation on sp~c-=-~:.t:.=~_. ____ -l-______ ---.-1-.-------\----------
Education Equipment 

--1--- -------J-----:------
(c) Contractual Expenses ------- --+--- ------- ----+---

_.L 1 • 1---+-+-+-1~t ._+---+_--1 
~ _____ j_L__ I I -+ 

14,324 r----rB,84'r-i '--!- I i 5'48'1 I I I --t--- !--.t----j I 
___ n ___ ------r 
__u_ _n __ ; -- !_ +--_~j 

1 I! ! 

13,676 

14.3-'4 I __ ~ ;,84,1"- ~ 5,48'1 I 1 1 1 
, I I 1 

-----C-i i ! L l' I 
-~~~:~Q~L3~~~J~)-,-00;-t:.,~"-"-L--~T ,,~~r--r--i--- ',0001 

1 1 1 1 
: : i I 

Gf
-'u.-'o"1 ______ -- -t 28,000 [=__--I~OO--~-------I-'-3~~6 

6 Health Services 
-- - -- - ------

~_alaries and Wages 10,00o __ 

_1. ._L ___ ~' _------1. 
iii I 

~_epreciat;lQn on _§lLe.£i~lli~ ----··-f-·-·----+-

-I----~t~~ -I -t ' 
k~~j- I ',OOC 

Health Service Eguipmen 

(c) Contractual Expense~l--'-'- --l---,-----,~---~-_______+__--_____+-
Sub-total 10,000 10,000 3,000 3,000 
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(A) (B) (C) (D) f-------- - . __ . __ .. ___ .~ _____ ~(E)...l'.!:~gF~ 

(F) (C) (H) Special Education 
Other (H-I)C---

Total I 1 Allowable Room Programs Special Catego.ries of program Service 
Operating Unallowabl Operating ,nd ,nd Education, 11-2) I (HMj) I(HM4J I(AMS) 

i t;io) f:~ I) I (g~8) I (~~q) I(HMJ.U} ~J.1'~l.t) 
Expenses Expenses Expenses Board Services Total ,ED NI· EMR I SM TMR CI eH I MH Functional Expenses 

ILTne 
.7 S_ClC.ia 1_ S.e};vAc_e_s 

__ (a}_S.a_1~.;:i~.~_and Wages 

~-
t~---t--+--I 1 ' -'---t--t--r.-----f--4--I--l --- -. --------L=t~-~ ----L---l-t-' ---j--+-+--+--I--1 j i i·· I 

- _i,0.80o"15-,"i.0 EguipL___ +-------~::-=:::=I--=--=t==-~- i _-. __ [_---1--- ! ; -=----~--~-.t-: ~_ -1,-+-+--+--1--1 
__ L I ' , I . I 

I I , . I ---f----+--i--t--f-+--I 

------~ -~-~----1 l:+--t--=L:~-t =tt---t---+--I---I 

(~)....!!t:.~~~=iatit?.n....~~ ~p~_c.!:.a. !1-----+---___ ~ 

(~) __ CCll!t~~.t_~.LF;.~p.en.ses_ 

Sub-tClt_al .. ~_ j 

-------+----+ 

8 I Speech and Hearing Therapy 

~.....§.alaries aE~_¥.?.8~_!! __ ._ .. __ 

__ . i..J.!l.LD~P.!:?-_C_t~!:J.-?~...E.E .. _S.-." .. eC_.ia 1· 

I---~ __ ~.~d Speec~~ H~a~~ng I 

__ 1 __ ---.!h.~~~~I?.m~n t _ .. 

ec) Contractual Ex~~~~~ f--
Sub~total 

~ Salaries and Wages 
----I --.--~---- --.--

---- -_._+-_._------

16,700 

(b) Depreciation on SP:_c_i.8}:.+-----. 

bed Phys. Th~ayy....¥.3..~~.p~L .. ____ ~OO 

. _______ ._j .. __ .. I iii ' 
____ _ i i-Ti----,------i--__ .___ .. ' -L, 

I I I ; i '-I 

--r=~-~-·~l~-~ i l.-W-t I I I I I _ . :::::---- _ -H-+ ---+----1 . 

16.700 16,700 +-. 

100 

500 ... _ .. __ .... ~?~__ I : I 500 1(0) Contt"tu", EXPOM", t 500 

Sub- total _ _} 7~L3.9.Cl~_I--_------~---.!Z.t.lQQ--+-~--.----\-

····I ___ f ___ 'OO tm--L.! ... --.: ---+--+ 1 1 
100

1 

--+--'L,]9.q . --=-\'~---! I rJ I 17, JOOI I I I 
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(A) (B) (e) (0) (E) Program 

(F) (G) (H) Special Education 
; 

Other 
Total Allowable Room Programs (R-l) Categories of Program Service Special 

Operating Unallowable Operating and and Education '(Hc2f ;\Jr-3) I ,a-.} I,n-,} I ,a-~} I,a-" I,a-.} \K-") I,n- W) I,n~ 11) I'~: ") I \:,~") 
Functional Expenses Expenses Expenses Expenses Board Services ED NI EMR 8M PI AH OH VH TMR CI C. 

Line 
, 

rill-
r- Oc~up~~i_~~B:!_!!!erapy 

-~~-.. -_ ... _- .- --~~---

(a) Salaries and Wages I , 
(b) Depreciation on Special- i 

--+ ized Occup. Therapy - i i 
. --i-t ~~9.~.~~~~t ___ ~~ ___ 

~.--

, I -_.- r---- -- ------_.- 1-----.. - -

r- (c) Contractual Expenses 
j--------j-.~--r---' f----. i f----.c±~-~ -----~---.-- --~--~--

-_. -

f-
Sub-total ._- .. _--- 1-----._----- ._--- ..•. _----- --

i 
I 

- --~- 1--- I 
II Program Planning &: Research 

--r-' -- r---'-- r-~'--
(a) Salaries and Wages. 6,000 6,000 1,230 1,770 3,000 1,500 1,500 

----- _ .. _---- - .. _._---- - ----_._._ .. --- -----_ •... --- I-. 

-- t-~b) Contractual Expenses _. 
f-~-, 1---_._-- I-- ---- --_ ... _- I-

Sub-total 6,000 6,000 1,230 1,770 3,000 1,500 1,500 
.. - -----

. .!..L ~~d Raising .. - +--
(a) Salaries and Wages 6,000 __ 6,0c:?_._ -0-

-.-~ 
~.contrac-tua.!-~~ens-~..s-.-- .. _------ ---_." -- _._----- ---------- _._--- .. _-- -~--- .-.- _. 

r- r-~ubtotal. 6,000 t--_.~.OOO -0-

I 
._-" --_. .--~ 1---- _.- --1. 

-+ ----- -~~---- -_._- --1--.- -' 

r--' 
I 
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(A) (B) (e) (D) 

Total I I Allowable 
Operating Unallowable operating 

,ine Functional Expenses Expenses Expenses Expenses 

13 Staff Development 

(F) 

Room 
and 

Board 

(G) 

Other 
Programs 

and 
Services 

(E) PRoGRAM-'---_-:-_________________ -j 
(H) Special Education 

(H~ 1) 
Special 

Ed¥g~Hon 8M PI 
-, 

873 1,119 1,881 1,008 

f---+~;__::~~:::u~~~~::!~:ej-~~o"--t------ --',O~ ______ - , I i __ ~-+I -1f----+---+----l--1--I 

_ 3,000_ --=-4 1,119 1,881 l,008i ! i L ___ J, ___ I __ 8'-'_ 

I-------~------

f--
r--i _______ j_=:~t~~--t~---+-------

I ' ' I ~ --r f~-+---I----+-----J 
- --- ----C-- , -------L I .L-------t-------+-f------l--l------1 

Ii' , I i I I 
--i-----r----+---L--------L---+------t--··--J.-+-----i----l------1 

r~l-+-----t--i --r-t-=~t : 
-----~~±- -+--1 I i 

f ---- ----1-- ---1-- I -:- 1---__ ~ I I 
I , I I I I 

_ ___ -=-_ _ __ __ ___ -+-----1I--EJ--+-+-----+--' --+--+----l-----l-----

tE I------±--I=E ___ ... _ il-+i I I I I I I I 
+ i±L_+--+ 

~~;~8~2;~ 4"40'+39'364~~1 -: 3L:J--1 I I i I",J I I I I 

~~f~-tO~" ___ -_ -t~~----:----~-
--r------+----t----l------.--------

I---- --+--------- - __ ---l __ • __ _ 

--}---------j--

-+-- ---+---j------

Total Facility Expenses 175.050 
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